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MR. PORTER: The hearing will come to crder. I
was going to take up the docket in order this morning, but
I doen't believe counsel for the Graces is here. Did Mr.
Grace leave the room?

MR. HINKLE: V-5, he went looking for Mr. Cooley.

MR. PORTER: We could move over to Case 4733, which
is the application of pavid Fasken, because all the other
cases involve pretty much the same people, I believe.

Let's get on with the hearing and get through with
these cases as soon as possible. I think we might as well
move over to Case 4733,

MR. MORRIS: If the Commission please, I'm Dick
Morris of Montgomery, Federici, Andrews, Hannahs and Morris,
Santa Fe, New Mexico, appearing on behalf of the applicant,
David Fasken in Case 4733, which is his application for
a hearing Deliovo. Also in Case 4865, the application of
David Fasken for a hearing DeNovo, and this concerns the same
pool, the same subject matter, and the same issues, and we
ask that the cases be consolidated for the purpose of hearing,

since the testimony in Case 4733 will also go to the relief

requested in Case 4865.
MR. PORTER: Before I rule on that, Mr. Morris,
are therc any other appearances in Cases 4733 and 48657

(No response)

MR. PORTER: Then there is apparently no objection
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to the consolidation, Mr. HMorris. The cases will be
consolidated.
MR. MORRIS: I need a few minutes to mark my

A

exhibits in these cases, #r. Porter.

MR. PORTER: All right, sir.

* * * *
JAMLS HENRY,
was called as a witness, and after being duly sworn, testified

as follows:

MR. MORRIS: I would like to make a brief statement,

if I may, to the Commission before we begin our evidence.
When Case 4733 was first brought to the Commission

and presented before an Examiner Hearing, it was presented

upon the application to separate two wells at the north end

of the Indian Basin Morrow Gas Field from that pool, and to

classify them as being in a separate pocl. The request was

brought to the Examiner in that fashion for several reasons:

one was, as Mr. lienry testified, and as he will also testify

today, he feels there are good and valid reasons why these
two gas producers should be considered in a separate pool

and separate reservoir. This is due, as he will testify,to

different pressure conditions that would indicate two

separate accumulations.

Now, in the order that was entered by the Commission

in that case, it found that even though the gas was not in
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communication, there was pressure communication through
a hydraulic saddle that I think Mr. Henry will refer to it
as in his testimony. For that reason, it was found that
there should not be two separate pool classifications as
there was not justification for separating these two wells
from the Indian Basin Morrow Gas Reservoir to the scuth.
Well, we have brought the matter to the Commission
today as a De Novo hearing, as we would like to present the
matter more fully to the Commission. But also, we lave
brought the matter here on a separate application which is
one for capacity allowable; Wle have done this for the basic
reason that motivated us to bring the case to the Commission
in the first instance, and that is that we feel that
correlative rights are being violated because there is not
sufficient production that is being experienced from the
two wells, the two Fasken wells, in the so-called north
reservoir. Whether the Commission feels that it can or
should separate these two wells into separate reservoirs
at this point, we submit that maybe the academic question
and what we are really seekiqg is capapity allqwable fo;
thesgmtquwe;lsj or in the alternative, arspgqial allowable
for these two wells SO we can stop tne waste that we see
occurring in this area.

In bringing this on as a De Novo hearing, we are

in a sensc arguing with the Commission order that was
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entered earlier in that we feel the Commission can and
should separate these two into two separate reservoirs, but
even if you decide not to by bringing our alternative

application, you can afford us relief under the alternative

application.

We have a series of exhibits that have been marked,
some of them are small enough that I can present them to
the Commissioners and Mr. Henry can just testify to them
from his seat. Some of them are so large that we are going
to have to tack them up on the blackboard.

MR. PORTER: Mr. Morris, may I ask you a guestion
here at the outset? Is your witness going to prove that
drainage is occurring from his property to the other
properties in the pool?

MR. MORRIS: Yes, that is part of our presentation
that will be made. Let me explain just what our evidence
will show. Mr. Henry will testify, and let me refer to
Exhibit Number One which is there before you, that there are
fiye Fasken wells operated in this area, two of them are
in the north reservoir, and three are in the south reservoir.
Of course, there are a number of other wells in the south

reservoir, and there are only the two Fasken wells in the

north. The interest in all of these wells are diverse, and

there are no two wells that have exactly the same interest.

This is also true as far as royalty interests are concerned.
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Some of the land is federal land, and some 1is State land,
and we feel that waste is occurring. Gas is being drained
away from the north reservoir, some of which is being
irrevocably lost due to pressure differentials that exist
between the north and south reservoirs.,

We also feel that the differential in pressures
is inducing an artificial water drive in the south reservoir,
which has the effect of wate;;ng‘out some of the wells in
the south reservoir that are located on State lands which
will cause premature abandonment of those wells unless this
pressure differential is stabilized. We are suggesting
that the pressure differential can be stabilized only by
allowing maximum allowables in the north reservoir because
it will be our evidence, and it will very clearly show, that
there is some eight hundred to nine hundred pounds
reservoirs that is caused by the disproportionate withdrawal
from the south as compared to the north. Only by increasing
production in the north reservoir can this condition be
stabilized. Please don’'t accept my statements here as
testimony, I'm sure you won't, but I'm trying to give you
a view of what Mr., lenry's testimony will be in this matter.

MR. PORTER: You agree, Mr. Morris, that this is

an unusual casc in that drainage is occurring, yet you want

to separate these from the reservoir.

10¢
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MR. MORRIS: What we are saying, Mr. Porter, is

we are losing gas from the north reservoir into a water

column that exists between the two reservoirs, and that
by virtue of this shift, the water that exists in this
saddle structure is beiny pushed down into the wells in the
south reservoir, so they are producing the water. It is
not a question of the wells in the south producing gas from
the north recservoir.

MR. PORTER: You may proceed.

DIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. MORRIS:

Q Mr. Henry, will you please state your name and where

you reside?

A James Henry, Midland, Texas.

Q What is your profession, Mr. Henry?

A Consulting petroleum engineer.

Q Are you affiliated with a consulting engineering firm?
A Yes, Henry Engineering.

Q What is your relationship and that firm's felationship

to the applicant in this case?

A We are agents for Mr. David Fasken with respect to his
engineering problems that we address ourselves to, and
we also operate his oil and gas properties. We

supervise the drilling and completion of all his wells

and take care of the day to day operations that any

———b
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qualifications acceptable?

witness qualified.

Q

producing departuwent would take care of for normal

oil operations.

How many total wells in the Permian basin do you
operate for Mr. Fasken?
Approximately one hundred thirty.

How many of those are in New Mexico?

There are sixteen in New Mexico.

How many of those are located in the Indian Basin Field?
Five.
Ilave you previously testified before the Commission, or

one of its Examiners,and had your qualifications as

a professional engineer established as a matter of
record?
Yes, I have.

MR. MORRIS: Mr. Porter, are Mr. lenry's

MR. PORTER: Yes, the Commission considers the

(By Mr. Morris) Mr. Henry, in connection with these
combined cases, 4733 and 4865, have you prepared a
series of exhibits in support of the applications?
Yes, I have.

Referring first to kExhibit Number One, I believe it is

a structure map, will you explain what the map is?

This map is a structural contour map, the lines being
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put on here as to connect points of egqual subsurface
elevation with respect to the Morrow Clastics Zone,

Now, the iMorrow Clastics Zone is defined as the
point within the Morrow interval where the sediments
are predominantly sand and shale rather than shale and
limestone, as they are above this point. The bottom
of the Morrow interval is the top of the Barnett shale
of the Mississippian Age.

This contour map has been prepared in the area of
the north-- what was originally the North Indian Hills
Field and which has now been consolidated with the
Indian Basin Morrow Gas Pool.

You will note there is a closed lie in the lower
part of this map and there are structural dips away from
this in a northerly direction to the amount of about
four hundred feet. As you go across this saddle, you
pick up an additional nosc that comes from the north
central part of the map, a structural nose ~zoming down
to this saddle.

When you refer to a saddle, can you characterize that
in some way with respect to-- is this more or less a
canyon, or is it what is sometimes referred to as a

trough between these two predominant structures?
Correct. This is a low area that persists through here

where the formation has been downwashed into a
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structurally low area, lower in elevation than these
areas here and here (indicating}.

Excuse me, is this an unusual featurce that exists in
this Morrow gas field, or do you find it existing in
other Morrow fields?

It's common to all geological formations and structures

that have these undulations in the underground

configurations of the lower rock. Since there are high
and low areas in here, the closed high areas are
generally what we refer to as trapped or hydrocarbon.
Since they are lighter than the water that we find in
here, they gravitate to the higher structural elevation
and as they do, they form accumulations of hydrocarbons,
and these are, of course, prime targets in exploration.
Now, below the water table, which is generally
a few hundred feet from the surface, all the porous
rocks are saturated with water, oil, or gases. Now,
not all of these gases have hydrocarbons, occasionally
you find helium, carbon dioxide, nitrogen, but everything
below the water table is predominantly saturated with
water.
Going back to this exhibit, what are the blue lines,

the heavy blue lines that you have shown on there?

The heavy blue line represents the elevation in the

porous Indian Hills sand member where the yas-water
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contact occurs on the top of the pay zone. You will
notice that these blue lines terminate and they
terminate at the limits of the porous sand development.
Obviously there could not be gas-water contact at a
non-porous zone because there would be no fluids, bhut
with the porous part of the Indian Hills sand in this
area, we find the gas-water contact in what we are
referring to as the south area, this is south of the
saddle at minus 5,700 feet, 5,700 feet below sea level.
In the north area, we find this gas-water contact

at an elevation of minus 5,857,

Mr. Henry, are these contact points the original
gas—-water contact points or are they the contacts as
they exist today?

They are the contact points as they existed under
original conditions.

All right.

I might show this particular horizon we are mapping here.
If I might go to Exhibit Number Two, that will show

the interval that has been mapped here.

We will come back to Exhibit Number One in a minute, but
for a moment hare, would you first explain what Exhibit

Two 1is?

This cross section is made up of a scries of gammna ray

neutron loygs through the two areas that we are discussing
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here.

Mr. Henry, on yocur log cross section, the well that is

i

on the left of that cross section is the well which

is on the bottom of this trace on Exhibit One, is that
right?

It's the second circled w211, the Kerr McGee Number 1
Unit Well. As we progress northward here, we come to
the Penn Rock Indian Hills Number 1 Well, which is
located here (indicating). We then come up to a well
which is not completed in the Morrow and is not shown
on this map. Then we come on up to the Fasken wells,
the Mobil dryhole in the middle of the trough, and then
we show the two Fasken wells here.

How, through this area, we have the logs at their
correct structural depth, their exact depth. There is
a heavy line starting here at minus 5,600 fect coming
completely across the cross section, and that is a
constant elevation line of minus 5,600 feet. This
shows theu the relationship of these to this level
sub=C - data.

Now, this uppermost line down in the Morrow
section, what we are calling the top of the Morrow
Clastics, comes across here, as you can see. On the

structure map, it would ccmc down into this saddle, and

the Mobil well is at the bottom of the saddle. Then

S
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we come up in increasing clevation into the north
reservolr area.

Now, we have coloured the sands within the Morrow
zone with yellow on the gamma ray side of the curve
which is the left-hand trace. As you face the cross
section, these sands, as you can see, are quite
numerous in here, and not all of them are o0il or gas
productive. We have used a cut-off porosity, and that
is the porosity below which lay the hydrocarborns.

The hydrocarbons cannot saturate the rock at the eight
percent equivalent, and the capillary properties of
these rocks are such that at porosity value, the
permeability associated with that rock would normally
be water saturated regardless of the elevation, and
would not be permeable enough to support commercial
production.

Now, these that are saturated with hydrocarbons
have been colored in red on the sonic logs, or the
right-hand side of these electric logs, to show the
porous hydrocarbon part of this formation.

Now, the solid blue line that is colored in here
is the line-- if you will remember, I said this is not

an entirely sandy section, and the cross-hashed blue

has been put on the porous permeable rock that is below

the gas-oil contact and the low structural area that
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has been depicted on here as tihe cross-hashed area

on this log, is the water-bearing permeable sand.

Now, the predominant producing horizon in the
terth Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Field has been this sand
at the very top which we have designated as the Indian
Hills Sand Zone, 'This occurs immediately below the
heavy line at the very top of the Morrow (Clastics Zonc.
There are occasions when there is a thin shale stringer
above it, and in other places, there is a Morrow line,
very dense, that forms the cap-rock, and it contains

and restrains the upward movement of the gas in the

porous Indian Hills sand member.

There are some wells that have been tested in the
lower zone that have given up minor amounts of production
that was not of any consequence compared to the gas
reserves and productivity from the Indian Hills sand
member.

Mr. Henry, may I interrupt you for a moment? Does the
log cross section support the interpretation that you
have shown of the structure in this area as depicted
on Exhibit One?

Yes. The structure map, Exhibit One, is the top of
the Morrow Clastics, which conforms almost exactly to

the top of the Indian Hills sand member. Occasionally

there is a two to three foot shale stringer above it,




¥

b

e
L TN

mc cormick -

y, meier &

dearnle

209 SIMMS BLDG.eP.O. BOX 10320 PHONE 243-66910 ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 47103

1216 FIRST NATIONAL BANK BLDG. EASTOALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108

10

i

13

14

16

17

18

19

21

23

24

25

PAGE ]G "‘

A

and there is a line therc that would make it cxactly
the top of the Indian i{ills sand section.

Before we go any further, Mr. lienry, would you come
back to Ixhibit Humber One and point out the locations
of tine various Fasken wells in this area, and in
particular, the two wells for which we are seeking
relief in these applications?

All right. The Fasken wells which we are seeking
relief on are the David Fasken-Ross Federal Number 1,
located in Section Four of Township 21 South, Range
24 East. The other well we are scekirg relief on is

the bavid Fasken-Shell Federal Number 1, located in

Section 5 of that same township and range.

And both of those wells are in the north reservoir?
That is correct.

I notice on your cross section, there is another well
farther up to the north, approximately one mile to the
north, what well is that?

The well to the north is the David Fasken-Ross-lowell
Number 1. It was a dryhole drilled to this sand zone,
and it had gas saturated sand in the Indian Hills zone,
but its permeability was too low to allow commercial
production. The gas sand was there, and it did contain

some gas, and it flared too small to measure, and the

drill stem test showed that it was not a commercial
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I

producer.

So the Fasken wells in Sections 4 and 5 are the only
two wells that exist in the north reservoir?
They are the only two producing wells in the north

reservoir.

Now, do you operate other wells for Mr. Fasken in this

area?

Yes, the David Fasken-Skelly Federal Number 1, located

in Section 9, Township 21 South, Range 24 East; the

David Fasken-Indian Hills Unit Well Number 6, located

in Section 17 in the same township and range; and the

David Fasken—-Indian Hills Unit Number 7, located in

the same township and range.

All right, sir, now, there are other wells farther
south that are owned by other operators in the field,
is that correct?

That's correct.

All right.

And the three Fasken wells which 1 have just referred
to are in what we have labelled the south reservoir.
Would you also identify the two wells that exist in
the area of the saddle as shown on Exhibit Number One?
Yes, there are two wells completed below the gas-water

contact in the Indian liills sand, the Mobil Federal

24 Fast; and

"V" Number 1 in Section 10 of 21 South,
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A

the Corinne Gracc-Indian (lIlls Number 1, located in
Section 8 of Township 21 South, Range 24 Last.

Are either of these wells producing wells?

The Grace well was completed, but in a different sand
from this Indian Hills sand.

It is not producing then from this Indian Basin-Morrow
Field?

It's producing from the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Field,
but from other lower zones.

I see. Mr. lenry, would you refer to your Exhibit
Number Three, and identify it, please?

Exhibit Three is a map showing the thickness of the
Indien Hills sand interval in the area under discussion.
You will note in the cross secticn over here that the
uppermost sand 1s of varying thickness across the top.
We have taken here the net thickness, that is the
sand above the cut-off of eight percent, and constructed
the map showing its thickness. If you had taken the
thicknesses over here and flattened them out, the
bottoms of those had been flattened out, you would have
the thickness of the sand, and this is what is shown
here. The heavy dashed line goes arcound the south side
of the yellow area and continues down to the heavy blue

line, and then comes all the way around and shows the

extent of this sand.
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" sub-C depth than the last zero point on the west side

Now, the lighter dashed line shows a five foot
thickness up to a maximum of fifteen feet in the south
reservoir and up to thirty feet in thickness in the
north reservoir, and thirty feeit of thickness in the
area outside of these structures and traps.

Now, you will note that the area in here colored
in yellow represents the hydrocarbon portion of these
rocks. These structural traps accumulated hydrocarbons
because of the configuration of the underground
formation since the hydrocarbons gravitated to the
higher structural elevation of the porous and permeable
Indian lHills sand.

Now, in the south reservoir, the.zero net pay
limits the updip movement and lateral movement of this
gas, and the dowhdip limits are limited by the gas-
water contact.

You will note that the blue line depicted on
Exhibit Three is the same blue line which follows the
minus 5,700 foot contour on the structure map. SO in
effect, as the gas migrated into this trap, it was
filled to the point where it could spill and move farther
This gas could not accumulate to a greater

updip.

of this trap.

"he north trap was a similar trap, which had the géi_
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trapped updip against the pinch-out of the sand, and
it was underlined by water,

Now, all the Morrow sands below the gas-water
contact are saturated with saline water, and the gas-
water contact forms the lower downdip boundary of each
of these reservoirs, but they are formed at different
structural levels, due to the configurations of these
two traps.

Mr. Henry, would you go ahead and identify Exhibit Four
and explain what it shows?
Exhibit Four is an expanded view vertically of this

Indian Hills sand that is shown on the log cross

sections. We have vertically increased the vertical
scale to show certain relationships between the
accumulation in the south reservoir and the accumulation
in the north reservoir. We have in effect sliced this
thing along the red line that you see on Exhibit One.

We have sliced this thing in two and turned it up on
edge and we are looking at it in an egpanded sca;e

with the sub-C elevations being depicted on the vertical
scales on each end of the map. So we do have
representations of the vertical configurations of these
wells, of the Indian Hills sand, and of the gas-water

contact. I believe that the gas-water contact in the

south reservoir was minus 5,700 feet and that in the

P
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north reservoir, it was at minus %,373.

As it is shown on the exhibit, your north reservoir
is to the right and the socuth reservoir is to the lefi?
That's correct. The south reservoir is higher than
the north reservoir as shown on this map, and it has
substantially more reiief than the north reservoir.
Here again,is your gas-water contact,as shown on this
exhibit,the original contact before any production
occurred in either the north or south reservoirs?
That's correct. ©On this cross section, we have also
shown some pressure information. The original
development was in the south reservoir prior to any
development in the north reservoir. These wells down

in the south reservoir were drilled and completed and

placed on production approximately two years before
the north reservoir wells were placed on production.
Some of the north reservoir wells, two of them, were
shut in for approximately-—- one for about a year and
a half, and one for over two years prior tc any
production from this north area.

Now, during the time that these wells were shut
in waiting for a gas market, they showed a very
substantial pressure drop, between forty and fifty

pounds of pressure while they were shut in with no

production.

]
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Now, at that time, we interpreted the gas column

to be continuous from the south reservoir to the north
resexvoir because we did not at that time have enough
development to define this structural saddle or trough
between the two that is filled with water. So the
pressure drop that occurred was the result of production
from the south reserveoir reducing the pressure here
so that the water column encroachad and this gas
column had to expand. By reason of the pressure drop,
there was nothing it could do.

Now, in the beginning, there did seem to be a
difference in pressures in the south reservoir anda
the north reservoir, and we could not account for this
difference in pressure until the development in the
saddle and the encroachment into these producing wells

showed that part of this pressure was balanced by_

the column of water.

If you take a common pressure point at the very
apex or bcttom of this saddle and you add the hydrostatic
weight of a column of gas to it and take the actual
pressure at the depth of minus 5,675, you have a
pressure of 3,902 PSIA.

Now, in the south reservoir with this same datum,

we had a pressure of 3,791 PSIA. If you add to that

depth a twenty-five foot column of gas plus the column
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of water from that depth down to the bottom of the
saddle or trough, you would have a value of eighty-two
pounds which would bring the pressure within forty-two
pounds of that in the north reservoir.

Now, we think this is very good agreement when

the pressures are in effect one and the same, a forty-two
pound pressure differential could be accounted for by

the fact that the north reservoir is full of gas to

its structural spill point, At this point, the structure
is higher in the other directions, and it would spill

the migration updip and the migration would have stopped

at certain capillaries,and the pressure to displace
the water would be in the neighborhood of this forty

pounds.,

All right, Mr. Henry, you have said that the production
in the south reservoir had caused the water—-- excuse
me, the gas in the north reservoir to expand and push
this water column on up toward these Fasken wells that
you have shown on this Exhibit Number Four. ©Now, is
this due to increasing pressure differential between

these two reservoirs?

It is due to the increasing pressure differential.
The south reservoir produced earlier and it was, we

believe, producing a larger amount of gas daily in

proportion to the gas in place than is the north
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reservoir, and the result was that it continued to
causcfa pressure differential in favor of the south
reservoir, and it has induced a waterdrive, or water
encroachment, into this south reservoir.|

I might mention that in dealing with gas reservoirs,
we predominantly run into two types of gas reservoirs.
The first one is what we engineers refer to as a
volumetric reservoir, and that would be one that had
no contact with the water column, and in which there
was no water encroachment across it. It is completely
enclosed with no fluids coming into it because it is
an enclosed volumetric reservoir of gas, and as the
pressure decreases, the gas is drawn away from it.

Now, the gas expands and contracts into what we call

a perfect gas law, which says that the pressure is
directly proportionate to the volume, and the volume

is directly propor:ionate to the pressure. Now, in

the enclosed re-r:voir, the volume must remain constant,
and as it remains constant, production from it lowers

the pressure. Now, the perfect gas reservoir, as we
describe it in engineering terms, would have a straight
line ‘decline of pressure plotted against accunulated
production. But these gases are a mixture of hydrocarbons

and they are not perfect gases, and in these cases,

there are factors we use to correct them so they behave
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as if they were perfect gases.

Now, the other kind of reservoir would be the
waterdrive reservoir, in which the gas is coennected to
a very large extensive area of water-saturated rock
so that the expansion of the water into the gas
reservoir would completely maintain the pressure. This

would be a completely maintained gas reservoir in
which the water would be encroached. Every time you
drew out a unit volume of gas, there would be a unit
volume of water to replace it. The reservoir could be
depleted at constant pressure this way, and would also
have very high pressure.

Now, we find that in the resarvoirs we deal with
besides these classic examples tpb re are various
combinations of these two mechanisms that force the
gas to the well bore. In order to have a completely
waterdriven field at the pressures that exist, it would
require a unit volume of water two hundred fifty times
the size of the gas reservoir, the water having very
little expansibility when you lower the pressure; and
the gas having a very large expansibility when you lower

the pressure on it.

Now, as you can sece, the limits of this sand here

and here do not suggest that this is very large blanket

type sand. I have studied this all over Eddy County,




k

-

Y, meier & mc corniic

dearnle

209 SIMMS BLDG.e P.O. BOX 10829 PHONE 243-0891e ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87103

1216 FIRST NATIONAL BANK BLDG. EASTeALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108

10

1

14

16

17

18

19

21

23

24

25

race 20 ‘z'

and it has a very meandering sand interxval, it does
not continuously contain porosity and permeability,

and the water zone is insufficient to support waterdrive

in this area.

illow, what has really happened is this cﬁshion of
expansive gas in the north reservoir by being at higher
pressure is being expanded,forcing the water up the
flark of this structure into this sand in the south
reservoir and has induced artificial waterdrive.

The gas expanding from this reservoir has not
proved beneficial down here to the south reservoir
where Mr. Fasken has wells immediately adjacent to it,
but it has caused this well to produce large volumes
of water. The well in Section 16 has very little
development in the permeable sand, and is not really
affected by this influx of water.

Where is the gas going, Mr. Henry, that is expanding
into this water, into this saddle, or into this water
column?

Well, as you can see from the structure map, this is
a very deep trough between these, or a saddle, that
would absorb large amounts of expanded gas before it
would reach the structural spill point and come back

intc this upper reservoir,

The perimeter of this north reservoir that is
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adjacent to this water column is very large; the
perimeter of the south reservoir that is in connection
with the aquifer is very small. The gas expands out
along all of this contact and only a small part of it
is affecting the encroachment of the water into this
south reservolir. |

Now, when the gas-saturated rock is invaded by
water, it is leaving behind a very high residual gas
content. 1In other words, when the gases are displaced
by water, there are Jittle traplets of gas that are
trapped in there, and we have found that this would be
on the order of thirty-five percent. Now, if we
invaded the water-saturated portion »f this rock with
the gas that is expanding out of this north reservoir

and turn around and reversec the process, we have

estimated that thirty-five percent of this gas will be
trapped in here and never returned.
I think you can see also that if the gas ever

develops a continuoustphase~out of the trap past this

spill point that it will never be returned,

If I understand you, Mx. Henry, in just laymen's terus,
gas is expanded from the north reserveir due to the
withdrawal from the south reservoir, and it expands

along all fronts along this gas-water contact so that

the gas is actually trying to expand into what was
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originally the water zone?

Correct.

And even if you can reversc the situation, thirty-five
percent of the gas that is or will in the future expand
out into this water zone will never be recovered?
That's correct. And also, there willi be other gas loss
as gas expands past the structural confinement,it can
migrate updip regardless of pressure becausec of the
difference in density. So a droplet of gas that
crosses this trough or saddle can begin to migrate
because of the difference in density. When it passes
out of the structural trap, it will move on updip.

Will that gas ever be produced by any existing well,

or is it likely that it will be produced by any other
well?

No, sir, it will be wasted. The gas that migrates out
of this will never have any significant effect on this
reservoir other than to force water in here and water
these wells down.

So by way of summary at this point, the gas is bkeing
wasted by being forced cvut into the water zone, and
also waste is occurring by water being forced down into

the south reservoir, watering out or causing a lot of

water production in the two or three Fasken wells

immediately south of the original gas-water contact?

]
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That's correct. Some of the gas in herce would bhe
produced in what we might call a volumetric resexrvolir,
which normally produces seventy-five to eighty-five
percent of its gas in place. In scme cases, in very
high permeable rock, it produces up to ninety percent
of the gas in place. More than that, I think the fact
that artificial encroachment of water is watering out
these structural low wells, and these operators and
royalty owners and mineral interests owners under these
wells are not going to be allowed tc recover their
proportionate share of gas underlying their leases,
Now, this would not be a problem if it wasn't for
the diverse ownership and working interests, plus the
fact that these two wells contain State acreage in
their proration units, and one of them is being
seriously threatened with being watered out at this time.
Mr. Henry, you have testified that a pressure
differential has built up between these two reservoirs
due to the disproportionate withdrawals in the south
reservoir, have you prepared an exhibit which shows
these pressure relationships?
Yes, I have. This is Exhibit Number Eight--
Excuse me, Mr. Henry, we are referring now to Exhibit

Five, and also to Exhibit Number Five-A, which I will

tack up right on the right-hand side of Lxhibit Five.
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On this exhibit, I tried to show an overall pressure
history of these two areas from the beginning down to

August of 1972.

Now, in the beginning, we took a pressure datum
of minus 5,675 and referred all pressure measurements
to that average depth because as you move up or 'down
in here, your values change slightly by reason of the
density of the gas.

Now, over in the first upper square of this exhibit,
labelled original reservoir conditions, the bottom hole
pressure at 5,675 feet is 3,791 pounds per square inch
absolute.

The discovery well in the north reservoir has a
pressure of 3,902, Now, this difference is shown on
the left-hand side in the center of this exhibit, it
being one hundred eleven pounds. So there was an
apparent difference at that point due in part to this
south reservoir pressure being balanced by this column
of water that is shown on the cross section from the

center of the saddle up to the minus 5,700 foot contour,
This column of water showed an apparent difference,

if you please, of one hundred eleven pounds under the

.original conditions.

Now, in August of 1968, the south reservoir had

been on production in excess of two years, and the north
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for about three months. There was a pressure
differential betweenr these two areas, averaging the

pressure of these two wells in the north and averaging
four representative wells in the south reservoir, there
was a pressure differential of six hundred fifty-nine
pounds.

Now, on the large graph below these, I have shown
a circle below each of the little maps depicting the
pressure in the reservoir and in the wells according
to the vertical scale here that shows the pounds per
square inch differential.

Now, I have platted these across here as to the
year and the pressure measured for each year. In 1969,
the differential increased to eight hundred twenty:-four
pounds; in August of 1970, it increased vo nine hundred
twenty—-five pounds; and in August of 1971, it had
increased to nine hundred sixty-four pounds. This shows
that the productive areas of these two reservoirs have
been depleted at different rates. As far as the
pressure reduction is concerned, there has been an
increase in favor of the south reservoir that is lowering
the pressure here and around through the water column,
completely around this north area. As the pressure

continues to lower throughout the area, then the gas

is expanding in this north reservoir faster than it is
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1 being produced. |
. 2 I might point out in qualifying some of these
5:3 3 numbers in the south reservoir, there are some pressure
o]
E ‘ 4 points that are on certain wells that have been
P Bl g s enclosed with a dashed square. Those are pressures
[
‘ - 6 that we did not consider representative of the rest of
- B
'y = 7 the pressures. One is a dually completed well, and
|
: “ 8 8 the other is a well which has substantially no sand
red
. Ogd 9 development in the Indian Hills :zone.
s E 10 On all of these pressures from the original through
¥
"ﬂ Eh 11 1971, at least the Fasken wells were controlled with
i‘ é 2 12 bottom hole pressure. Now, in August of 1972, we have
- 2
! _El;: §§ only shut in well-head pressure, and from those, we
H gg 14 have occasioned that this pressure differential is
§ W s
;% 18 eight hundred forty-three pounds. I seriously question
~ §§ 16 the validity of some of the data, there seems to have
| ;E:; 17 been some discrepancies in here and I did not give this
1 %é 18 particular point a great lot of emphasis, although it's
: <
s :;;'; 19 still on the same order of magnitude as the pressure
: ; é; 20 that existed back here in Auguét of 1971 when these
: 2 <
\! e §§ 21 were well controlled with bottom hole pressure. ’
o0 -
. EZ 22 We have in the process right now a bottom hole
or
; gé 23 pressure build-up on this well to try and confirm what
,(; §§ 24 the real pressure is down here, but I do not believe
.__ ) 25 it is substantially different from what it was back )
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here. So I think in some respects, on this little

exhibit here, it has not substantially changed.

Mr. the next two exhibits are rather small for

Henry,
a change, and I will ask you to refer to Exhibits Six
this is

and Seven respectively, as I understand it,

information showing pressure versus time information

for the north and south reservoirs respectively. Would

you identify and explain those exhibits, the north is

Exhibit Number Six and the south is Exhibit Number Seven.

These exhibits, combined with Exhibit Six, show the
pressure history and production history and accumulative

production for the north reservoir. Down in the

left-hand margin, I have shown the scale depicting

reservoir pressure with cach of the heavy lines
representing a one-hundred pound increment to show this.
The bottom linc represents the twenty-eight hundred
pounds, not zero, and it goes to the top, which is a
little over thirty-nine hundred pounds. The scale

across the bottom shows the months of each year from

1965 through 1974, The pressures were measure by

shutting in these wells, and running a pressure gauge

to the bottom at or near the Indian Hills sand.
Measuring the pressure with these wells shut in, the
wells in the north, the Shell Federal and the David

Fasken-Ross Federal, these are shown by the small

_—
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Yes.

circles and are shown along the descending solid line
from the upper-hand corner to the lower right-hand
corner.

Now, the line is drawn between these two points
representing the average of those two points, and this

has been the pressure history with respect to time

in this north reservoir.

Now, the heavy line that you see ccnnecting the

small circies on the bottom of the exhibit depicts

the monthly gas producing rate from the north reservoir,
and this scale is the first scale that appears on the
right~hand margin beginning with zero and gcing up

in 100,000 MCF increments along the right-hand inner
margin.

Now, you can see that the producing rate has been
quite variable in the north reservoir. One time, it
was up to a maximum of 180,000 MCF per inonth, and it
decreased down to approximately 70,000 MCF in 1972.
It was almost zero back in 1969 for a period of time.
Do you have éhe same information shown on a somewhat

different scale with respect to the south reservoir?

I would like to point out that the pressure scale
on the left-hand side shows two hundred pounds pressure

increase for each of the heavy lines approximacely

one inch apart. WHow, to have been exactly comparable
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1 with the upper curve,I would have had to use two sheets
"" 2 of paper,and the exhibit would have actually been twice
bg
3 as tall in the vertical direction here to have
[ ]
. k C 4 accommodated this, so the pressures are not the same.
- . - ]
] S 5 This shows almost twice the pressure drop that we have
g 6 in the upper curve depicting the north reservoir.
]
P &
it = 7| QO Other than just showing the factual data on the pressure
i -
- = . . g Lo
(& 8 decline, what is the significance of these two exhibits
. 0% 9 to your application?
S
D 161 A The significance is this, it shows the history with
Q
“ = 11 respect to time, which is very critical here. You will
i o
% n 12 note that the production on the lower or the south
- =
' 8 o3 reservoir commenced in January of 1966, while it did
S : B
;.
E gg 14 not actually commence until May of 1968 in the north
h ¥
L P& 15 reservoir.
I 2z
Pl ¢
L 38 16 You will note, if you go from the start of
o 3N 1
M=)
'<‘§ 17 production in May of 1968 vertically upwards to the
, - J
; =32
f: 18 pressure curve, that there has been a very large pressure
b 5 e
H ! o
L gg 19 drop while these wells have been shut in. This is the
L
)
Do 8 20 pressure drop that occurred when these wells were shut
[ — - <
1 x ® .
! 25 21 in waiting for the gas pipe line.
b S0
E ."‘ 33 22 How, I might point out that the ascending line,
] : o
] ‘; ) - Jn i . ; . .
Q ;E 23 going upwards and to the right, indicates accumulative
] ©
g
, pe 24 production from each of these reservoirs and it is
P 4
:_ shown on the outer scale on the left-hand side-- excuse
25 1

..
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o ' 1 me, o‘n the right-hand side. There have been
. 2 approximately 9.35 billion feet produced from the
by
;- 3 south reservoir through August of this ycar. Through
A i% 4 August of 1972, the north reservoir had produced 5.5

billion cubic feet of gas.

T R T g R
]

N & 6 MR. PORTER: That was through what date?
3 S . 'x}
¢ I — 7 THE WITNESS: Through August, 1972.
; S
‘: é 8 MR. PORTER: For both areas?
L - 0¥ 9 THE WITNESS: Yes, it's the same date for both areas.,
-; b K- 10| Nine point three-five billion through August for the south
' <1
. E~ 11 | reservoir, and 5.5 billion for the north reservoir through
P >. .

12 1 August of 1972.

.-
Pt :_
1""‘ _§ g2 Q  (By Mr. Morris) Mr. Henry, while you are talking about
‘.
b
M Eg’ 14 these exhibits, we are, of course, asking for relief
[ el W
b zZ3
fz_w ‘5'2 15 from the Commission in this case by way of permitting
[ o .
R [ 48" ]
e §§ 16 the wells in the north reservoir to produce at capacity.
i DN
[ B J
: P 2"_:’ 17 Can it be seen from this exnlilbit that allowing the wells
F o ]
- i o I
' b $e 18 in the north to produce at capacity will alleviate
- 13
i B “ . .
%,_, E@ 19 the wasteful conditions that have nccurred in the past?
! x 9
! ey ﬂ.“
o ég 20| A Yes, we have evidence of that on the next two exhibits.
— - <
! x @
i 84 21| Q I will hand you Exhibits Eight and Nine, being another
. Z
o0
2 r
- ;; 2 series of exhibits referring to the north and south
3 2z : .
: - ;‘: 23 reservoirs, respectively.
. s 24 A on Exhibit Nine, we have shown representations of the
v pressure performance of the south reservoir as against

25
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its accumulative production. You will recall that on
Exhibits Six and Seven, we showed the performance
against time. These show performance of pressure in
these reservoirs against accumulative gas production
from each area.

Now, as I explained earlier, a volumetric reservoir
would suggest, or in the classic case, would show a
direct relationship between the pressure and production
which would be a straight line if you platted pressure
on the vertical scale and accumulative production on
the horizontal scale. If you did this, a completely
enclosed reservoir would show a straight line.

Now, in the south reservoir, we have, of course,
had to adjust this information, it not being a perfect
gas reservoir, and added as a factor to correct this
pressure so that the information given concerning the
hydrocarbon mixture, pressure, and temperature would
Le platted as a perfect gas.

Now, during the first increment of production where
reliable pressures were measured in the south reserxvoir,
which was from the start of production in January, 1966
until August of 1966. the pressures in the south reservoir
declined from four hundred fifty corrected pressure to

four hundred corrected pressure. Now, knowing these

pressures and knowing that the volume relationships
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are constant, we can project this to zero pressure, and

it will show the amount of gas in place originally in

this reservoir.

Now, this should be constant for a volumetric
completely enclosed reservolr with no outside influence.
Tthe first indications herec are that there were 20.7
pillion cubic feet of gas in place in this reservoir.
you will remember here that the north reservoir is
still shut in and only the south reservoir is producing.
On the next pressure increment, which was a one-year
period from August, 1966 until August, 1967, the north
reservoir is still shut in, experiencing sone pressure
decline, the south reéervoir's original gas in place
is indicated to pe 53.4 billion cubic feet, which is

over two and a half times what it showed on the first

increment of production. We believe this is a

of the expansion of the north reservoir. It showed

a pressure drop during this period of time and
to expand and it did influence and flatten the
accumulative for the south reservcoir.

Now, in August of 1968, the next pressure

that was measured down in the south reservoir,

reservoir had commenced to produce in May of that year

at a rate of approximately 90,000 MCF per month.

You will notice that the supposed straight line,

e e T

e

reflection

it had

pressure

point

the north
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if it were a volumetric reservolir, has increased in

its slope and indicates only 13.6 billion cubic feet
of gas in place. This is a very drastic change that
took place when the gas began to be withdrawn from the
north reservoir and reduced the effect it was having
to maintain the pressure in the south reservoir. It
continued on down here until 1969, when the precduction
rate increased in the south reservoir due to the
addition of some wells. It increased to approximately
125,000, 130,000 cubic feet of gas daily, and it has
been maintained at about that level,

Now, this performance in here is varied depending
on what has happened to the north reservoir. During
the early production from the north reservoir, it
indicated a 48.6 billion cubic feet of gas in place and
has since decreased and it has decreased as the pressure

differential has increased, showing that the gas from

the north reservoir is maintaining its pressure against
the water which is encroaching into the south reservoir,
Now, the varying slopes on this plat continue on
into the very last pressure point here between 1971 and
1972. The August surveys showed the flattening to be
very dramatic to 80.5 billion cubic feet of gas in place.

You will notice that there is a very drastic decline

in the production rate in the north from 180,000 down




—
— race 40 I3 {
) —_ - 1 to 70,000 during this period of time that this last
—-_. | 2 survey was Incasured.
—. Z 3 Looking at just the north reservoir's performance
b 4 with respect to its producing rate, depicted on the
1’ ' 5 bottom of this exhibit, you will note that it shows
(a1 Y '
g - _z 6 more gas in place during the period of time when the
J § f_E-, 7 producing rate is high. When it was produced at the
i :'i?: 8 8 maximum rate of 180,000 MCF per month, it indicated
‘; | 5 9 36.8 billion cubic feet of gas in place.
E ;,Q- 10 Now, we believe that the reason for this is that
F@ i 1 the withdrawal through the wells is producing the
:"“ N g g 12 major pressure drop at the high rate of production, and
k :f}g .§ g‘g 13 at a low rate of production, this is greatly exceeded
zs
“E¥ ue
{ }L ;g 4 by the gas that is expanding out of the reservoir.
* ;§ 18 So these two exhibits graphically show the effect
b o .
h" gg 16 of one reservoir on the other,and I have prepared
- ?é 17 another exhibit that shows-- Exhibit Number Ten, which
=3
f-ﬁ :fé 18 shows, the very small typewritten one if you have it,
[ <
’""' g; 19 that shows a comparison of the total gas in place
! 2
: gg 20 indicated by these curves.
- ég 21 Now, I do not want to suggest that these are
¢ o0
_@“'E E; 2 representing the actual gas in place, they are
. - 3.
E _ : gf 23 representing the indicated gas in place.Because of the
’ : §§ 24 interference bekween these fields it is impossible
~ X 2 to quantitively pinpoint exactly, or as cxact as we
o~
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1 make engineering estimates of reserves.

2 We believe that the remedy to alleviate the

<5 3 undue expansion of this north reservoir is to produce

-
‘ i o 4 the wells at capacity, and I believe that it would take
\ .- s four years at capacity production to reverse this
{ - _;") 6 pressure differential that we now see.
.2
;4@ g 7| © In that regard, Mr. Henry, would you have any
r 8 8 suggestions to make if the Commission sees fit to grant
: | Ogd 9 your application for capacity allowables for these
: e _g 10 two wells in the north reservoir as to how the Commission
: E E_ 11 would keep control of the situation and check on it
- 8

o % - from *ime to time to see that the pendulum hasn't swung
I o
RO
% § g8 the other way?
; is
ﬂﬁ Ie “m| A Well, this could be done in a number of ways--
1 vl R
z3
5 g gz 15 MR, PORTER: Before we get into that, let's take
212 2
f_é ~ §§ 16 a short recess to give the reporter a break.
s a3
P -.:g 17 (Whereupon a recess was taken.)
“' e Lol _l
3 a
. fE 18 (Hearing continues,)
‘ b
[}
P gg 19 MR. PORTER: The hearing will come to order. Mr.
-
; 8% 20 Morris, you may proceed.
<
c: 2 MR. MORRIS: Yes, sir.
Q0
- EE 2 Q (By Mr. Morris) Mr. Henry, just to f£inish up the
o+
1 S »
k L ;’;‘ 23 exhibits we wish to present, you mentioned with respect
S
g" 24 to, I believe it was LExhibit Nine, that you had some
i guestion cohcerninq the reliability of some of the

25
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current data in the south reservolr. llave you taken

any action to determinc the reliability or unreliability

of that data?

Yes, we have.We have a bottom hole pressure build-up
test in progress on a well and the preliminary results
are presented in Exhibit Eleven.

Just basically, generally what does that show?

It shows that in twenty-two hours, the bottom hole
pressure of the David Fasken-Indian lills Well Number 2
was fifteen hundred and fifteen pounds and was still
building at fifteen hundred fifteen pounds.

Mr. Henry, ore facet of our application here was to ask
the Commission to consider separating the north reservoir
from the south reservoir. Would you summarize your
position with respect to this recommendation?

Well, I think the two areas are what we would conventional
call two separate gas pools. I believe they have all

the attributes of separate acqumulations of gas, a
different gas-water contact, in effect, two separate
traps that collected the gée&s, and I believe that there
is, under ordinary engineering concepts ¢enerally

accepted in the industry, that they do constitute two

‘separate and distinct accumulations of gas.

Now, there are many cases where in continuous

porous intervals several miles removed from cne another
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A

In otner words, Mr. lenry,

that they will have pressure effects on other fields.
This was first brought out, to my knowledge, by a very
classic paper presented by lumble showing the effects
of four Ellenberger reservolrs on each other. “they
showed production from fields as much as six to eight

miles removed from one another affected the pressure

in these other fields. In order to correctly predict
the performance of those reservoirs, it was necessary

to incorporate the pressure effect from these nearby

and adjacent and sometimes rather far removed fields.
Mr. llenry, whether the Commission secparates these into
two separate pools or whether they grant your application
for capacity allowable, in either case, what you are
seeking is the right to produce these two wells in what
you have called the north reservoir at capacity?

That's correct. Separating them into two fields was

the first recommendation I made to my client as a result
of the study I made, and it was just as a matter of
convenience. Any other relief that would bring on the
reversal of these pressure differences would be
satisfactory and highly so.

snould the Conmission decide
to keep it all one pool, but to accept these two wells

from the reqular proration reguirements of the pool,

thiis would achieve the same result as far as you are

.
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concerned?
Yes, it would.
I want to ask you just a few questions with respect to
showing that the capacity alloweble will be an effective
remedy for you, and in that regard, I will ask you to
state the manner in which you are presently producing
and operating all five of the wells, all five of the
Fasken wells in this area.
All rignt. Mr. Fasken is operator of these 640-acre
producing units for three of the wells, and there are
900-plus acre proration units assigned to two of the
wells, they being non-standard units. At the time we
obtained the gas market for Mr. Fasken, it was necessary
that he build a gathering line to connect each of these
wells to a common point in order to secure a gas market.
This in effect has placed dMr. Fasken in the position
of being the pipe line gatherer as well as the producer,
and it's been our attempt to take the gas ratably in
exact proportion to the allowable in each of these wells
during each balancing period.

We have from time to time produced some of the
wells at a higher rate and have shut in other wells,
but we have always tried to balance these during the

balancing period so that in the end result, the wells

have been produced in proportion to their allowable. J
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Are you referring to all five wells, the two in the

north and the three in the south?

That's correct. We have tried to protect the

correlative rights of all the diverse interests by
maintaining these takes ratably. From time to time,

you will notice cver production and then under production,
and that's allowed us to do rather extensive testing

in the development of the field. We did rather

extensive testing on the pressure build-ups and pressure
fall-offs, and how far it was to the lateral boundaries
of these sands, and we have accumulated a rather large
volume of data, much of which is reflected in these
maps, isopacks, and cross sections here as to the
locations of these limits,

If the Commission sees fit to enter an order that would
permit you to produce the two wells in the north
reservoir at capacity, how then can you produce and

operate these wells,and as a practical matter, provide

the remedy to this wasteful situation you have
depicted nere?

I think if we have this relief, with the prospects of
an additional gas market for the additional gas that

we will have, at that point, the Comnmission will be

able to adjust the takes from these wells so that we

can in effect take all of the gas, the larger volunes J
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1 from these north wells, without violating the ratable
,-' 2 take provisions. Since these are now classified as
:{’ 3 being in the same pool and have the same allowable,
|l o
4 we have an obligation toward ratable take which forces
{,‘. s us to <continue to produce the wells on the north flank
. _! 6 of the south area, which is in effect aggravating the
T
.8
=i E 7 water encroachment. But in order to protect the State's
: =
. 9 . .
=N 8 8 royalties and the other working interest owners here,
SE
: E 9 we do not feel we can arbitrarily shut these wells down
E od
N 1 S : . . .
W 2 10 without the approval of this Commission.
i o
g E 11 Q Mr. Henry, you testified that it would take about
T - 12 four years at capacity production to stabilize the
‘§ 5
T % 3:;’ 13 pressures between the north and the south reservoirs.
x ®
W O
r! 1y 14 Do you have any recommendation to the Commission as to
wu
z 3
i3 15 the time frame of an order that could be entered, should
i 2z
[ 4.
‘ §3 16 the Commnission see fit to grant your application?
& [ 4
2
a3
;’:-_i' 17| A Well, I think that with proper testing and reporting
= d
3 «
EC 18 on these wells that a two-year period would be in order.
| 3
3 o
Eg 19 We now have rules reguiring shut in well head pressure
. I
% 3 te
S i g ¥ 20 each year, and I believe that in all wells where it is
S e
a xn
L = 23‘ 21 mechanically possible to do so, these should be, these
; EE 2 bottom hole pressures, should be measured each year.
i or
L Jn
E o 231 Q Would it be your recommendation, Mr. lenry, that you
i 2 v
; iz
E' 24 come back to the Commission or to an Examiner Hearing
25 in two years to present a status report on the
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N

conditions that then exist in this areca?

Yes, I believe we could come back following the second
pressure survey, and this would give a two-year
performance record.

By way of summary, Mr. Henry, is it your opinion that
relief by way of capacity allowable is necessary in
order to prevent waste in this reservoir?

Yes, it is. I believe waste is occurring by expansion
from the north reservoir, and this has not been
beneficial to the south reservoir, it is, in effect,
detrimental to it and it is damaging the correlative
rights there by undue water encrcachment. The
correlative rights in the north are being violated here
by the expansion of the gas in this area where it is
unrecoverable and by any means, this 1is not serving
conservation nor is it serving the working interest
owners.

If your application is granted, in your opinion, would
there be any adverse affects on the correlative rights
of any other operators in this area?

I see no adverse affects on any other operator in the
field. This has been well advertised, and we have had
no response from any other operators indicating any

unfavorable comments from them.

MR. MORRIS: At this time, if the Commission
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please, we offer into cevidence Exhibits One, Two, Three,
Four, Five, Five-A, Six, Seven, Eight, Nine, Ten, and Eleven.

MR. PORTER: What was Exhibit Number Eleven, Mr.
Morris?

MR. MORRIS: ©Exhibit Number Eleven was the exhibit
showing the bottom hole pressure report on the David Fasken-
Indian Hills Unit Well Number 6 in the south reservoir.

MR. PORTER: If there is no objection, the exhibits
will be admitted.

(ilc response)

(Whereupon Applicant's Exhibits One through Eleven
inclusive were admitted in evidence.)

MR. MORRIS: That's all we have on direct.

MR. PORTER: Mr. Nutter, do you have some questions
of the witness?

iR, NUTTER: Yes.

* * * *

CROSS EXAMINATION

BY MR. WUTTER:

Q Mr. Henry, a great deal of this testimony is based on
your cross section and on your structure map. Now, you
have drawn a great abatement in from the east and going
back to the west and back to the north. Actually there

are not any wells drilled back up in there to establish

for a fact that the abatement exists, are there? _J
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Yes, sir, there are wells that =zhow that this has to
be depicted in tl’ - manner.
There are wells that show a dip to the east referring

in there to Section 11, I believe. You have a minus

| :
QJEFO there, which would be lower tiian the well to the
west of that, which is still covered up, but while it

shows the dip to the east, it doesn't actually show

the presence of a big abatement, does it?
The well here is structurally--

MR. MORRIS: Which well are you referring to?

THE WITNESS: The North Indian Hills Basin Number 2

in Section 11.

A

(Continuing) The drill stem tested water from a section
of sand that was twenty-six feet in thickness, anda}t
updip from these wells that are producing gasi; Now ,

in order to form the trap at the level of the gas-
water contact in this north reservoir, we have to have
a closure on that side of the field. I cannot exactly
pinpoint that, except by continuing the dip established
in Township 21 South, Range 23 East, and continuing

it and extrapolating it and extrapolating the west dip

in the area of the Frasken-Shell Federal Number 1, Scction

5 of Township 21, 24, to establish this as a reasonable

structural interpretation.

The exact location of it is, I would say, tied
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:owrgw‘}thiﬂ a (guarter of a mile,

i

Well, it's indeed necessary to do quite a bit of
extrapolating to draw an abatement there between them,
the Number 1 Well and the Marathon-North Indian Basin
Number 2 Well when they are three miles apart, is that
not truc?

That's not entirely truce-- that's not true, It did

require some extrapolation, and I believe it is a

‘reasonable engineering and geclogical extrapolation

‘with the data we had at hand. Certainly the control

is not complete, and not as good as where we have a

;greater density of wells,

‘As a matter of fact, you don't have any well that

:actually shows you the gas-water contact for the north

reservoir, as you call it, with the exception of the
Mobil dryhole over there, is that correct?

That's correct./’The Mobil well had a flow of gas too
small to measure and recovered 9,600 feet of salt
water. We believe it was drilled right on the gas-
water contact.

Avoss ®1 M, WUeR—

Whether the abatement is there, that Mobil well isn't
necessarily evidence of it, is it? I mean, it could

be a low well on the ecast side of the structure whether

the abatement was present or not, isn't that true?

That was our interpretation until the drilling of the

(.»'/: L , TR L
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Corinne Graco-Indian Hills Well in Township 21, 24,
and that weil indicated a substantial north dip over
and above what we had secen between the David Fasken-
Indian Hills wWell Wumber 7 in Section 16, and the David
Fasken-Skelly Federal in Section 9.’,Therc is a north
dip established here, and we believe there is an
indication, a very strong indication, of a south dip
and a west dip from the David Fasken-Ross Federal to
the Shell Federal. It was the extrapolation of these
dip trends, and they are just that, andd;"ﬁbipknpbgy
are established within the limits of reservoir engineering
and geological concepts capable of being depicted on
640-acre spacing.

The Mobil well could have been a low well on the east
side of the structure whether or not the abatement was
there, isn't that correct?

I don't believe I understand your (uestion.

I am assuming, ©r. Henry, that the abatement is not
present, and that we have a structure that dipped to
the east here, and there is no abatement, the Mobil
dryhole could be a dryhole on the east side of the
structure, it could have been low on the east side of
the structure, isn't that right?

With the control we have today and the wells available

to us and the logs available to us, I do not believe J
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Q

that is possible.

[ am assuming that the abatement is not present for
the purpose of nmy question. Could the well be a low
well structurally on the east side of the structure?
Wwell, I suppose anything could happen if we assume the
abatement is not there.

And we would have no evidence of gas-water contact for
the north reservoir then?

Well, I think the abatement is there, and I can't
testify otherwise about it. It is, in my opinion, there,
and if we assume it isn't, then there's no limit to
what we can speculate on regarding the field.

And you interpreted the structure as having this

abatement?

Yes, sir, based on the north dip in the wells to the
south of it and the south and westerly dip of the wells
to the north of it.

I don't know what number this exhibit is--

MR. MORRIS: o -+ Four,
(By Mr. N tter) Referring you to Exhibit Four, Mr. Henry,
i . order for you to show this yellow iine that cones
across from the south end of the reservoir to the
north end on the right, and tc show the trough containing

water, it has been necessary to zig-zag around Exhibit

Number One considerably, has it not?
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A

Exhibit Number One shows the red line, the straight

or connected straight lines across this, and shows

the structure map as if we had just sawed it in half

and expanded it vertically to show this cut.

and you have brought wells in from the side and placed
them on Exhibit Four, is that correct?
At their correct structural position. They were
projected on that map to show the well at its particular
structural position.

Would you take this pen and mark the actual line that
your wells follow if you were taking a cross section

in a manner in which the wells are depicted here, and

show with a black line the direction that this yellow
line takes on Exhibit Number One?

Well, Mr. Nutter, I might say again that the line is
shown by the red straight line.

Isn't it a fact, Mr. llenry, that when one looks at

IExhibit Number One, one sees the line of the cross

section and tends to overlook these little lines coming

in from the side?
Well, this is a profile, and this exhibit shows the

profile along the connecting straight lines. Now. these
wells have been put on here at their structural position,

the structural position that they would occupy if we

sliced through that particular well.
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Q I realize you were drawing this structurally, but you
did do a lot of zig-zagging on Exhibit One to get that
structure, didn't you?

A Well--

Q Draw them, and let's see if it zig-zags.

MR. MORRIS: If the Comnission please, I think we
can admit there is a lot-- 1f you are going tc connect the
wells up, it would require a zig-zag line to do it, but I
think this is an ‘acceptable éngineering technique, and I
prefer that we not completely obliterate the work that Mr.
Henry has done, unless it is absolutely necessary. N

MR, NUTTER: Well, if I may, I would like to offer
as 0il Conservation Commission Staff Lxhibit Number One this
map which does have a black line drawn on it.

MR. MORRIS: I would certainly have no objection
to that.

MR, NUTTER: What case is this?

MR. MORRIS: 4733 and 4865,

MR. NUTTER: Because I think it is rather apparent
that the line does zig-zag, and it is deceptive to the eye
to glance at Exhibit One and see the straight line coming
across there,

Q 7Y (By Mr. Nutter) Now, Mr. Henry, if we took your straight

line that you have drawn between the Skelly Federal

Number 1 and the Ross Federal Mumber 1, and if we
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Jwells?

ignored the zig-zagging back and forth, and we

connected those two wells on bBxhibit MNumber Four, I
believe we would go from this point on the Skelly

Federal Number 1 to this point on the Ross Federal
Number 1, is that correct?

That's correct.

And we wouldn't show the big U-tube connecting the two

Hot if you are on the structure map.

When we follow your red line from one well to the other,
doesn't it zig-zag two miles east and two miles west?
Perhaps I didn't make nyself clear on the purpose of
this Exhibit Number Four. This has been verified in

two ways, Mr., Wutter, we have shown on here the trace
across the structure and the isopack match the thickness
map of the Indian 1lills sand. The wells were just put
on there where they were-- if you disregard the wells,
this would have been a straight line across the section
through this structure map, and through this isopack
map. llow, we can confirm this water level here and

here by the pressure in the north reservoir and the

pressure in the south reservoir having approximately

this water level to accommodate the dips in pressure.

These were measured and had to ke consistent with the

pressure decline that we saw prior to the procduction

S
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from the north. We could not assume these were not

in any way connected because we had the pressure drop
and, on the other hand, with the difference in
pressure, they had to be accommodated by a difference
in water level to physically fit that data into this
structural and stratographic interpretation that I
have- shown on this exhibit.

When you answered that question, you said that this
confirmed the water level,and you were p inting to the

Corinne Grace Well and the Mobil dryhnole, is that

correct?

That's correct. This placed the water level somewhere
between the Corinne Grace-Indian i{ills Number 1 and
the David Fasken-Skelly Federal Number 1, and in order
to get the pressure in line, we had to assume they
came to this depth completely filled with gas, and on
that assumption, it confirmed the pressure. So we
think this well established both from a structural
interpretation and from the pressure performance the
pressure we found originally supporting a water column
difference of this order and magnitude.

On Lxhibit Number Four, the yellow line is filled with
water in certain parts of it?

The yellow line is gas.

Yes, the yellow is gas and the blue represents water?
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Yes.

And that is based on Exhibit Nuwber One and the zig-zag
cross section which Exhibit Number Onc depicts, is

that correct?

It is based on the cross section as depicted on Bxhibit
One, and it is based on the isopack map, which is
I»xhibit Number Two, and the exhibit under discussion.
lBut wien you draw a straight line from the Skelly
Federal Number 1 to the Ross Federal Number 1, we
simply see a dipping generally from the south to the

north, and we don't have thi: tremendous sincline in
between tiie wells, is that correct?
If you ignore the Corinne Grace Well, but--

I said if we went from the Skelly Federal Number 1 to

the Ross Federal Humber 1, just straight across.

That's right]”And that was an interpretation in some

earlier exhibit presented to this Commission prior to
the drilling of the Corinne Grace Well. The data now
on hand shows that that was an erroneous interpretation
because we did not have enough data to tic down the
north dip in the areas of Sections 8 and 9 of Township
21, 24,

Mr. Henry, I think we are through with those exhibits.

According to the Hovember gas proration schedule for

Southeast New Mexico, we have ten wells in this pool,
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and I believe that all of them except one well are
gshown 1in your yellow areas on several of your exhibits,
The one well that isn’'t shown 1is the Marathon Well,
which is in Scction 14, out to the far west, do you
consider it not actually an integral part of this pool
we are talking about here?

That's correct, it's producing from the lower Morrow
or C-zone of the Morrow, and has a producing interval
of approximately 250 feet below the Indian Hills sand

that we are studying.

I think I said that the schedule lists ten wells
including that well, there are eleven, so if we throw
that well out, we have ten wells in the pool?

Yes.

And David Fasken has two wells in the north reservoir?
Yes.

So two wells out of ten wells represent twenty percent
of the wells, is that correct?

Yes, sir.

What has been the production from the north area, and
what is the total accumulated production from the south
area?

IFive point five billion through August in the north area

and 9.35 billion from the south rescrvoir for the wells

that are includéd in this Indian lills sand,

e e et et e N
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In othrr words, the total production is in the
neighborhood of fifteen billion in the reservoir as

a whole, and twenty percent of the wells are the two
bDavid Fasken wells in the north part and they have
produced approximately forty percent of the gas produced
from the pool as a whole?

The David Fasken wells are drilled on non-standard

units with in excess of 920 acres in each proration unit.
These were approved by this Commission, and the
allocation is on an acreage basis in the field. A number
of the wells aside from the David Fasken wells are

at limited capacity as producers, and that linited
capacity as producers and the excess acreage attribute

a lot more allowable to the Fasken wells.

Is your Shell Federal iumber 1 in Section 5 a limited
capacity well?

No, sir.

How come it was 117,000 !MCP under-produced on the
November schedule?

The David Fasken-Indian lills Number 6 will not produce
at less than 1.5 million MCF without logging it up
with water and dye, and its allowable is not that wuch.

When it is produced, the other wells have to be cut

back when this well is »roduced at this excess rate.

We now have it shut in and are making up the underage
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A

on the Shell well.

If your Indian Hills Unit Number 6 is in the south part
of the reservoir and that well happens to be over-
produced, aren't you contributing to this loss of gas
in the north by over-producing this well in the south?
That's one of the problems we are trying to remedy here
today. Mr. Fasken has always had the gas pipe line,
and we did not feel that it was our prerogative to
decide how and where and when to take this gas without
the concurrence of the 0il Conservation Commission.

But you are over-producing the well in the south?

But it is now shut in to make up for the north. I might
say that the encroaching water is ready to kill it.
That's the Number 6 Well?

Yes, sir.

Why is the Ross Federal over-produced and the Shell
Federal under-produced?

We have rotated this production and we have cut back

to get them in line by the balancing period, and we
have done some testing on the wells and, as I mentioned
earlier in my testimony, we do keep these in balance
within the balancing period, but we may shut in wells
for testing and measvrement of pressure and for long-

time build~up where we can get extensive and very good

data. We do not produce the wells continuously every

.
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day at their uniform allowable rate.

According to this exhibit here, I don't know which one
it is, it's the one that shows production from the
pool and pressure decline in the north, and it appears
that production from the north reservoir declined
quite drastically in the first half of 1972. What

was the reascn for that?

The pipe line decreased the gas they would accept from
Mr. Fasken's gathering system from approximately nine

million a day to 5,750,000 a day.

; Why did they do that?

That was their prerogative, and even though we objected
to it strenuously and negotiated with them with some

very hard words over it, they insisted on it, and

USRI

instructed their field man that if we put more gas

through their meter, that he was to close the valve.

o

Was that during that period of time that the one well
accrued all that under-production?

I don't know, I don't have the allowable and production
statistics with me. We keep that, but I don't have it
in my notes.

The takes from the well were pretty good during 1971,
particularly during the last three quarters.

Right. These wells were one of the three or four top

allowable wells in the Indian Basin field. We were
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taking at these high rates and over-producing them

a part of that time. We nominated for a higher gas
rate-- is that how the formula works? I'm not sure I
fully understand the formula. But from time to tine,
production does reduce the nomination, and we did

nominate for that amount of gas, but our aliowables

were not always that high.

Q Do you have any figures for October production yet?
A No, sir.
Q It appears from this exhibit that prioduction has started

upwards again. Do you know whether the pipe line intends
to resume their original rate of take in the area?

A They have not given us any indication that they will.
They have,on a day to day basis, asked for additional
gas, as of last Friday, they had asked for thirteen

hundred additional MCF per day.

MR. NUTTER: I believe that's all I have.

MR. PORTER: Mr. Stamets?

* * * *

CROSS EXAMINATION

BY MR, STAMETS:

Q Mr. Henry, what you have described on this Exhibit Number
Three in the north pool, just by eyeballing it, it

looks like there must be about five sections that are

productive of gas, five or more, would that be right?

NU——
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There are five sections that are underlined by Indian
Hills sand. We have proved in Section 32, for instance,
that the saturated sand was not of sufficient permeability
to produce at a ccmmercial rate.

How about Section 31? How about the Northeast quarter
of Section 6? llow about the South half of Section 3?2
These have not been developed, have they?

That's correct.

You have two wells in these five sections, if additional
wells were drilled and participated in the pool
allowable, wouldn't that help the situation that now
exists?

Not necessarily, because most of the area is covered

by the same gas contract and these people refuse to

take over 5.25 MCF per day, and as the situation now
stands, there is no economic incentive to drill and
develop. Some of those are not controlled by our clieunt,
énd I can't speak for them.

You are saying that the contract you have in here would
prevent the production of sufficient quantities of gas

from the north pool to alleviate waste if it is occurring?

Would you state that again?
Are you saying that the contract that you have in this

area is written in such a way that it would not

alleviate the problem of waste if waste is occurring? J
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If we show waste and drainage away from our client's

leases, there is a provision in the contract to make
supplemental gas sales. \When these factors have been
established, then we can obtain additional gas sales

to arother party. We can give the present gas purchaser
ninety days notice if we are going to do this, and he
can take the gas necessary to alleviate the conditions.

Our c¢lient is free to sell gas on another market after

the ninety days.
Through the production of these wells, waste would be

prevented, and there are provisions in the contract
to permit this?
If waste is occurring under the contract acreage,we

have a remedy. Much of this acreage was contracted

to Natural Gas Pipe Line Company of America waen it was
totally undeveloped wildcat acreage. Some of this
acreage is committed to that and to that contract.
Referring back now to Exhibit Number One, I had previocusly)
very quickly, scratched on here the outline of productive
sand that you have shown on Zxhibit Number Three. In

any event, it appears to me that when you go from the
south end of the pool down into this saddle and move

over to the west that the formation, as we go farther

to the west, is substantially higher than the formation

down here where the Kerr pcGee Well is in Section 30, J
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is that an accurate statement?

Yes, it is a closure on the west side of the porosity
pinch-out.

Is this the water saturated area to the west?

Yes.

Outside of the trap, is there any mechanism across that
neck in Section 7 that would prevent this water from
migrating downdip and back up again into the gas wells?
At the original condition, the gas pressure was cqual
to the water pressure at the gas-water contact, plus
the hydrostatic head of that water wherever the updip
limit might be.

What about now?

Well, at this point, the pressure that is occurring is

not being maintained by any encroachment on an overall

basis.

In other words, you are saying this water updip is not
nigrating downdip?

Right here (indicating). ‘"he reason for that is that
the expansion of water is approximately one two hundred
fiftieth of that of gas. Now, to maintain that gas

pressure, the area would have to be two hundred fifty

times the area of the gas now.

I believe it was your testimony that the gas is migrating

out of the bottom of this U-tube to the north and then
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updip to the north into or toward the south reservoir
and was forcing the water out of the saddle updip toward
the Skelly Well, the Indian Hills wells?

That's correct, because there is pressure there, and tihe
line of resistance is to move toward the low pressure
area.

llave you made any calculations of how much water would
have to move here and how much gas would have to

replace it and whether that was actually happening?

We have depicted that on Exhibits Eight and line.

Not in absolute fashion. There are no calculations
within a mile or within a quarter of a mile. You would
need a billion cubic feet build-up if you removed the
water and filled it with gas.

It's difficult to say, we have more unknowns in here
than we have equations. We could speculate on some
limits, and that would be about it. I think if I might
refer to Exhibit Ten, that probably would help. That's
the August, 1967 and August, 1968 totals.

Mr. Henry, are there any other zones in the Morrow
formation which are productive in the north pool as you
have described it and the south pool across this saddle?
There's none in the north pool that are productive,

there were none perforated in the Fasken-Shell Federal.

There were some !Middle Morrow sands perforated and
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Or you would have to place the gas-water contact above

tested at gas volumes too small to weasure in the

Ross Federal. This was done with controlled pressure
and the well was tested and did not precduce commercially
until we perforated the Indian Hills sand.

Is that tne same zone as perforated in the Grace well

in Section 87

Tt's the same general section within the Middle Morrow,

what we have calied the Avalon Zone on Exhibit Number Two.

That zone has not been discussed at length in thiszs

hearing.

That zone is contributing a minor amount of gas. Since

it was perforated in the Fasken-Skelly Federal, it made

800 MCF per day, and immediately decreased to about 400.

Then we put the Indian Hills zone back with it, and we

could not tell of any increase in well productivity

as a result of perforating and crackin at Avalon Zone.
(sweocwrke WAL Peviy EX. tia

This mapﬂgould be interpreted in a numbef of different

ways. We could accentuate this saddle, or we could

sort of diminish the effect of the saddle just by the

interpretation of these points, and for the

interpretation to be one hundred percent cooperated

by the pressure data, you would have to place this thing

about fifty feet deeper, isn't that right?

the Skelly-Federal Well.
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BY MR. PORTLR:

Q

Just ignoring the water-gas contact, isn't it a matter

of connecting the geological points on the map,and

by doing this, we could interpret it in a variety of
ways?

Well, as I mentioned earlier, we have included in this
isopack map and the structure map all of the data we
have accumulated.

Mr., Henry, I realize that--~

You will notice the zero limit of the sand.

-~ You mentioned that several times. I would Hust like

to_ask _you a question, and I would just like you 1o

answery whether or not we could interpret thig g;;gg;n;gl

map in different ways.

pifferent people would draw different maps with the

MR. STAMETS: That's all the questions I have.

* * * *

CROSS EXAMINATION

You mentioned, I believe, that the operators in the south
pool were being adversely affected--
The other working interest owners. If I said operators,

it should have been otner working interest owners,

In the Fasken wells.

Yes, sir.

—
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MR, PORTER: That's all the questions I have.

MR, MORRIS: I have no redirecct.

MR, COOLLEY: William Cocley, I'm with Burr and
Cooley, Farmington, New Mexico, and am appearing on behalf
of Mr. Michael P. Grace, who, as the testimony has indicated
here, does own a well in the pool in guestion. I was
detained at the outset and was not here at the time
appearances were called for. I respectfully request the
Commission to permit our appearance at this time, so that we
might question the witness briefly.

MR. MORRIS: 1Is Mr. Cooley appearing for HMr. Grace
or idrs. Grace, or both of them?

MR, COOLEY: Michael P. Grace II and Corinne Grace.

MR. MORRIS: Fine, I have no objectioa.

MR. PORTER: You may proceed, Mr. Cooley.

* * * *

CROSS EXAMINATION

BY MR. COOLEY:

Q T-huu Henry, are you aware of all of the perforations and
the completion that was made with respect to the Grace
well?

A I was aware of those that are on file with the New Mexico
0il Conservation Commission Office in Artesia, New

Mexico, prior to May 15th.

Q Are you aware that the highest perforation in the Grace
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E 1 wcell would be in the same producing zone that you
,- . 2 raferred to here in most of your testimony if that zone
N ’F ﬁ 3 is at least ten feet thick? Do I make myself clear?
‘ - s - 4| A ’No, would you say that again?
!!l §| O The highest perforation of the Grace well would be, sir,
RIS Mi
K - _x 6 in what you call the Indian liills Zone if that zone is
Loy [ =
| = ,
t » as much as ten feet thick.
o
= Q
f" 8| A I went through the Commission records and they have the
b §
o od 9 perforations as of May 15th, and they had on file a
3
: -
R 10 log of the Grace well, and from the data that I had,
D
1 ' E‘ 11 this zone at that time was not perforated. If it has
[ > e ——
— -g . been perforated subsequent to May 15th when I checked
L b 2
CT _g §§ 13 the records, tihen I have no knowledge of that.
: %
e W o ) .
!‘ :5 14 Q Has the Grace well produced any substantial amount of
el W
% z3
ot 'B'E 15 water in excess of the several Fasken wells?
. o .
W ,
“"" Eg 16| A According to the records, it has.
A S
b—"-“? Q2 . . .
*M ;‘§ 17 0 It is the highest water producer in the pool, isn't it?
E2) hagit® |
i 2«
7 i e 18| A That's correct.
{ g
¢ z g 19! Q Are you aware of tne water production from each of the
: o3
L a:;
. _‘ 52 20 wells in the pool?
% B
; 2 2| A I'm aware of what has been reported to the New Hexico
i g o
b << 0il Conservation Commission.
I §:
i ;g 23( Q And it is your testimony that the Grace well is the
E -
) :.:' 2 highest water producer in the pool?
P 25 A I couldn't say that for sure because I don't know
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exactly what its production is, and I really don't

have any specific knowledge of it aside from the
Comnission records.

If your structural interpretation on Exhibit One is
correct, you would assume it would be the highest
producer because you have the Indian Hills Zone below
the Grace water contact, do you not?

That's right. The information I have through the
Commission records of May 15th is that the Indian Hills
sand was not perforated in that well.

And if it is not a greater water producer than the other

wells in the field, that would tend to contradict your

interpretation?

Not if it is producing water out of a different zone.
Which zone would that be?

What is depicted on Exhibit Two as the Avalon Zone
which has to be maybe seventy-five to one hundred feet
lower than the Indian Hills Zone.

(84 QooLEew

F;ou are aware of tlhe fact that the Grace well initially
produced a substantial guantity of gas?

No, sir.

They tested the capability of producing a substantial
Hquantity of gas.

{

{Thcy tested gas, but I would not call it substantial.

£Whatever gas it is capable of producinyg, where would it
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Q

be coming from in your opinion?

It is coming out of the Avalon Zone. Under the first
set of perforations, it was gas and water coming from
the Avalon Zone, that is, from the first set of
perforations reported to the Commission.

(BY  COtEW _ o .
Referring to yo testimony on cross examination, it
came out that you have certain gas purchuse contract

problems with respect to what you described as the
north pool, is that correct?

We have them with respect to all of the connections in
the Indian Basin.

The entire pool has a greater capaclity to produce than

Mr. Fasken 1s able to pass on to the pipe line comnpany?

h We have an excess capacity to produce, yes,.

If the present capacity under the present allowable

is in excess of your present market, what is to be
gained by giving capacity allowables or incregsing the
allowable for any well in the field or giving a
capacity allowable as you suggest?

(No response)

You are already capable of producing more gas than you

can sell?

]
{ That's right.

Vo
i And you wish now to aggravate this problem by increasing

the allowable?
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A

Ho, we would like to increasc the gas sales.

llow are you going to be able to accomplish that?

We have a remedy under our contract to make supplemental
gas sales if we have the increased allowable, whicn we
have asked for here today.

Would you describe that contract, the actual mechanism
of how the Commission can help you sell more gas?

Yes, sir. The contract that we have provides that if
waste is occurring or drainage is occurring away from
Mr. Fasken's wells. then he cen notify the gas pipe

line company that this condition exists,; and to what

extent it exists, and then they have ninety days to

take the additional gas or he is free to sell it elsewhere}

Now, we are asking the Commission here today, we
have brought out the waste that is occurring, and we
have asked the Commission here today to set an allowable
for these two wells that will allow us to make this
additional gas sale without violating the rules and
regulations of this Commission.

Your contract reads that they will buy your allowable?
No, sir.
I think you previously testified that a number of wells

were substantially under-produced when your sales were

curtailed by the purchaser, is that correct?

Wo, siy, I did not testify to that.
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When the sales to the pipe line company were curtailed,

as you mentioned earlier in your testimony, did any
under—-production result from that curtailment?

Not within the balancing period. There was a

reallocation of allowables at the end of the balancing

period.

So it was cancelled and reallocated?

That's correct.
MR. COOLEY: No further questions. Thank you.

* * * *

REDIRECT EXAMINATION

MR. MORRIS:

-

Q

Mr,

One question, Mr. Henry, to clear up any confusion that

may exist on this contract. If the Commission sees
fit to grant your application, is it your opinion that
you will be able to make practical use of the additional
allowable granted to the wells in the north reservoir
and make sales of the additional gas permitted?
Yes, sir. Within ninety days of the order, it will
require ninety days to trigger our contract provision.
MR. MORRIS: That's all I have,
MR, PORTER: Are you through with your cquestioning,
Mérris.

MR. MORRIS: Yes, sir.

* * * *
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CROSS LXAMINATION

BY MR, U¥Z:

Q

A

Anywhere in your exhibits, have you shown the capacity
of these two wells to produce, your Ross and your
Skelly wells?
The deliverability of the Ross Federal Number 1 against
1,100 pounds of saline pressure is 6,200 MCF per day.
The Shell Federal Number 1 has a current deliverability
against 1,10C pounds of pressure of 2,800 MCF per day.
Now, we have build-up data on the Shell Federal,
and there are factors which indicate that there is a
plug-in immediately at the well bore in that well, and
if we did not get complete restoration of productivity
by a perforating job and at such time as we can sell
additional gas, we can fracture this well and/or
re-pexforate it, and we believe at that time, it will

deliver about twice what it is now capable of delivering.

Which Shell well is that?

The €hell Federal. The Ross Federal does not indicate
any large skin damage, however it does indicate a
small amount.

llow much has the allowable been on this well?

It has been variable.

Do you have an average figure on it?

The last I looked--
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I want to know how much more gas you want to produce
out of thesc wells.

We want to produce, currently, 9,000 MCF daily. I
believe the last proration schedule showed 37,500 per
month for these wells, which is a little over a million
feet per day.

So the two wells together are only getting an allowable
of two million per day?

With the excess acreage, they are probably getting
three million a day.

And you want to produce nine million?
Yes, sir. And we might possibly want to increase that

toc ten or eleven million if our fracture job is

i successful.
By VTR y
Mr. Stamets asked you about drilling another well up

in Section 31. What is the recason you don't want to

develop that acreage?

wWell, to date, my client has not provided the money to
do it with, he maintains very strict budgetary control
on what I drill and don't drill, and he's not provided
the money. We have recommended it and discussed it

from time to time, and he does own the lease on that

acreage.

Do you think it is productive?

Yes, sir.
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Q And that would increase your allowable by almost a
L}i third, wouldn't 1t?
A I would hope so.
MR, UTZ: That's all.
MR. PORTER: Does that conclude your questioning?
MR. MORRIS: Yes.
MR. PORTER: The witness may be excused.
(Witness excused.)

MR. PORTER: I would like Mr. Nutter to be sworn,

please.

DANIEL NUTTER,

was called as a witness, and after being duly sworn, testified

as follows:

DIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. PORTER:

Q I believe you want to offer an exhibit?

A Yes, sir.

Q Would you tell us what that exhibit is?

A Yes, sir. It's an adaptation of Henry Engineering Company

Ilxhibit Number One in Case 4733. On this exhibit, I

have taken a black pencil and depicted the lin> from

the Manzano State Number 1 to the David Fasken-llowell

Number 1. The black line simply connects the wells

in sequence as they are cennected by Mr. lienry. However,

S
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he drew a straight line and brought the wells in from
the side with red arrows.
Q And you have numbered that as Commission Staff Exhibit

Number One?

A Yes, sir, and I would like to offer it.

MR. PORTER: Mr. Morris, you have already indjcated
that you have no objection.

MR. MORRIS: ©No objection;

MR. PORTER: Commission Staff Exhibit Humber One
will be admitted.

{Whereupon 0il Conservation Commission Staff
Exhibit Number One was admitted in evidence.)

MR. MORRIS: Does anybody else have anything to
offer in these cases?
(Jo response)
MR, PORTER: TIf not, the cases will be taken under

advisement, and we will recess this hearing until one-thirty.
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STATLE OF' NEW MLUXICO )
) ss
COUNTY OF BERNALILLO )

I, RICHARD E. McCORMICK, a Certified Shorthand
Reporter, in and for the County of Bernalillo, State of
Wew Mexico, do hereby certify that the foregoing and attached
Transcript of Hearing before the New Mexico 0il Conservation
Commission was reported by me; and that the same is a true

and correct record of the said proceedings to the best of

my knowledge, skill and ability.

CERTIFIED SHORTHAND REPORTER
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PAGE 3

MR. NUTTER: The Hearing will come to order, please,

and we will call Case Number 4733,

Application of David Fasken for pool

MR. HATCH:

contraction and creation of a new gas pool, Eddy <wunty, New

Mexico.

MR. MORRIS: Dick Morris, Montgomery, Federici,

Andrews, Hannahs & Morris, appearing

We have one witness we would like to have sworn, Mr, Jim

Henry.
(Wwhereupon ,the witness was sworn by Mr. Hatch.)

* * X X %

JAMES. B. HENRY,

called as a witness, after having been first duly sworn,

testified as follows:
MR. NUTTER: You may proceed, Mr. Morris.,

DIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. MORRIS:

Q Mr. Henry, please state your name and where you live.
A James B. Henry, Midland, Texas.

Q And what is your affiliation with the Applicant?

A I am a consulting engineer on retainer for engineering

services and management of his operatirg and drilling

operation.

And have you previously testified before this Commission

onfg%e of its examiner hearings and had your gqualificatio

on behalf of the Applicant

by

d
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made & matter of record?

Yes, I have.

Were you briefed at the outset of the hearing, Mr. Henry,
as to what is sought by this Application?

In this Application, we are seeking to contract the
limits of the Indian Basin Morrow Gas Pool in order

to exclude two wells and their proration units that are

now found to be producing from a separate reservoir, from

' Sdme of the other wells in this field, and these wells

are suffering damage as a result of the rules being
applied uniformly and the proration being applied
uniformly, specifically to these wells.

The Indian Basin and Morrow Gas Pool has many very
shallow reservoirs that are of insignificant economic
consequence and have been lumped together over a wide,
long section of the Morrow zone. However, in these two

/
wells/<§ome damage to the reservoir is occurring because
of the way these wells are required to be produced, and

we _are seeking relief from the damage that is occurring

to these reservoirs and the adjacent one as a result of

the present method of operation, V- w{<i ™ beamo o

All right. Would you refer to your Exhibit Number 1,
your structure map, and first of all, would you point out
two wells and the acreage that you are seeking to delete

from the Indian Basin Morrow Gas Pool?

S
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Yes. 1I'd like to point out the area, here, in Township

24 -- excuse me, 21 South, Range 24 East, in Sections

4 and 5, containing the David Fasken Shell Federal

Number 1 in Section Number 5 and the David Fasken Ross
Federal Well Federal Well Number 1 in Section 4 and these

ara the two wells in the area that we would like to

delete from the Indian Basin Morrow Pool.

The map here is a structure map, contoured on the
top. This is a point in the Morrow zone where going
downward we progressed from a lime shale.

Do you want to refer to your Exhibit Number 2, your
isopach map, together with this Exhibit, Exhibit Number 17?
Yes, Exhibit Number 2 is a map of the Indian Hills sand

zone and the area that has been shaded yellow is the

gas productive area. You'll notice some heavy blue

lines on the south end of what we referred to as the

north reservoir, depicted on here, and on the north end

of the south reservoir.

This has li@%tgd these two pools, by gas -water,
contact, and these same contacts have been inscribed
on the structure map to show the relative position.

These were obtained by overlaying the two maps. And,

as you can see, the dashed area on the contour, on the

isopach map, represents the area of sand development,

and the blue line represents the limits of these |
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reservoirs by the water contact. You will notice, on
the structure map, that there is a feeling between these
two areas, and we have not found there is a differernt
gas-water contact in the south reservoir and the north
reservoir, but that these are hydraulically corrected
through this water zone. Earlier in the life of the
development of the north area, we found there was
pressure interference caused by the Penrock well in
Section 19, These wells produced for approximately

two years, then created a pressure drop in the Fasken-

Ross wells.

We were informed at that time that the thing was
continuous sand.ii;t was not until the drilling of the
Corinne Grace well in Scction 8 that we found it did
appear to be so and that the water contact was established
in here. The Fasken Skelly Federal Number 1 began to
produce water at an early date and production of water

from the Fasken Hills Indian Unit Number 6, structurally

high, at an early date, it became apparent these were
\

.
~-

two separate reservoirsix’

Would you refer, now, té Exhibit Number 3, your cross-
section?

This is the Indian Basin Morrow Gas Field. That is

the north-south -~ basically a north-south cross-section.

The blue area, here, is the Indian Hills sand interval.
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This being the south reservoir, this being the
configuration of the north reservoir at the base of this
cross~-section. Now, early in the development, down here,
the Kerr-McGee well, the south reservoir, I believe the
first well in the area, it had an original pressure of --
reservoir ‘datum of -~

Vet . o
_ . MR. NUTTER: Jim, could you identify your wells on
there so that I can draw a trace of it?
SRTESN IR Lo 18] T"lt'i;}.:\
MR. HENRY: The 4 loeatity is Section 36 of
Township 21.
MR. NUTTER: And then were does it go?
MR. HENRY: To the Kerr-McGee well, Section 30,
diagonally northeast of it, due north of the Penrock well
in 19, to the David Fasken Indian Hills Unit Number 7 over in
16 and Number 6, down here, at a lower structural position is
the Indian Hills Unit 6 and 17, and we go to the David Fasken
Skelly Number 1 to the Corinne Grace well in Section 8 to the
Federal Well in Section 10, to the David Fasken Shell Federal
in 5, and then to the Ross Federal in Section 4, and to the
dry hole north in Section 32, of Township 20, South.
MR. NUTTER: Okay.
N

MR. HENRY: That's the zig-zag pattern. :?

A (continuing) The south area had an original.;ressure
of 3772 at a datum of 542¢C.

In the north area, there was a datum pressure
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measured at 5675 of 3902. This seemed to be a
disparity in the pressures., Recognizing that there
were differences in these pressures, that would suggest
that they were not in the same reservoir, but the
interference created a pressure drop in the two Morrow
wells producing in the area.

Mow, at the time, we didn‘'t recognize the significancs
of this. The Corinne Grace Indian A;%f'Number 1 was
drilled and found to be water bearing in the Upper Indian
Hills sand. We began to do some additional work here.

We found that if we placed the gas-water ccntact in the
south dome between the Corinne Grace and David Fasken
Federal wells, it was a minus 5700 datum, and if we
projected that gas column down to here, we had a pressure
of 3793. If we projected it down to the salt in the

bottom of this structural trough, between the two fields,

14

we would come down to a pressure in the south reservoir,
corrected for the water column, gas column, the original
pressure measured to a value of 3875, We did the same
thing on the north site, take the gas-oil contact all
the way down to the structural point, here. That is

an equivalent to the point that Mobil Federal Number 1
has encountered; the same water bearing, and this well

had a pressure reported, on drill stem test, of 3900

pounds .
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If we come down here and take this 3902 corrected
for gas column, all the way to this datum, we come out
with a 3917, which would suggest that this reservoir
under original conditions was completely filled with gas
to the spilling point. You'll note vn the trap to the
south, the gas-water contact was at about 5700 feet.

That's how we arrived at this point of 5700 feet.
There also could be a high dynamic radient of this
magnitude over the five mile interval between these
two wells, and we feel this is a pretty good indication
that these are connected through here and that the
pressure caused by early production from these wells
actually caused encroachment of that reservoir to lower
its pressure. This was further confirmed by the fact
that the well commenced to produce large volumes of water.
The Skelly Number 1 commenced to produce water about a
year and a half to two years ago?

The David Fasken Number § well produced in excess of a
million and a half feet a day, and we believe that this
is creating an artificial water drive into the south
dome.,

Mr. Henry, would you refer, next, to your differential
pressuré map, or collage, or montage, or whatever you
want to call it?

Montage is a little bit of everything, I believe.
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~An this Exhibit, I have attempted to show the
pressure history of these two reservoirs on the north
reservoir and the south reservoir in the Indian Hills
sand unit, Historically what the pressures have looked
like.

Now, to begin with, under original conditions, the
datum I chose to study, this 5675 -- this would be an
apparent pressure of 111 pounds., This is based on taking
the difference at this datum of 5675. That would have
an apparent difference, because of water balancing the
pressure up to this point from the north reservoir.

Now, in August, 1968, after the south reservoir had

been on production for a little over two years and the
north reservoir had been on production for about three
months, what was the pressure?

We had an average pressure in the north reservoir of

3818 and in the south reservoir of 3157, showing a
difference of 659 pounds in the ratio pressure differential
at this spill point between the two reservoirs. Now,
as we come on down to 1969, this pressure between the
reservoirs had been some 659, In August of 1970, it
increased to 925 andvin August of '71, it increased to
964, Now, I might explain that in the writing at the

average pressures, the north reservoir shows very close

agreenent in the pressures between the two wells; only a
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drop, we believe, was affected by the production of the

o .,
a5 1 4
{ e (&

few pounds, on the order of 20 to 30 pounds difference
in pressures. <&n the south reservoir, we have some
rather wide discrepancies in pressures.,>1n the south
dome, or I should say the south reservoir, it isn't
exactly a dome, the pressure, however, has continued to
increase between these areas, and is, in fact, still
increasing.

It increased the least amount between 1970 and 1971.
For a very unique reason, we produced the north reservoir
during this period at the highest rate that it had ever
been produced and which affected this flattening in the
last year, as depicted on that Exhibit.
Mr. Henry, would you refer to your Exhibits 5 and 6 which
show the production history of the south and north
reservoirs, respectively?
Yes, Exhibit Number 5 shows the production history of
the north reservoir containing the David Fasken Shell
Federal Number 1 and the David Ross Federal Number 1
producing wells. You'll note the pressure history starts
in 1965 at the completion of the David Fasken Ross Federal
well depicted at the top of the page with the pressure
plotted on the left margin of this Exhibit. The pressure
had, in fact, decreased substantially at the time the

wells were put on produciion in May of 1968. “This pressurg

el
1\
. 4
S\
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- /\‘,-\.2 :
1 south reservoir prior to that time. The heavy curve,
- _ 2 circled at the bottom, shows the monthlv gas producing
. ‘" 3 rate from these two wells. The solid curve with the
4 upward trend is the cumulative gas production curve
;‘“ 5 which is also shown on the extreme right~hand margin
" % 6 as being the cumulative production, being slightly 1in
” E 7 excess of five billion cubic feet.
:* § 8 The producing rates have been quite variable. They
;;i S 9 were nicher during the last seven months of 1971, Now,
£ g 10 the next Exhibit is the same data for the south reservoir.
b4 E‘ 1 I have, on here, in addition, shown the traces of
2]
. -;E: - 12 the pressure performance of the individual wells. They
4 _
?’ _§ gg 13 show a rather wide variation between the average pressure,
- gg 14 depicted by the heavy line, with the triangles in it, and
i ) fg 18 the light lines with the little circles. lHowever, you'll
2 2z
D §§ 16 note that by 1971, the last pressure measurement, these
o
ig 7 things were converging and beginning to show fairly
<o
- gg 18 consistent pressures. <We think there is a much greater
' ',.. g; 19 e , variation in permeability in the south reservoir and
‘. P §§ 20 ,v \probably in the north. This accounts for the insufficient
P 3z
:i é—g 2 buildup, I thika, for the wide variation in the David
- Eg 2 Fasken wells.ﬂl’l,
; L: %? 2 We computed the bottom pressure from operator
%g 2 reports, wellhead pressures, and this accounts, I'm sure,
L ; 2 for some of the apparent discrepancies in these pressures.

'.—--.-
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I also believe that the pressure gradient from
the south, from the north to the south, you'll notice
in here, these pressures had been generally higher than
these at the south end. There is one point in here
in which the Kerr-McGee well decreased. Number 1
decreased from 2700 pounds in 1968 to 2400 pounds in
1969, and increased to 2430 pounds in August of 1970.

We believe the only way this could have happened was
the migration of fluid across here. These are some
of the things that contributed to the wide spread of
pressures in the individual wells in the south reservoir.
Have you prepared P/S plat for the south and north
reservoir?
Yes, the one for the south reservoir I'd iike to discuss.
Are those Exhibits 7 and 8, respectively?
Yes, they are.
All right, go ahead.
The P/S function of pressure divided by completion
ability against cumulative gas production should be a
straight line or volumetrically controlled reservoir.
I'd like to point out that in the south reservoir the
origihal P/S was depicted on the left-hand margin of
the Exhibit,.

The next point at 4,000 pounds is shown in

August of 1966. At this time, there was no production
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from the north reservoir, and that early production
history there at a rate of about 90,000 MCF per month
indicated 20.7 billion cubic feet of gas. Shortly
thereafter, between August of '66 and August of '67,
again, before there had been production from the north

reservoir, the rate was down slightly, to about 80,000

MCF per month, and during that time, the indicated gas

increased to 53.4 billion feet.

Now, these indicated gas and place figures are

shown in circles, the larger circles between the

observed pressure points.,
MR. NUTTER: What pressures are you using on this
P/S?
MR. HENRY: That is the datum pressuves minus 56.
MR. NUTTER: Which well?
MR. HENRY: That's the average for the south

reservoir,
MK.

your Exhibit?
MR.

that Exhibit.

NUTTER:

HENRY :

For which wells; the wells shown on

Right, the average pressures shown on

MR. NUTTER: In other words, we go over here to
August of '68 and you show your pressure P/S as 3560; is that
the 3159 over S?
(HENRY:  Right.
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MR. NUTTER: What was the pressure at August of
'67? That's not shown on this Exhibit,

MR. HENRY: In August of '67?

MR. NUTTER: Yes, sir,.

MR. HENRY: Your P/S is 3920.

MR. NUTTER: I just wondered what the pressure was.

MR. HENRY: 1It's shown on the other Exhibit; on
my Exhibit for the South dome, the historical Exhibit. That's
the average pressure. Reading it from the curve, it would be
3540. If you need to refer back to the actual pressure,
identify them by dates.

MR. NUTTER: That would be the triangle on the
heavy line?

MR. HENRY: VYes, sir.

MR. NUTTER: This average pressure is the pressure
of thecse four wells that you have shown individually?

MR. HENRY: That's correct,

MR. NUTTER: Okay. Now, for the north reservoir,
then, when you get to your other P/S curve, that's going to be
for those two wells?

MR, HENRY: For those two wells. Well, It's not
always observed at a point. To read the curves, if you'll
follow some of these, you'll find that they may -- to get

comparable data, I sometimes had to rcad not a point on them,

but a point between them, on the average curve.

PO T TR S

e e
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MR. NUTTER: And identify it with the cumulative

production?

MR. HENRY: Right, against pressure and these points
will correspond with the cumulative production.

The curve may, in some cases, be observed in
between to correspond with the changes in producing rate that
I was trying to show occurring and affecting the rate of
decline on the P/S curve.

MR. NUTTER: And the pressure in both areas, north
and south, are computed on the same data of a minus 5675°?

MR. HENRY: Yes, sir, they are. In the south
reservoir, the flattening of the P/S curve, between August
'66 and August of '67, we believe to be the result of
encroachment of fluids into this reservoir giving it an
apparent gas pressure larger than the actual. You'll notice
on the north reservoir historical plot, that there had been
a pressure drop occur in it at that time., Now, as we continue
on down this curve, the next point of significance in that
is the gas in place, indicated by the August '67 point and
the August '68 point decreased to 13.8 which is a very wide
variation. It had been on production two and one-half
months, almost three months, at the time that pressure

reading was made.

It also indicates the gas and pressure is varied

between 20.4 and 16.9 billicn cubic feet of gas in place.
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Now, I would like to refer, now, to the north
reservoir plat of P/S versus cumulative production, and note
that between May of 1968 and September of 1968, which is a
period of about five months, we had an indicated gas in place
at the north reservoir of 48.6 billion cubic feet. That's
the highest value it's ever had and that occurred when if
first went on production, and when this pressure differential
was at the highest point after production commenced.

Now, as the produciion continued here -- I'd like
you to refer to the production rate at the bottom of the page,
at the rate of a hundred thousand MCF per honth during this
early stage. We had a larger gas in place indicated and
during the subsequent period from September '68 to November
'69, when the thing was produced at a substantially lower
rate on the order of 70,000 MCF per month,

These are average figures which you can take from
the cumulative curve or from the historical plot. Taking
them step-wise, about the time there was a major change in
the rights, from November '69, until November '70, it
indicates gas at 25.9 in the north reservoir. At that time
there was a slight rate change, but essentially a 23.2 gas in
place until April, 1971.

Now, from then until February of 1972, the average
producing rate was increased to approximately 180,000 MCF

per month. During that high producing rate, the highest ever
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in the history of this north reservoir, the indicated gas in
place increased to 36.8 billion cubic feet of gas, and in
February, a cut-back, new pressure variation, in April, 26.6
and showed a decline, the rate from the north reservoir, and
we had a decrease in the indicated gas in place. This led us

to compare the indicated gas in place as shown on the last

Exhibit.

MR. MORRIS: The last Exhibit was Exhibit Number
9,your tabulation of combined totals, original gas in place?
A (continuing) Yes, this is the column showing the north

reservoir at a particular point in time, the south
reservoir at a particular point in time, and the total
gas in place indicated.

Notice that early 1966, in August, 1966, the south
reservoir indicated 20.7 billion cubic feet. ©No production
from the north reservoir. Only the south three --
south wells were producing.

MR. NUTTER: Dick, how much longer is your

Direct Examination going to take?
MR. MORRIS: Ten, fifteen minutes.
MR. NUTTER: Okay. We'll adjourn this hearing

until 1:30.

{(Whereupon, the hearing was recessed at

12:00 Noon,)

* k % % %

R




‘

-~ —

P

T ET

r—-

.=

ick

Y, meier & mc corm

dearnle

209 SIMMS BLDG.#eP.O. BOX 1095 ¢ PHONE 243-66918 ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87103

1215 FIRST NATIONAL BANK BLDG. EASTeALBSUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

21

22

23

24

25

PAGE 19

resume Case 4733,

Q

—y

MR. NUTTER: The hearing will come to order. We'll

(By Mr. Morris, continuing) Mr. Henry, before the

noon recess, you were discussing your Exhibit Number 9,

Yes.

Would you resume that discussion, please?

This Exhibit shows a comparison of the indicated gas

in place for the north-south reservoir, and the combined

total. The first representation is here in August of

1966, showing zero from the north reservoir and 27.7 billign

cubic feet indicated by the south reserVoir praessure

production plot, August of 1967. It increased to 53.4

billion cubic feet, and still zero from the north, and

because there was no production from it, and as I explained

before, this 53.4 we believe was reflex pressure reaching

the north reservoir because we were experiencing a decreass

from the wells while waiting a gas market.
In October, 1868, after the north reservoir

commenced to produce, it had an indicated gas in place

of 48.6 billion cubic feet and immediately south, the

reservoir reflected a decline, 14,4, and we experienced

a large pressure drop for this amount of time, indicating

a total of 64.2 for the combined areas,

This indicated that the wells tapping the north

reservoir were in bettexr contact with larger gas reserves.




-

-
%

—

N

|

R0

=

T =T

s
4

F

=3

-

| -

)

r—

ick

Y, meier & mc corm

dearnle

209 SiMIAS BLODG.oP.O. BOX 1092¢ PHONE 243-6691¢ ALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87103

1216 FIRST NATIONAL BANK BLDG. EASTCALBUQUERQUE, NEW MEXICO 87108

10

11

13

14

18

16

17

18

19

21

22

23

24

25

. 1b

PAGE

In August of 1969, the combined figure had decreased
to 43.4. And,in August of 1970, to 42.8. In August
of '71, they had increased again to 55.4. I'd like to
call your attention to Exhibit Number 5, I believe it
is, the north reservoir historical plot, here, and if
you will note that the highest production rate in the
history of the north dome was occurring when this
higher gas in place figure was indicated.

Now, when I say indicated gas in place,-here, I'm
referring to what would be true if these were strictly
volumetric reservoirs operating independently. Several
things are occurring here, and most of them bad. <¢he
expansion of gas out of this north reservoir is occurring
not only to the south reservoir but is occurring outside
into an area that is not connected to it, and where the
gas and pressure cannot be maintained, you'll notice on
the west side of the -~ north side of the reservoir on
the structure map, there is a large low area that is
separating the north reservoir from a high area to the
west?)

Qépu'll also note on the structure map to the west,
there is a thickness of water bearing sand at 26 feet,
and a thickness over in this section, Township 23 East,
this is a structural high to both of these reservoirs,

and is water bearind\ffSo, we have this closure at the
. . - e e . . - - x "\ N N RO - N - . .

,
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A.

gas—~water contact at the west side of this field, and
the gas that is expanded out of this north reservoir,
much of it is going into that water column.\§>

And we also see some of the water, an éncroachment
into this reservoir, into the perimeter, water going out
of these wells. That indicates the pressure in the
south reservoir and the expansion of this north
reservoir is having some detrimental effects on hoth
reservoirs, at this time.
So, what conclusions do you draw, Mr., Henry, with
respect to the prevention of waste and protection of
correlative rights that would result from granting
the BApplication in this case?

"

<@e believe that the expansion of this gas into the

water column is resulting in waste from two zones. One
is that the reservoir is at spili point, and it's
doubtful that very much of the gas will be recovered
even if the pressure differential were reversed. Betweeﬁ
60 and 65 percent of the gas in place would be recoverable

if the pressure were reduced and the pressure differential

were reversed. Much of the gas that has invaded the water

zone would be left in the reservoir, on the order of 35

percent,”
: /

i e e

Now, if this thing is allowed to continue,<£pe low

wells in the south reservoir are going to be prematurely

O T e e e s
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Q

watered out by this water encroachment that is generated

by the expansion, or here to the detriment of these

leases to the south that are predominantly federal leases.’
Wells producing, Indian Hill Number 6 and 7 are

partially or wholly on state acreage. The north reservoir

is composed of acreage that is all federal land. Now,

I believe that the continued operation of this field

in this manner will result in detriment and impairment

of correlative rights, and these people will be rooted

out prematurely, before they can recover the volumetric

gas reserves from the south reservoir. In fact, much

of it will never be recovered in either reservoir, so

I think the water banks that will be pushed into this

reservoir will water these wells out and that the gas

will never, in economic time, percolate up and accumulate,

but I don't think, in any economic time, I could not

consider that would ever provide any beneficial effects

to the south reservoir,

/
g/How would approval of this application alleviate that

situation?

This will alleviate the situation in that the north
reservoir, being nonprorated, could be produced at a
capacity which would be the maximum remedy available to
reverse this pressure differential. To shut-in the

south reservoir for the protection of correlative rights
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is not a practical solution at this time. We would
propose the other remedy and no shutting into the

south reservoir.“j>

Mr. Henry, I'd like to review with you briefly, the
history ¢f the rules in this field. When were special
rules and regulations first established for this area?
The Indian Basin rules were established, I believe, in
1963, for the Indian Basin Morrow Gas Pool. The Fasken
development in the Ross Federal Number 1 in Section 4
of Township 21 South, Range 24 East, resulted in the
formation of a new gas pool known as the North Indian
Hills Morrow Gas pool. That well was completad in 1965.
Special field rules, for the North Indian Morrow Pool
were adopted by Order R-3081, dated June 23, 1966, and
subsequent to that time, additional developments occurred
being, in effect, the two wells in the north reservoir
plus the David Fasken Shell Federal Unit, and David
Fasken Indian Hills Unit Number 7, which were drilled
and completed prior to the expiration of those temporary
field rules that were to be in effect for one year from
the date of the first gas sale, and the first gas sale
occurred in May of 1968, and the hearing was called for
May of 1969, to consider making these rules permanent.

These temporary rules were identical with the

field rules in the Indian Basin Morrow Gas Pool. Shortly
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prior to that hearing, it became obvious that these
fields were connected by pressure and that we did not
recognize the saddle between the two fields.

had not been drilled.

Corinne Grace, in Section 8,

We are

asking now, that the two F-~5 wells, originally
in the North Indian Hills Morrow Gas Poo) be placed
in separate fields, with field rules identical to those

now in effect, and with the nonstandard proration

units that have been approved, continue to be in effect,

Now, as to the David Fasken Ross Federal Well Number 1,
located in Section 4, and the Pavid Fasken Shell Federal
Number 1 located in Section 5, what size proration units
have been established for those two wells?

920 to 924 acres.

Were those units established by order of the Commission
following notice of hearing?

Yes, they were,

And is it your proposal that when these two Sections

are excluded from the Indian Basin Morrow Pool, that
those units as established by those Orders would continue
in effect?

Yes, sir, these wells are produced slightly in excess

of two and one-half billion feet of gas with the proceeds

directed on the basis of this pooling provision for this

large section, and there are certain rights which have
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become more or less, invested in the participants of
the well,
Q Mr. Henry, were Exhibits 1 through 9 prepared by you
or under your direction?
A Yes, they were,
MR. MORRIS: At this time, we would like to offer
Exhibits 1 through 9 into evidence,
MR. NUTTER: Applicant's Exhibits 1 through 9 will
be admitted into evidence.
Q (By Mr. Morris, continuing) Do you have anything further
to add to your testimony?
A I believe, not at this point.
MR. NUTTER: Mr. Henry, I note here on your north
reservoir history, production curves, that there has been a
decline in production from the north reservoir in the last

three months. To what is that attributed?

MR. HENRY: The pipeline has decreased their take.
MR. NUTTER: Why have they done that?

MR. HENRY: I don't know,

MR. NUTTER: Is it the proration formula in the

Indian Basin Pool that caused this?
MR. HENRY: No, sir, it's the policy of the gas

purchasing company.
MR, NUTTER: Now, Fasken is the gatherer of these

as far as these wells are concerned, and makes the nomination?
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MR. HEMRY: Fasken gathers from these five wells

and delivers it to the Natural Gas Line Pipe Company of
America, end they have decreased their take, and have refused

to take additional gas.

MR. NUTTER: What are you going to do in the event

the pool produces to capacity; what are you going to do with

the gas?

We have plans for additional sales of

MR. HENRY:

gas.

MR. NUTTER: To another pipeline?

MR.

HENRY: Yes, under the terms of the contract

which has been offered to the Natural Gas Pipeline, if they
refuse to take it, we can tender it to another pipeline.
Can you tender this gas to another

MR. NUTTER:

pipeline in the absence of a waste factor? Can you separate

your contract now?

MR. HENRY: We can separate it if waste or drainage

is occurring from the leases.

NUTTER: in the absence of waste or

MR. But,
drainage, then, you're stuck with this one pipeline connection?

MR. HENRY: Yes. Unfortunately, we have a high
allowable, bgt the pipeline will not take the allowable, becausg
they're not specifically the gatherer and we are in between

here, and being the gatherer, and the pipeline has isolated

themselves.

]
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MR. NUTTER: Is the well allowable cancelled because
of underproduction?

MR. HENRY: No.

MR. NUTTER: So, right now, you're producing the
allowable?

MR. HENRY: Yes, sir.

MR. NUTTER: Well, now, you do concede these
reservoirs are connected?

MR. HENRY: Yes, sir.

MR. NUTTER: And it's in accordance with your
interpretation of the top of the Morrow classification that
you have this trough running through here and this trough is
full of water?

MR, HENRY: Yes, sir,

MR. NUTTER: So, you don't -- you're theory ic that
there 1is no connection of gas from one zone to another; there
is interconnection of water in the trough?

MR. HENRY: Yes.

MR, NUTTER: And that, with the pressure differential
in favor of the north area, that the expansion of the gas there
is going to push this water up the structure into the south
dome, causing premature watering of those wells?

MR. HENRY: Yes, sir.

MR. NUTTER: Is there any damage to the wells in

the north?
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—
MR. HENRY: Gas is leaving that reservoir; it's
escaping from the trap because the trap is full to the spill
point. The reversing -- the pressure gradient, it's unlikely

that gas will return if it percolates through the water.

MR. NUTTER: Well, down at the bottom of the trough,
it might become a good well, some day.

MR. HENRY: That's an interesting prospect.

MR. NUTTER: So, in effect, you're asking that the
two wells in the reservoir not be prorated?

MR. HENRY: Yes, sir.

MR. NUTTER: Be withdrawn from the pool and
separated?

MR. HENRY: That's correct. .

MR. NUTTER: If you ..re allowed to go in hére and
produce these northern wells at capacity, do you anticipate
that this water might turn around and start to migrate into
the north reservoir?

MR, HENRY: Yes, sir.

MR. NUTTER: Do you say that there could be any
harmful effect of this on either of the reservoirs?

MR. HENRY: I could reverse the exact situation
we have here, now, in favor of the north reservoir moving
south. However, you'll note this has been occurring here,

over a period of sustained production of four years from the

north reservoir and six years from the south. I think that
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the capacity of the wells right now, in the north reservoir,
at this time, is 9,000 MCF a day. At those rates, I would
predict four years to gggali;e Lhis ?regsuFe_differen;%a;,
and I believe we would like to agree to or stipulate that
pressure is being measured each year and being reported on
these wells in addition to the regular wells shedding pressures,
I believe we should keep bottomhole pressure each
year on these, We have been checking the Fasken wells two or
more times a year. We would be glad to furnish information on
these wells, for whatever review wouid be in order to monitor
this,

\éR. NUTTER: Mr. Henrv, I would like to get the
potential on the wells involved in these two areas on this
collage, up here.

MR. HENRY: Original or present?
MR. NUTTER: What the present potential is of those

wells.

MR. HENRY: I could give you daily deliveﬁimébilitf
of pipeline pressure, is that sufficient?

MR. NUTTER: Is the pipeline the same for more or
less all of the wells?

MR. HENRY: Yes, the delivef}ﬁébility of Ross
Federal Number 1 is 6200 MCF per day.
MR. NUTTER: 1100 pounds pressure?

Yes, sir. The Shell Federal Number 1 is

MR.HENRY:
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2800, .
< fon
MR. NUTTER: That's the one with the -skim problem?
- MR. HENRY: Right, we have not remedied that one,
because we always had more capacity than daily takes.
Skelly Federal Number 1 is 350 MCF per day. Indian
Hills Unit 6 has 1500. Indian Hills Number 7 is produced

through a one-stage compressor. [t's not producing 750 MCF

per day, and I do not have the delivers ability. I know

L
= S
approximately what it is selling, monthly, but I do not have
any special deliveﬁ;igbility figures,

MR. NUTTER: Were the takes back in '71, more or
less equal from the two wells in the north area?

MR. HENRY: Yes. The overage and underage was
adjusted during that time,

MR. NUTTER: So the one well was producing almost

at capacity? The Shell well at capacity and the Ross Federal

~

st e SR t s

TR s et

was pinched back to about_ha;fﬂpfwét§mgapacity?
“ “ugg;mﬁE&RY: fhat‘s correct.,

MR. NUTTER: What's your prospective if you get the
pipeline connection? What kind of deliveggiégility will you
have on the two wells?

MR. HENRY: We expect 9,900_MCF per day.

MR. NUTTER: That, you indicate, is the present

capacity of the wells?

MR. HENRY: Yes, sir.

e e e s i e — J—
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—
MR. NUTTER: Do you plan to do anythinag to the
Shell Federal?
MR. HENRY: Yes, if we're successful in obtaining
this Order, we anticipate that we can double its production.
MR. NUTTER: So, then, you may be producing about
one million from the two wells per day?
MR. HENRY: Yes, sir.”
<M§. MUTTER: What's the current allowable in the

:ﬁlndian Basin Morrow Pool?

g MR, HENRY: T don't know what it is for this month.
It's far above what we're able to seil, and I have not monitored
that lately. Wgwgyg an undervroducing well. ™~

MR. NUTTER: That was one of the things we wanted to
look up, too, the allowable.
MR. HENRY: During this period of high production

of '71, there was some cancelled underage that was reassigned

to these wells,

MR. MORRIS: May I have just a moment, Mr, Nutter?

I would like to ask a couple more questions,

MR. NUTTER: Sure.

0 (By Mr. Morris, continuing) Mr. Henry, from your analysis
of the north-south reservoir, here, in your opinion, are
these reservoirs a common source of supply? Will the
well -- the two reservoirs, both, all produce from a commﬂn
source of supply? - |
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A They are not producing from a common source of supply,
as we would define it, because the two gas areas are
separated. This is not unusual in many zones that are
producing in the‘Permean Basin. Ellberger, for instance,
is a continuous‘ggﬁé\formation, and structural traps
that have o0il in them, produced many years without
observed interference. The Indian Hills sand zone is
not very wide. There is not sufficient aqua force
available to produce a normal water drive. It would take
a water accumulation 250 times the size of this field
to produce these fields on a volume basis, to produce a
natural water drive and there is not that much sand
available in the north Indian Hills slope in the area.

MR. NUTTER: How about that Fasken well in Section

32, Mr., Henry? 1It's shown here as a dry hole, but it's got

six feet of pay. Was it really tight or what?

MR. HENRY: Yes, sir, it was very similar to the

Indian Hills unit 7 well. The permeabili%y was very, very

low. We had a gas volume so small the-é;iigstem test burn;d

a little gas. Six feet of sand would not support commercial

production in a wellbore. The well had no other zones that

were commercially productive, and so we elected to plug the

band, because it was not supporting commercial production.

However, I think the six feet of sand is saturated with gas,

and in the overall picture, in the very long two or three miles
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that that contour extends, it would transmit quite a large
volume of gas, and this has been indicated in the pressure
extrapolated. The buildup on the drill stem test was within
a hundred pounds of the field pressure, and occurred irdicating|,
I believe, about 600 pounds below the original pressure, so
the drainage had occurred at that location.

The drill stem test was taken in December of 1970,
and showed a pressure of 3310

pounds,

MR. NUTTER: That's on that one, up there?

MR. HENRY: Yes, it was slightly below field

pressure, probably due to the accuracy of measuring and
extrapolating the drill stem pressure.
Mobil Federal Well has 18 feet of pay:

MR. NUTTER:

was 1t in the water?

MR. HENRY: Yes, sir,
MR. NUTTER: Any gas at all on DST? p
i S e A AFTN e WA
7 oS
MR. HENRY: They report soméigaskef water and gasket

mud and several thousand feet of water. 1 don't recall

exactly, but in the order of seven to eight thousand feet of

water.

P %
~ MR. NUTTER: How about the Corinne Grace well? When

-
it was initially completed, what was it making?

It was never perforated in this sand,

MR, HENRY:

from the information we have.

MR. NUTTER: Where was it perforated?
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MR. HENRY: 1In some lower sand in the Morrow
zone,

MR. NUTTER: I see.

MR. HENRY: I do not have a copy of the log. I have
seen a log and it indicated it would produce a hundred percent
water, and it has not been perforated, at least the records
do not reflect that.

MR. NUTTER: Would you go over the differential
pressure under the original conditions and explain why we have
111 pounds differential?

MR. HENRY: At the saddle between these two
reservoirs, the pressure should be equal, here. I mean, we're
talking about a common point, If you assign a gas column of
198 feet, datum of 5875 and a gas gradient of .075, under
original conditions, that's pounds per foot of vertical
stance being in effect, the hydrastatic pressure of this
column of gas would be subtracted from this gas.

MR. NUTTER: In your opinion, under original
pressure data and pressure conditions, was there gas passing
under the spill point?

MR. HENRY: 1It's hard to say. It would appear to
have been full at that point and probably when the pressure
differential got to the capillary pressure reguired to move

through the area, it would have stopped migration. That

could have been going on all the time, or it could have been J
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MR.NUTTER: Or it could have been stabilizéd?

MR. HENRY: Could it have bheen stable? VYes,

MR. WUTTER: Okay, if it was stable, under original
pressure conditions, why isn't it stable now?

MR. HENRY: It's going up the structure out of this
trap. I might refer to our structure map. The gas is
expanding out of this trap. If you superimpose these two
maps, the north reservoir on the structure map, the limits
in here, the gas expanded out of here past the center of this
trough. Then, by its density, it's going to migrate up the
structure, percolate through the water, move as a gas slug,
depending on how fast it moves, reversing the pressure
differential. It may not bring this gas back.

MR. NUTTER: Then it's your contention that you
are losing gas from your north reservoir into the water?

MR. HENRY: Yes, sir, and which will probably never
percolate out, in economic time,

{ya { ~ MR, NUTTER: Is it losing gas to the west?

MR. HENRY: Yes, sir.

MR. NUTTER: For the same reason?

MR. HENRY: 1Into the water zone, yes, sir. 1If there'g
another trap, it's somewhere much further west.

MR. NUTTER: Well, now, wasn't the gas under

original conditions exposed to this same water zone? ]
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MR. HENRY: Deperding on the direction that the
gas moved into these traps and to which direction the gas
came from and what the attitude of these beds were at the
time the gas accumulated. >

MR. NUTTER: Now, is this the original producing

zone in the pool that contains water; has a water draft?

MR. HENRY: Yes.

MR. Now, neither of your wells are

NUTTER:
completed in that zone, at all?

HENRY : sir, the Skelly Federal is

MR. Yes,
perforated through about 400, and at that time, we reopened
the upper zone, here, and both sets of perforations are
producing in that well, at this time, but that is in the
south reservoir.

MR. NUTTER: How about the two wells in the north

reservoir; are they completed in that zone?

MR. HENRY: The Ross Federal was perforated.

MR. NUTTER: So it's your testimony that zone is
producing in the Grace wells and the south reservoir. The
north reservoir is not productive, at this time?

MR. HENRY: In a small, limited way, it would
produce,

MR. NUTTER: “Then, am I correct in this statement,

that any waste of gas that is occurring and will occur is

by saturation of the water?
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MR. HENRY: Yes, sir, outside the tract.

MR. NUTTER: That's all I have.

any other questions of the witness? Do you have
énything further, Mr. Morris?

MR. MORRIS: Nothing, Mr. Nutter,

MR. NUTTER: Nothing further in Case Number 47332

(No response.)

MR. NUTTER: We will take the case under advisement.
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Ve truly yours,

S R, Y.

A. L. PORTER, Jr.
Secretary-Director
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Copy of order also sent to:

Hobbs OCC x
Artesia OCC P
Aztec OCC
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BEPORE THE OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION
OF THE STATE OF NEW MEXICO

IN THE MATTER OF THE HEARING
CALLED RY THE OIL CONSERVATION
COMMISSION OF NEW MEXICO FOR

' THE PURPOSE OF CONSIDERING:

CASE NO. 4733
Order No. R-4409-B

APPLICATION OF DAVID FASKEN FOR
POOL CONTRACTION AND CREATION
OF A NEW GAS POOL, EDDY COUNTY,
NEW MEXICO.

ORDER OF THE COMMISSION

BY THE COMMISSION:

This cause came on for hearing de novo at 9 a.m. on
November 21, 1372, at Santa Fe, New Mexico, before the 0il
Conservation Commission of New Mexico, hereinafter referred
to as the "Commission.”

NOW, on this 22nd day of May, 1975, the Commission, a
quorum being present, having considered the testimony presented
and the exhibits received at said hearing, and being fully
advised in the premises,

FINDS:

(A) That due public notice having been given as required
by law, the Commission has juriadiction of this cause and the

subject matter thereof,

(B) That after an examiner hearing, Commission Order No.
R-4409, dated September 27, 1972, was entered in Case No. 4733
denying the application of David Fasken for the contraction of
the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool by the deletion therefrom of
all of Sections 4 and 5, Township 21 South, Range 24 East, NMPM,
Eddy County, New Mexico, and the creation of a new non-prorated
gas pool comprising said lands. .

(C) That David Fasken requested and was granted a de novo

hearing before the Commission on his application in Case No. 4733.

(D) That the application of David Fasken was again denied
by the Commission on December 6, 1972,

(E} That Fasken filed an Application for Rehearing of the
decision in Case 4733 on December 22, 1972.

(F) That the Commission took no action on the Application
for Rehearing thereby denying it.
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: (G) That David Pasken appealed this decision of the
- Commission to the District Court of Eddy County.

(H) That the Commission moved for Summary Judgment.

: (I) That on November 29, 1973, the Commission's Motion
- for Summary Judgment was granted by the District Court.

! (J) That David Fasken appealed this decision to the Supreme
* Court of New Mexico in December, 1973.

(K) That the Supreme Court reversed the District Court
and remanded the cause back to the Commission on February 28,
1975.

(L) That in reaching its decision, the Supreme Court
stated it did not want for theories in this case but that the
problem with the theories advanced by counsel was that they
were not bolstered by the expertise of the Commission.

|
{M) That in reversing the bistrict Court, the Supreme !
Court found that sufficient findings to disclose the reasoning ;
of the Commission were lacking and reversal was thereby required.i
i

|

|

{N) That the case was "...remanded to the Commission for
the making of additional findings of fact based upon the record

as it presently exists, and the entry of new orders.”

Supreme Court and upon further review of the record the Commission

(0) That pursuant to this decision of the New Mexico

finds:

(1) That the Commission i1s empowered by Sub-
gsection (12) of Section 65-3-11 NMSA, 1953 Comp.,
as amended, "To determine the limits of any pool or
pools producing crude petroleum oil or natural gas
or both, and from time to time to redetermine such

limits;"

(2) That on June 1, 1969, the Commission entered
Order No. R-3758 which pursuant to its statutory
powers abolished the North Indian Hills-Morrow Gas Pool
and extended the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool to
include acreage formerly included in gaid North Indian
Hills~Morrow Gas Pool because the Commission concluded
that this area comprigsed a single source of supply.

(3) That Fasken contends that the Indian Basin-
Morrow Gas Pool 1is divided into two separate pools by a

water trough.

{4) That the evidence used to support the water
trough concept was shown to be incomplete, misleading,
and probably inaccurate.
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(5) That the evidence showed that the withdrawal
of gas from a well in the north part of the Indian
Basin-Morrow Gas Pool affects the pressure and gas
migration in the south part of the pool and that the
withdrawal of gas in the south part of the pool affects
pressure and gas migration in the north part of this
pool.

(6) That communication therefore exists through-
out the pool.

(7) That communication throughout a reservoir
is one of the means used to determine that a pool con-
stitutes a single source of gas supply.

(8) That the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool con-
stitutes a single source of gas supply.

(9) That the Commission is empowered by Section
65-3-10 NMSA, 1953 Comp., as amended, to prevent waste
and protect correlative rights.

(10) That FPasken is seeking with this application
higher rates of production from each of his wells in
the northern portion of the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool.

(11) That the wells in the northern portion of
the pool could produce at higher rates if they were
removed from said pool and their production, thereby,
no longer prorated in accordance with the allcowables
set for the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool.

(12) That the allocation of allowables in the
Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool is on a straight acreage

basis.

(13) That because of variations in the United
States Public Lands Surveys, more acreage is dedicated
to each of Fasken's wells in the northern portion of
the pool than is dedicated to other wells in the pool,
and he therefore receives larger allowables for his
two wells and is authorized to produce considerably
more from each of these wells than are other operators

in the pool.

(14)  That ten wells produce from the Indian
Basin-Morrow Gas Pool.

(15) That the two Fasken wells in the northern
portion of said pool constitute 20 percent of the
wells producing from the pool.
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(16) That the two Fasken wells in the north
of said ponl have produced almost 40 percent of the
gas from the pool,.

(17) That Fasken has an opportunity equal to
that of other producers in the pool to produce his
just and equitable share of gas from said pool.

{18) That granting the application of David
Fasken for pool contraction and creation of a new
non~-prorated gas pool would increase the amount
of gas Fasken could withdraw, giving him an advan~
tage over the other operators producing from this
single source of supply thereby impairing their
correlative rights.

{19) That granting the application of David
Fasken would have the same affect as de-~prorating
the northern portion of the Indian Basin-Morrow
Gas Pool but not de-~prorating the remainder of the
pool and would authorize greater rates of production
for the Fasken wells in the north part of the pool
than for other wells in the pool.

(20) That grenting the application of David
Fasken would authorize production practices which
would impair the correlative rights of other mineral
interest owners and, therefore, is contrary to the
duties of the Commission as set out in Section
65-3-10 NMSA, 1953 Comp., as amended.

(21) That in order to protect correlative
rights, the application should be denied.

(22) That Section 65-3-3 E NMSA, 1953 Comp., as
amended, defines waste as follows:

"The production in this state of natural gas
from any gas well or wells, or from any gas
pool, in excess of the reasonable market demand
from such source for natural gas of the type
produced or in excess of the capacity of gas
transportation facilities for such type of
natural gas...." (Emphasis added)

{(23) That Pasken's witness testified that the entire

pool has a greater capacity to produce gas than the

producers in said pool are able to sell to the pipeline.

(24) That this limited ability to sell gas from
the pool may be termed a "restricted demand."
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(25) That this restricted demand for gas from
the pool must logically be concluded to result from
either:

(a) a limited demand for gas from the pool
because of market conditions: or

(b} a limited demand for gas from the pool
because of limited physical facilities
to handle and transport the gas.

(26) That this restricted demand may be considered
the "reasonable market demand” for gas from the pool.

(27) That production of gas from the pool in excess
of the reasonable market demand imposed by either of
the conditions described in ¥Pinding No. (24) above
would cause waste. (See Finding No. (21) above.)

(28) That the other producers in the pool are
entitled to produce their just and equitable share of
the gas in the pool and to be permitted their just and
equitable share of the reascnable market demand for

gas from the pool.

(29) That granting the application of Fasken for
pool contraction and creation of a new non~-prorated
gas pool would authorize production from his two wells
in the northern portion of the pool in excess of his
share of the reasonable market demand for gas from the
pool and would by definition (Section 65-3-3 E NMSA
1953 Comp.) cause waste.

(30) That in order to prevent waste, the applicatioa

IT IS THEREFORE ORDERED:

(1} That the application of David Fasken for pool contrac-

tion and creation of a new non-prorated gas pool be and the
same is hereby denied.

(2) That jurisdiction of this cause is retained for the

entry of such further orders as the Commission may deem
necessary.
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A\ 4

designated.

SEAL

ix/

§ DONE at Santa Fe, New Mexico, on the day and year herein-

STATE OF NEW MEXICO
OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION




BEFORE THE OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION
OF THE STATE OF NEW MEXICO

IN THE MATTER OF THE HEARING
CALLED BY THE OIL CONSERVATION
COMMISSION OF NEW MEXICO FOR
THE PURPOSE OF CONSIDERING:

CASE NO. 4733
Order No. R-4409-A

; APPLICATION OF DAVID FASKEN FOR
i POOL CONTRACTION AND CREATION

! OF A NEW GAS POOL, EDDY COUNTY,
NEW MEXICO.

ORDER OF THE COMMISSION :

BY THE COIMMISSION:

This cause came on for hearing de novo at 9 a.m. on
November 21, 1972, at Santa Fe, lNew Mexico, before the 0il
Conservation Commission of New Mexico, hereinafter referred to
as the "Commission.™

e A 14wy

NOW, on this _6th day of December, 1972, the Commission,
a quorum belng present, having considered the testimony presented
and the exhibits received at said hearing, and being fully
advised in the premises,

FINDS:

: (1) That due public notice having been given as required
by law, the Commission has jurisdiction of this cause and the !
subject matter thereof. :

b o

(2) That after an examiner hearing, Commission Order No. :
R-4409, dated Soptember 27, 1972, was entered in Case No. 4733 ;
denying the application of David Fasken for the contraction of :
the Indian Basin~-Morrow Gas Pool by the deletion therefrom of
all of Sections 4 and 5, Township 21 South, Range 24 Uast, NMPM,
Eddy County, New Mexico, and the creation of a new gas pool com- ’
prising said lands.

(3) That David Fasken requested and was granted a hearing
de novo of Case No. 4733.

(4) That the evidence presented at the hLearing de novo
» clearly establishes that there is communication within the
f Morrow formation between the aforesaid Sections 4 and 5 and
; the remainder of the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool.

(5) That the Morrow formation underlying said Sections 4
and 5 and the Morrow formation underlying the remainder of the
Indian Basin-Morzrow Gas Pool constitute a single common source

of gas supply.
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{6) That to separate the Indian Basin~Morrow Gas Pool
into two parts and to permit the wells in said Sections 4 and
5 to produce at unrestricted rates would afford said wells an
undue share of the recoverable gas eserves in the pool and
would result in unratable take and would violate the correlative
rights of other mineral interest owners in the pool.

(7) That in order to prevent unratable take and protect
correlative rights and prevent waste, the Indian Basin-Morrow
Gas Pool should not be contracted, a separate pool should not
be created, and Order No. R~4409 should be reaffirmed.

IT IS THEREFORE ORDERED:

{1) That Commission Order No. R-4409, dated Septemoer 27,
1972, be and the same is hereby reaffirmed in its entirety.

{2) That jurisdiction of this cause is retained for the

entry of such further orders as the Commission may deem necessary.:

DONE at Santa Fe, New Mexico, on the day and year herein-
above designated.

STATE OF NEW MEXICO
OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

/ ING, Chai W

A. L. PORTER, Jr., M r'& Secretary

SEAL

dxr/
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BEFORE THE OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION
OF TIHE STATE OF NEW MEXICO

IN THE MATTER OF THE HEARING
CALLED BY THE OIL CONSERVATION
COMMIESION OF NEW MEXICO FOR
THE PURFOSE OF CONSIDERING:

CASE NO. 4733
Order No. R-4409

; APPLICATION OF DAVID FASKEN FOR :
POOL CONTRACTION AND CREATION ;
OF A NEW GAS POOL, EDDY COUNTY,
NEW MEXICO.

ORDER OF THE COMMISSION

BY THE COMMISSION:

‘ This cause came on for hearing at 9 a.m. on June 7, 1972,
at Santa Fe, New Mexico, before Examiner Daniel S. Nutter.

NOW, on this 27th day of September, 1972, the Commission,
a quorum being present, having considered the testimony, the
record, and the recommendations of the Examiner, and being fully
advised in the premises,

A At e S P b e P A 4t o0 v e A1 e

FINDS:

(1) That due public notice having been given as required
by law, the Commission has jurisdiction of this cause and the
subject matter thereof,

{(2) That the applicant, PDavid Fasken, seeks the contraction
of the horizontal limits of the Indian Basin~Morrow Gas FPool,
by the deletion therefrom of all of Sections 4 and 5, Town-
ship 21 south, Range 24 East, NMPM, Eddy County, New Mexico.

e e R T it e e s v L
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(3) That the applicant further seeks the creation of a
new non-prorated gas pool comprising all of said Sections 4
and 5 for the production of gas from the Morrow formation.

(4) That by Order No. R-2441, dated February 28, 1963,
the Commission created the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool, Eddy
County, New Mexico, for the production of gas from the Morrow
formation. '

(5) That the horizontal limits of the Indian Basin-Morrow
Gas Pool have been extended from time to time by order of the
? ; Commission.

(6) That while the evidence presented dces indicate the
presence of a trough existing in the area of the proposed
separation, the evidence does not indicate that it is an effec-

tive barrier.

v e v
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¥
(7) That there 18 substantial evidence that there is :
communication between the areas to the north and socuth of the !

|

trough.

(8) That the areas proposed to be separated constitute a E
single source of supply and should not be separated.

(9) That the applicant has failed to prove that the Indian
Basin-Morrow Gas Pool should be contracted and that a new
Morrow Gas Pocl should be created.

(10) That in order to prevent waste and protect correlative
rights, the application should be denied.

IT IS THEREFORE ORDERED:

(1) That the application of David Fasken for the contrac-
tion of the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool and for the creation
of a new gas pool for Morrow production is hereby denied.

(2) That jurisdiction of this cause 1is retained for the
entry of such further orders as the Commission may deem neceasary.

DONE at Santa Fe, New Mexico, on the day and vear hereinabove i
designated.

STATE OF NEW MEXICO
OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

P

RUCL KING, Chairman

\
\

A. L. PORTER, Jr., Member & Secretary

SEAL

ar/




GOVERNOR

BRUCE KING
OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION CHAIRMAN

STATE OF NEW MEXICO LAND CONMISSIONER

P. 0. BOX 2088 - SANTA FE ALEX ). ARNLIO

s1801 MEMBER
STATE GEOLOGIST
A.L.PORTER, JR.
September 27, 1972 SECRETARY - DIRECTOR
Re: Case No. 4733

Mr. Richard 8. Morris :
Montgomery, Federici, Andrews, Hannaflfder ¥o. R-4409

& Morris Applicant:
Attorneys at Law
Post Office Box 2307 DAVID FASKEN

Santa Fe, New Mexico

Dear Sir:

Enclosed herewith are two copies of the above-referenced
Commission order recently entered in the subject case.

Very truly yours,

A. L. PORTER, Jr.
Secretary-Director 4*°

ALP/ir

Copy of order also sent to:

Hobbs oOcCC x
Artesia ocC
Aztec OCC

Other
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BEFORETHE OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION
OF THE 3TATE OF NEW M:XICO

IN THE MATTER OF THE APPLICATION

- OF DAVID FASKEN FOR POOL CONTRAC-

TION AND CREATION OF A NEW GAS

! POOL, EDDY COUNTY, NEW MEXICO. CASE NO. 4733

APPLICATION FOR REHEARING

COMES NOW DAVID FASKEN, and makes application to the New

Mexico 0il Conservation Commission for rehearing in respect to

' all matters determined by Order No. R-U4409-B entered by this

Comnission in this case on May 22, 1975, and in support thereof,
states:

1. Petitioner 1s the assignee of 0il and gas leases
covering all of Sections 4 and 5, Township 21 South, Range 24
East, Eddy County, WNew Mexico, and is the owner and operator
of the following described wells which are completed in the
Morrow formation and which presently are designated by the
Respondent Commission as being within the Indian Basin-Morrow

Gas Pool:

David Fasken Ross Federal Well No. 1, located

1980 feet from the South line and 1980 feet from

the West line of Section 4, Township 21 South,

Range 24 East, Eddy County, New Mexico.

David Fasken Shell Federal Well No. 1, located

1980 feet from the South line and 1980 feet from

the West line of Section 5, Township 21 South,

Range 24 East, Eddy County, New Mexico.

2. At the time Petitiloner drilled and completed the
above~described wells, the lands upon which they were located
were deslgnated by the Commission as being within the North
Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool; however, by Order No. R-3758
effective June 1, 1969, the sald lands and the Petitloner's
above-described wells were redesignated by the Commisslion as

being within the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool.
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3. The drilling and completlon of additional wells in

\%the Morrow formation since the time the Petitioner's above-

" described lands and wells were redesignated in the Indian Basin-

. Morrow Gas Pool has provlided informatlion which establishes that

" the Petitioner's sald wells are completed in a source of supply

separate and distinct from the source of supply for all other
wells in the Indlan Basin-Morrow Gas Pool.
4. By reason of being administered and prorated under

the special rules and regulations applicable to the Indian

" Basin-Morrow Gas Pool, the production from the Petitioner's

said wells nas been restricted and a pressure imbalance has been

created which has caused, is causing and, unless this Petition

f is granted, will continue to cause migration of gas from

! beneath the Petitioner's lands, thereby causing waste and

violating the Petitioner's correlative rights. In addition,

' the pressure differential that exists between the Petitioner's

said wells and wells to the South thereof 1s causing water
encroachment into those wells and lands, including the State of
New Mexico as the owner of a royalty interest therein.

5. On May 1, 1972, Petitioner applied to the Commission
for an order establishing Sectilons 4 and 5, Township 21 South,
Range 24 East, Eddy County, New Mexico, as a separate gas pool
for production from the Morrow formation and deleting the said
acreage from the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool. By such Applica-
tion, the Petitioner sought to remove his sald acreage from
administration and preration under the special rules and
regulations applicable to the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool and
thereby be enabled to produce his sald wells in such a manner
as to prevent the migration of gas from beneath hils lands and

the encroachment of water into the wells 1lying South thereof.

-2 -




f‘Hearing was held upor the saild Application on June 7, 1972,
" before bDaniel S. Nutter, an examiner appninted by the Commission

. and on September 27, 1972, the Commission entered its Order No.

i'R—4H09 denylng the application. On October 24, 1972, Petitioner

ilapplied to the Commission for hearing de novo upon his original
. Application; hearing de novo was held before the Commission on

jNovember 21, 1972, and on December 6, 1972, the Commission

Efentered its order No. R-4409-A again denying the Application. %
AéOn Decembef 22, 1972, Petitioner made Application for Rehearing ;
;;to the Commission with respect to its Order No. 4409-A, and the
; Commission having failed to act thereon within ten days after
| filing, the Application for Rehearing is deemed to have been
refused, pursuant to §65-3-22A, N.M.S.A., 1953.

6. After the entry of Order No. R-4409-A, this matter was
f reviewed by the District Court of Eddy County, as Cause No. 28482
f on that Court's Docket, and from anadverse decision to your
f Applicant, the matter then was appealed to the Supreme Court of
; the State of New Mexico. Mandate of the Supreme Court has been
ﬁ issued, directing this Commission to make additional findings
based upon the record as it presently exists 1n those additional

findings, which have been made In 0. of the above-referred to

VXD LM 0¥ ot

. Order. Applicant 1is adversely affected by those findings and

the entry of the Order, and belleves 1t to be erroneous and

8.2 T R A

invalid for the following reasons:

A. Findings 4, 5, 6, 7 and 8 are not supported by

substantial evidence and are contrary to the evidence that existsg

i
> : ﬂ and appears in the record. The uncontradicted evidence shows thaﬁ

)
{
¥
1

f separated by waterfill structural troughs from the Morrow forma- |

tion underlying the remainder of the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pooli

¢

j? Q the Morrow formation underlying Sections 4 and 5 1s effectively
k
;
£
5
3
b




B. Finding No. 18 1is not supported by substantilal
evidence and 1s again contrary to the uncontradicted testimony
as appearing in the record.

C. Findings 23, 24, 25 and 26 are not supported by
substantial evidence and indeed are contrary to the evidence
that there is the necessary facilities, demand and market

avalilable for any gas that would be produced.

D. Findings 29 and 30 are not supported by substan-
tial evidence and are contrary to the evidence as appears in
the record.

E. The said Order is erronecus, invalid and void in

i f |
-+ that the effect of said order will be to cause waste and violate

correlative rights of the Applicant and of other mineral interest§

? owners, contrary to the duties imposed upon the Commission by theé
. 1

?" ' laws of the State of New Mexilco.

WHEREFCRE, the Commission should enter its order granting

this Application for Rehearing, superseding Order No. R-4409-B,

and establishing Sections & and 5 of Township 21 South, Range 24

East, Eddy County, New Mexico, as a separate gas pool for pro-

ductilon from the Morrow formation.

MONTGONMERY, FEDERICI, ANDREWS,
HANNAHS & BUELL

By

Attorneys for( Applicant
Post Office B 2307

Santa Fe, New Mexico 87501
(Telephone [505] 982-33875)

ﬁ CERTIFIED, that I mailed a true and correct copy of the

iy foregoing Applicatlion for Rehearing to: Jack Cooley, Esq.,

ﬁ Petroleum Center Building, Farmington, New Mexlco 87401, this

i 11th day of June, 1975.

Attorney for Applicant
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BEFORE THE NEW MEXICO OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

APPLICATION OF DAVID PASKEN
FOR AN ORDER CONTRACTING THE
HORIZONTAL LIMITS OF THE
INDIAN BASIN-MORROW GAS POOL,
EDDY COUNTY, NEW MEXICO

Case No,w:i%{;ZLEQ?

e Nt Vot Nl s

APPLICATICN

Comes now David Fasken, by his attorneys, and applies to
the New Mexico 01l Conservation Commission for an order contract-i
ing the horizontal limits of the Indian Baain-Morrow Gas Pool, {
Eddy County, New Mexico, and in support of his application states&

1. Applicant is the owner and operator of the following
described wells which are completed in the Morroew Formation and
which presently &are designated as lying within the Indian Basin- %
Morrow Gas Pool: i

David Fasken Ross Federal Well No. 1, located 1980 feet |
from the South line and 1980 feet from the West line of "

Section 4, Township 21 South, Range 24 East, Eddy County,

New Mexico. i

David Fasken Shell Federai Well No. 1, located 1989 feetg
from the South line and 1980 feet from the West line of ;

Section 5, Township 21 South, Range 24 East, Eddy County, k

New Mexico, {

2, The above described wells originally were included with-
in the North Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool, but were included with-
in the Indian Basin-Morrow (Jas Pool at the time the temporary
Speciai Rules and Regulations for the North Indian Basin-Morrow
Gus> Pool expired,

3. The drilling of additional wells to the Morrow formation
since the time the above described wells were included in the
Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool has provided information which proves
that the above desoribed wella are completed in a source of supply
separate and apart from the source of supply for wells located

in the Indian basin-Morrow (Gas Pool, !

4, In order to protect the correlative rights of the appli-

cant and in order properly to dafine the Morrow production in thei

-




area of thes above desscribed wells, the Commission should enter

an order deleting Sections 4 and 5, Township 21 South, Range 24

East, Fddy County, New Mexico, from the Indian Basin-Morrow Gasa

Pool and establishing those Sections as a separate gas pool for

Morrow sroduction.

WHEREFORE, applicant requests that this application be set

for hearing before the Commission, or one of its examiners, and

that the Commission enter its order contracting the Indian Basin-~

Morrow Gas Pool in accordance with this application,

MONTGOMERY,
% MORRIS

EDERICI, ANPREWS, HANNAHS

Santa Fe, N.M. 87501
Attorneys for Applicant, David Fasken.
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OF THE . L L1 :
STATE OF NEW MEXICO 0 CONTGvatiCH o ;

 APPLICATION OF DAVID FASKEN )
 POR CONTRACTION OF THE )
+ HORIZONTAL LIAITS OF THE ) case No. 4733
T INDIAN BASIN-MORROW GAS POOL )
' AND FOR CREATION OF A HNEW )
! GAS POOL, EDDY COUNTY, )

)

+ NEW MEXICO

i APPLICATION FOR HEARING DE NOVO

Comes now David Feasken, by his attorneys, and applies to the i
:New ifexico 011 Conservation Commisslion for an Order contracting
jthe horizontal limits of the Indlan Basin-{lorrow Gas Pool and

:;for the creation of a new gas pool, Eddy County, New [lexico, and

??for & hearing de novc in oconnection with this Application, and

iin support thereof states:

1. Applicant 1s the owner and operator of the following

5Edescribed wells whilch are completed in the Morrow Formation and x
gfwhich presently are designated by the Commission as belng within
!

i the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool:

i
| David Fasken Ross Federal Well No. 1, located 1980
feet from the South line and 1980 feet from the West
line of Section 4, 'fownship 21 South, Range 24 East,

Eddy County, New iexico.

David Fasken Shell Ifederal Well No. 1, located 1980
feet from the South line and 1980 feet from the West
line of Section 5, Townshlp 21 South, Range 24 East,
Eddy County, New Mexico.

2. The above described wells originally were included with-
in the North Indian Basin~iorrow Gas Pool, but were included with-
in the Indian Basin-~Morrow Gas Pool at the time the temporary
Special Rules and Regulations for the North Indian Basin-Morrow

Gas Pool expired.
3. The drilling of additional wells to the Morrow formation

since the time the above described wells were included in the ;

~-1-




Indian Basin-ilorrow Gas Pool has provided information which proves
Ethat the above described wells are completed in a source of supply
iseparate and apart from the source of supply for wells located ‘
%in the Indian Basin-ilorrow }as Pool.
| 4, In order to protect the correlative rights of the Aopli-~ §
écant and in order properly to define the Morrow production in the
éarea of the above described wells, the Commission should enter
gan order deleting Sections 4 and 5, Township 21 South, Range 24
%East, Eddy County, HNew Mexlco, from the Indian Basin-:lorrow Gas
ﬁPool and establishing those Sections as a separate gas pool for

ﬁMorrow production.

5. On or about May 1, 1972, the applicant made Application

ﬁto the Commission as set forth in paragraphs 1 through 4 sbove.

ﬁHearing was held upon the sald Application on June 7, 1972 before
|
i Daniel S. Nutter, an Examiner duly appointed by the Commission,

Eand on September 27, 1972, the Commission entered its Order No.

| R-4409 denying the Application.

6. Contrary to Finding No. 10 of the sald Order No. R-4409

i
'denial of the Application has caused waste and has 1impaired the

i
i

hcorrelative rights of the Applicant, and will contlinue to do so

?}unless this Application 1s granted.

t
7. David Fasken is a party adversely affected by the said

Order No. R-4409 and hereby makes Application for hearing de novo

| pursuant to Section 65-3~11,1 lNew iiexico Statutes Arnotated and

Commission Rule 1220.

8. Approval of this Application will prevent waste and

i proveect correlative rights.

WHEREFORE, the Applicant requests that this Application

| for hearing de novo be set for hearing before the Coiamission at it*

2=
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‘next regular hearing date and that the Commission enter its

%Order contracting the horizontal limits of the Indiarn Basin-

ﬂMorrow Gas Pool and creating a new gas pool for {orrow production,f

ﬁall as set forth herein.

MONTGOMERY, FEDERICI, ANDREWS,
HANNAHS & MORRIS

g By Richard S, HMerris

i P.0. Box 2307

i Santa Fe, N.M. 87501
Attorneys for David Fasken.




| PHONE MUtuat 3-1893

HENRY ENGINEERING
Fetroleun: Fngineers
807 FIRST NATIONAL BANK BUILDING
MIODLAND,TEXAS 79701

June 12, 1972

i M. Dan Nutter

New Mexico 0il Conservation Commission
P. 0. Box 871

Santa Fe, New Mexico 87501

Re: Case No. 4733
Application David Fasken
for Pool Contraction -
Creation of a New Gas
Pcol, Eddy County,

New Mexico

Dear Mr. Nutter:

¥ I am enclosing herewith the additional exhibits you requested in
reference to the subject case. 1 have enclosed:

(1) A structural cross section with Gamma-Ray Sonic
log.

(2) Small scale electric logs of all wells in the area
with perforations and test data.

(3) A map showing the trace of Exhibit 3 previously
presented and shows the trace of the structural
cross section enclosed.

Please advise if you need any additional information in regards to
this matter.

Yours very truly,
HENRY ENGINEERIiE////
7
ol /3' e jm\*

James B. Henry

Encl.
JBH:bh
[ - cc: Mr. Richard Morris
E; Montgomery, Federici, Andrews, Hannahs

§ Morris
Santa Fe, New Mexico
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OIL CONSERVATICH \_(_,nn
Santa Fe

Case No. *//éQS/

APPLICATION OF DAVIL FASKEN FOR )
EXEMPTION OF WELLS FROM PRORATION- )
ING OR, IN THE ALTERNATIVE, FOR )
SPECIAL ALLOWABLES, INDIAN BASIN- )
)
)

- MORROW GAS POOL, EDDY COUNTY,
© NEW MEXICO

APPLICATION

Comes now David Fasken, by his attorneys, and applies to

the New Mexlco 01l Conservation Commission for an Order exempting

 wells from prorationing or, in the alternative, for special
: allowables, Indian Basln-Morrow Gas Pool, Eddy County, New Mexico,

. and in support of his Application states:

1. Applicant i the owner and operator of the following

- described wells which are completed in the Morrow Formation and

which presently are designated by the Comnmisslon as being within

the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool:
David Fasken Ross Federal Well No. 1, located 1980
feet from the South line ang 1980 feet from the West.

line of Section 4, Township 21 South, Range 24 East,
Eddy County, New Mexico,

David Fasken Shell Federal Well No. 1, located 1980
feet from the South line and 1980 feet from the West

line of Section 5, Township 21 South, Range 24 East,

Eddy County, New Mexico.

2. By Application for Hearing De Novo in Case No. 4733,
the Applicant seeks the contraction of the horizontal limits of
the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool by the deletion therefrom of
all of Sections 4 and S5, Township 21 South, Range 24 East, Eddy
County, New Mexico, and the creation of a new Morrow Gas Pool
containing those lands. This Application is submitted as an
albernatiVe to the relief requested in Case No. 4733 and should

be considered only in the event relilef is denied in that case.

Due to the identity of the subject matter involved in this

/IJZ?) Lo h./Qf.vgimw‘/721“"
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%5the Applicant's wells to produce at a rate sufficient to offset

» Application and the Application for Hearing De Novo in Case No.

‘4733, Applicant requests that this Application be heard by the

et i it e b Bt T M,

Commission at the _same time as the Hearing De Novo 1in Case No.

- 4733.

P

3. All wells in the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool, as pre-

“sently defined, are subjJect to prorationing pursuant to the
é§provisions of Commission Order No. R-1€70-F. Although proration-
} ing was instituted 1in the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool in order

" To prevent waste and protect correlative rights, the effect of

¢ prorationing upon the Applicant's above described wells has been
jto cause waste and impair the Applicant's correlative rights,
i§Which situation will continue unless the Commission affords the

?jApplicant relief in this case or in Case No. 4733.

4, In order to avoid aggravation of the pressure differen-

- tial that exists between the Applicant's above described wells
;;and the wells located South thereof, the Commission should enter

:;an Order granting one of the following alternatives:

A, The Commission should recognize the existence of

;fthe structural saddle between the Applicant's wells and other

fjwells £o the South thereof, and should permit the Applicant‘

. v i s 115

éfwells to be produced at capacity This result may be accompllsned

NI PO 2

j;by deleting the Applicant's wells from the Indian Basin-Morrow

@?Gas Pool as requested in Case No. 4733 or by granting the Appli-

lzcant an exception to the allowable provisions of Order No.

B. In the alternative, the Commission should permit

.
i1

f;the decline in pressure due to production from wells ‘South of

;?the structural saddle and, in order to achleve this result, should

‘4-

aSsign the Applicant's wells E:] special allowable as an exception

NI

-2=




to the allowable provislons of Order No. R-1670-F.

g

C. Further, in the alternative, the Commission should

—

enter such Order or Orders as may be necessary to prevent waste

‘and protect correlative rights.

WHEREFORE, the Applicant requests that this case be set for
hearing before the Commission at thz same time as the Application
for Hearing De Novo in Case No. 4733, that this case be consoli-
dated with Case No. 4733, and that the Commission enter an Order
permitting the Appllicant to produce his wells at capacity or at

such a rate as will prevent waste and protect correlative rights.

MONTGOMERY, FEDERICI, ANDREWS, HANNAHS

Mgl Ao

By

P.O. Box 2307 /
Santa Fe, N.M. 87501
Attorneys for David Fasken.
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BEFORE THE OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION
OF THE STATE OF NEW MEXICO

IN THE MATTER OF THE APPLICATION
OF DAVID FASKEN FOR SPECIAL ALLOW-
ABLES, EDDY COUNTY, NEW MEXICO. CASE NO. 4865

APPLICATION FOR REHEARING

Comes now David Fasken and makes application to the New
Mexico 011 Conservation Commission for rehearing in respect of
all matters determined by Order No. R-ULUYH entered by the
Commission in this case on December 6, 1972 and in support there-
of states:

1. That David Fasken 1is the assignee of oil and gas leases
covering all of Sections 4 and 5, Township 21 South, Range 24
East, Eddy County, New Mexico and 1s the owner and operator of
the followlng-described wells which are completed in the Morrow
formation and which presently are designated by the Commission
as being within the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool:

David Fasken Ross Federal Well No. 1, located

1980 feet from the South line and 1980 feet from

the West line of Section 4, Township 21 South,

Range 24 East, Eddy County, New Mexico.

David Fasken Shell Federal Well No. 1, located

1980 feet from the South line and 1980 feet from

the West line of Section 5, Township 21 South,

Range 24 East, Eddy County, New Mexico.

2. At the time David Fasken drilled and completed the
above-described wells the lands upon which they were located were
designated by the Commission as being within the North Indian
Basin-Morrow Gas Pool; however, by Order No., R-3758, effective

June 1, 1969, the said lands and the applicant's above-described

wells were redesignated by the Commission as belng within the

Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool.
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3. The drilling and completion of additional wells in
the Morrow formation since the time the applicant's above-
described lands and wells were redesignated in the Indian Basin-
Morrow Gas Pool has provided information which establishes that
the applicant's sald wells are completed in a source of supply
separate and dlstinct from the source of supply for all other
wells in the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool.

. By reason of being administered and prorated under the
speclal rules and regulations applicable to the Indian Basin-
Morrow Gas Pool, the production from the appllicant's said wells
has been restricted and a pressure imbalance has been created

which has caused, is causing, and, unless this application is

! granted, will continue to cause migration of gas from beneath

the applicant’s lands, thereby causing waste and violating the
applicant's correlative rights. 1In addition, the pressure
differential that exlists between the applicant's sald wells and
wells to the South thereof is causling water encrocachment into
those wells thereby causing waste and impairing the correlative
rights of the various owners of interest in those wells and lands|
including the State of New lMexico as the owner of a royalty
interest therein.

5. On Cctober 25, 1972 David Fasken applled to the New
Mexico 0il Conservation Commlssion for an order exempting its
said wells from prorationing or, in the alternative, for the
assignment of speclal allowables to the sald wells in order to
avold aggravation of the pressure differential that existed,
and continues to exist, betweeh the applicant's saild wells and
the wells located South thereof in the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas
Pool. Hearing on this appllicatlon was held before the Commission

on November 21, 1972 and on December 6, 1972 the Commission

—-2-




entered its Order R-4444 denying the application.
6. David Fasken 1s adversely affected by the said Commis-
sion Order No. R-4444 and belleves it to be erroneous and

invalid for the followling reasons:

A. The said order 1s invalid in that 1t contains no

findings to explain, support or indicate the reasoning of the

Commission in concluding that - the application should be denied
in order to prevent waste.

B. Finding Nos. 6, 7 and 8 of the said order are not
supporsed by substantial evidence.

C. The sald order 1is erroneous and invalid as a
matter of law. Finding No. 5 of the sald order recognizes the

exlstence of the pressure differential between the area in

which the applicant’'s wells are located and that area of the

Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool to the South of the applicant's
sald wells and recognizes that gas migratlion is occurring due

to the said pressure differential; however, on the spurious
grounds that the applicant could drill additional wells (at
considerable additional expense to the applicant) the Commis-
sion refused to afford relief wnich would prevent the occurrence
of waste as well as the protection of the applicant's correla-

tive rights and the correlative rights of other mineral interest

owners.

D. The saild order 1s erroneous, invalid and void in
that the effect of the said order will be to cause waste and
violate the correlative rights of the applicant and of other
mineral interest owners, contrary to the duties imposed upon the
Commission by the oll and gas statutes of the State of New Mexico.

WHEREFORE, the Commission should enter its order granting
this Application for Rehearing, superseding Order No. R-444l4,
-3~




| and either exempting the applicant's sald wells from proration-

| ing or establishing special allowables for the saild wells in

n the application in this case.

MONTGOMERY, FEDERICI, ANDREWS,
HANNAHS & MOR#;;(

accordance wit

» BY:
P. 0. Box 2307

Santa Fe, New Mexico 87501
Attorneys for David Fasken

CERTIFICATE OF MAILING

I hereby certify that I caused a true and correct copy of
the foregolng Application for Rehearing to be mailed to Jack
Cooley, Petroleum Center Building, Farmington, New Mexico 8T7H01

on this 22 day of December, 1972.

//dm// P y
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DRAFT

BEFORE THE OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

GMH/dr
OF THE STATE OF NEW MEXICO

IN THE MATTER OF THE HEARING
CALLED BY THE OIL CONSERVATION
COMMISSION OF NEW MEXICO FOR
THE PURPOSE OF CONSIDERING:

CASE NO. 4733

,/,w‘ Order No. R-é%éz?f

POOL CONTRACTION AND, CREAT
A NEW GAS POOL, EDDY COU
MEXICO. [/

ORDER OF THE COMMISSION

BY THE C H
r?
This cause came on for hearing at 9 a.m. on June 7 , 1972
at Santa Fe, New Mexico, before Examiner Daniel S. Nutter .
NOW, on this day of , 1972, the Commission,

a quorum being present, having considered the testimony, the record,
and the racommendations of the Examiner, and being fully advised
in the premises,

FINDS:

(1) That due public notice having been given as required by
law, the Commission has jurisdiction of this cause and the subject
matter thereof.

(2) That the applicant, David Fasken, seeks the contraction
of the horizontal limits of the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool,

by the deletion therefrom of all of Sections 4 and 5, Township 21

South, Range 24 East, NMPM, Eddy County, New Mexico.




|
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; CASE NO. 4733
‘ Order No. R-

e gk e e S vy

(3) That the applicant further seeks the creation of a
. new non-prorated gas pool comprising all of said Sections 4 and 5
for the production of gas from the Morrow formation.

{(4) That by Order No. R-2441, dated February 28, 1963,

the Commission created the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool, Eddy

i County, New Mexico, for the production of gas from the Morrow

formation.

(5) That the horizontal limits of the Indian Basin-Morrow

Gas Pool have been extended from time to time by orxrder of the

Commission.

(6) That while the evidence presented does indicate the
presence of a trough existing in the area of the proposed
separation, the evidence does not indicate that it is an effec-

tive barrier.

{(7) That there is substantial evidence that there is

conmmunication between the areas to the north and south of the

e AR i £ s i e

trough.

(8) That the areas proposed to be separated constitute a

single source of supply and should not be separated.

(9) That the applicant has failed to prove that the Indian
Basin-Morrow Gas Pool should be contracted and that a new Morrow
Gas Pool should be created.

(10) That in order to prevent waste and protect correlative
rights, the application should be denied. !

* IT IS THEREFORE ORDERED:

(1) That the application of David Fasken for the contraction
of the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool and for the creation of a ’

new gas pool for Morrow production is hereby denied.
e e

(2) That jurisdiction of this cause is retained for the entry

i of such further orders as the Commission may deem necessary.

DONE at Santa Fe, New Mexico, on the day and year hereinabove

designated.

l
!
|
!
!
l
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i
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i
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BEFORE THE OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION
OF THE STATE OF NEW MEXICO

IN THE MATTER OF THE HEARING

CALLED BY THE OIL CONSERVATION e

COMMISSION OF NEW MEXICO FOT//); j,ﬁ
[1, 3

THE PURPOSE OF CONSIDERING : V2 i/M’ E
L CASE NO. 4733 |
4gﬁ§”ﬂ‘ Order No. R-4409-A i

APPLICATION OF DAVID FASKEN FOR e
POOL CONTRACTION AND CREATION

OF A NEW GAS POOL, EDDY COUNTY, )
NEW MEXICO, o i

e o A e

ORDER QF THE COMMISSION

BY THE COMMISSION:

e O s AR PN 0 AN

This cause came on for hearing de novo at 9 a.m. on November

21, 1972, at Santa Fe, New Mexico, before the 0il Conservation

Commission of New Mexico, hereinafter referred to as the "Commissién."

NOW, on this ___day of December, 1972, the Commission,

a quorum being present, having considered the testimony presented
and the exhibits received at said hearing, and being fully
advised in the premises,

(1) That due public notice having been given as required by |
law, the Commission has jurisdiction of this cause and the subject
matter thereof. - {

{(2) That after an examiner hearing, Commission Order No.
R-4409, dated September 27, 1972, was entered in Case No. 4733
denying the application of David Fasken for the contraction of the§
Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool by the deletion therefrom of all !
of Sections 4 and 5, Township 21 South, Range 24 East, NMPM,
Eddy County, New Mexicn, and the creation of a new gas pool com-
prising said lands.

(3) That David Fasken requested and was granted a hearing

de novo of Case No. 4733,
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Cas2 No. 4733
Order No. R-4409-A

{4) That the evidence presented at the hearing de novo
clearly establishes that there is communication within the
Morrow formation between the aforesaid Sections 4 and 5 and
the remainder of the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool.

(5) That the Morrow formation underlying said Sections 4
and 5 and the Morrow formation underlying the remainder of the
Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pocl constitute a single common source
of gas supply.

(6} That to separate the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool into
two parts and to permit the wells in said Sections 4 and 5 to
produce at unrestricted rates would afford said wells an undue
share of the recoverable gas reserves in the pool and would
result in unratable take and would violate the correlative rights
of other mineral interest owners in the pool.

(7) That in order to prevent unratable take and protect
correlative rights and prevent waste, the Indian Basin-Morrow
Gas Pool should not be contracted, a separate pool should not
be created, and Order No. R-4409 should be reaffirmed.

IT IS5 THEREFORE ORDERED:

(1) That Commission Order No. R-4409, dated September 27,
1972, be and the same is hereby reaffirmed in its entirety.

(2) That jurisdiction of this cause is retained for the
entry of such further orders as the Commission may deem necessary.

DONE at Santa ¥Fe, New Mexico, on the day and year hereinabove

designated.

H
4
:
f
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DRAFT 2
, BEFORE THE OIL CONSLRVATION COMMISSION
dr/ <§§9/' OF THE STATE OF NEW MEXICO -

f e (

© IN THE MATTER OF THE HEARING e

" CALLED BY THE OIL CONSERVATION ; R B
CONMISSION OF NEW MEXICO FOR -
THE PURPOSE OF CONSIDERING L

: ~ CASE NO. 4733

. ﬁﬁék’/// Order No. R-4409-B

f POOL CONTRACTION AND CREATION
" OF A NEW GAS POOL, EDDY COUNTY
;:NEW MEXICO.

, APPLICATION OF DAVID FASKEN FOR 2| <

ORDER OF THE COMMISSION

| BY THE COMMISSION:

i November 21, 1972, at Santa Fe, New Mexico, before the 0il
i Conservation Commission of New Mexico, hereinafter referred to

i
i
i
{
{
!f This cause came on for hearing de novo at 9 a.m. on
i
!;as the "Commission."”

L

£ NOW, on this__ day of May, 1975, the Commission, a

i quorum being present, having considered the testimony presented
.and the exhibits received at said hearing, and being fully

i advised in the premises,

(A) That due public notice having been given as reguired
by law, the Commission has jurisdiction of this cause and the

. subject matter thereof.

!
|
{
i
i
fz FINDS:
t
i

L (B) That after an examiner hearing, Commission Order No.

R-4409, dated September 27, 1972, was entered in Case No. 4733
denylng the application of David Fasken for the contraction of
i the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool by the deletion therefrom of

all of Sections 4 and 5, Townshlp 21 South, kange 24 East, NMPM,

;Eddy County, New Mexico, and the creation of a new non-prorated

i
ffgas pool comprising said lands.

;; (C) That David Fasken requested and was granted a de novo
T hearing before the Commission on his application in Case No.

4733.

1

l

3

E, (D) That the application of David Fasken was again denied
i

|

| by the Commission on December 6, 1972.
!

(G) That David Fasken appealed this decision of the

. Commission to the District Court of Eddy County.

T il ficd o gppteiini o Vi e i
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Case No. 4733
¢« Order No. R-4409-B

(#) That the Cawmmission noved for Summary Judgment.

Lt e e ol

() That on November 29, 1973, the Commission's Motion
for Summary Judgment was granted by the District Court.
(¥) “Jhat bavid Fasken appealed this decision to the Supreme
; ; Court of MNew Mexico in December, 1973.
() That the Supreme Court reversed the District Court

and remanded the cause back to the Commission on February 28, 1975.

i
'

() That in reaching its decision, the Supreme Court ;

A ATNENROAR 1.5 i . e B

: . stated it did not want for theories in this case but that the

| problem with the theories advanced by counsel was that they

TS BN R e

i were not bolstered by the expertise of the Commission.

(M That in reversing the District Court, the Supreme

i Court found that sufficient findings to disclose the reasoning

- of the Commission were lacking and reversal was thereby

5 » required. o
i

! (d) That the case was "...remanded to the Commission for
" the making of additional findings of fact based upon the record

as it presently exists, and the entry of new orders."”

(®) That pursuant to this decision of the New Mexico i

]
3

Supreme Court and upon further review of the record the Commission!

(1) That the Commission is empowered by

Subsection (12) of Section 65-3-11 NMSA, 1953

|
? Comp., as amended, "To determine the limits of any ;
i

P,

h !f pool or pools producing crude petroleum oil or
! . .
natural gas or both, and from time to time to

. . }
redetexrmine such limits;" !
i
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Ordey No. R-4409--n

(2) <hat on Juna 1, 1969, the Comnmission
entered Order No. R-27538 which pursuant to its | and
abolished Hae dorth Tndian Hi lis-MerrowGaz Posl an
statutory powers extended the Undian Basin-Morrow
A -F‘cmcrlg included in said
Gas Pool to include acreaye £rem—ehe North Indian
Hills~Morrow Gas Poal becausc the Commission

concluded that this area comnprised a single

source of supply.

(3) That Fasken contends that the poel is
ke hoo  acpaite pals A

divided, by a water trough. L
Yo wtnn Veugh eonecp

Y, hﬁ?@{f That the evidence used to support, thie
conaewty was shown to be incomplete, misleading,
and probably inaccurate. .
_ o W, ot drawrml ,j
3 4%5&&4 Thatpevidence showed that,withdrawing
M P&(‘t

gas from a well in the‘ﬁeréh of the Indian Basin-

o «
Morrow,Pool affects the pressure and gas migration
&0%

Par"’ QF‘H‘\-D
in the southkeéwéhés pool and that,wi-sheraring
part
gas in the south,of the pool affects pressure
A
Par'\"

and gas migration in the north&of this pool.'
Qﬁ(}%%%z@ That communication therefore exists
throughout the pool.

v'éz%Laﬁ' That communication throughout a reservoir
is one of the means used to determine,whedirer—or
e a pool constitutes a single source of gas
supply.

fgéﬁ; (#¥ That the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool
constitutes a single source of gas supply.

(9) That the Comnmission is enpowered by
Section 65-3-10 NMSA, 1953 Comp., as amended, to
prevent waste and protect correlative rights.

{10) That Fasken is seesking with this applica-
tion higher rates of production from each of his
walls in the northern portion of the Indian Basin-
Morrow Gas Pool.

(L1) 1That the wells in the northern portion

conld
of the pool asay produce at higher rates 1f they
: 4

IndianBasin-Morrac Gas Poel!

. ————
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Case No. 4733

Order

ol pond

No. R-4409-B

were R o . . .
axa removed from sald pool and their production,

thereby, no longer prorated in aécordance with
the allowables sebé for the Indian Basin-Morrow
Gas Pool.

(12) 7"hat the allocation of allowables

in the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool is on a

straight acreage basis. , . — , ‘
because of variations o Ha United Staeas Public Lands
(13) That,more acreage is dedicated to Eanaaddy it

each of Fasken's wells in the northern portion
+han is dedicated 4o e ther Wilis inthe poo i, {
of the pool and ha therefore receives larger

allowables for his two wells and is authorized

to produce considerably more from each of these

wells than are other operators in the pool. [

(14) That ten wells produce from the Indian
céa.,, R

Basin—MorrowA

(15) That the two Fasken wells in the ;
) Aalfl . i
noxthern poxrtion oﬁkxha pool constitute 20 -

percent of the wells producing from the pool.

(16) That the two Fasken wells in the north
of pool have produced almost 40 percent oi
the gas from the pool.

(1L7) That Fasken has an eewse® opportunity 4,5,,411(»
to produce_his just and eguitable share of gas

from “eiey pool.

(18) That granting the application of David

Fasken for pool contraction and creation of a

new non-prorated gas pool would increase the

amount of gas Fasken could withdraw, giving him

an advantage over the other operators producing
from this single source of supply thereby>impairing

their correlative rights,
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Ordex No. R-4409-B

(19) That granting the application of David
Fasken would have tihe same affect as de-prorating
the northern portion of the Indian Basin-Morrow

but not de-prorating-the remainder ofthe poel
Gas PoolAand would authorize greater rates of

bew A Hae M\J'(\Mo[“ﬂa pnrQ

production for tﬁ%%-AwellsAthan for other wells
gimitariyv—loeateds 1M 'Hu_{uo‘.

(20} That granting the application of David
Fasken would authorize precduction practices which
would impair the correlative rights of otﬁer
mineral interest owners and, therefore, is
contrary to the duties of the Commission as set
out in Section 65-3-10 NMSA, 1953 Comp., as
amended.

(21) That in order to protect correlative

rights, the application should be denied.

(22) hat Section 6513-3(E) NMSA, 1953
Comp., as ended, defines|waste as follows:

"The pgoduction in this state of natural gas

from any gas well or Wells, or from any gas

pool, in excess of thg reasonable market

demand from such sourde for natural gas of

the type produced or in excess of the capacity

of gas transportation j{facilities for such type

of natufal gas...." (Emphasis added)

(23) That the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool

I}

is capable off producing gas| in excess of the

[
capacity of the gas transportation facilities

for such type of natural gag in said pool.

(24) Thiat Fasken's witness testified that
northern Por#ion
the two Faskeh wells in thepNerth of the Indian

Basin-Morrow §as Pool are cdpable of producing

more gas thangthey can sell
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“Case Mo. 4865
Corder Mo. Rt 44ot-B

(724 That Sectien 65-3-3 E RNMSA, 1953 Comp., as amended,

S defines waste as vollows:

"The production in this state of natural gas from any

gas well or wells, or from any gas pool, in excess of

b the reasonable market demand from such source for

natural gas of the type produced or in excess of the

capacity of gas transportation facilities for such

type of natural gase.s " {(Emphasis added)

(23) That Faskemg witness testified that the entire pool

jhas a greater capacity to produce gas than the proéuders in said
ipool are able to sell to the pipeline,

(2@6 That this limited ability to sell gas from the pool
may be termed a "restricted demand." A

(2{) That this restricted demand for gas from the pool
must logically be concluded vo result from. evther

(a) a limited demand for gas from the pool because

of market conditions; or

(b} a limited demand for gas from the pool because

of limited physical facilities to handle and

transport the gas.
(26) That this restricted demand may be considered the
"reasonable market demand" for gas from the pool.
(28) That production of gas from the pool in excess of
the reasonable market demand imposed by either of the conditions

described in Finding No. {(24) above would cause waste. (see

i Finding No. (21) above.)

{

(28) That the other producers in the pool are entitled to

| produce their just and equitable share of the gas in the pool
! be .
and to their just and equitable share of the reasonable

market demand for gas from the pool.
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aiiz;ab&esAwould authorize iroauctlonvln excess of hi¥® share

That qrantlng the application of Fasken {or speeiel
Weﬁ

hnuoinﬂﬂa~wdﬁuh%~+n£°nA%“ur”‘

oF the reasonable market demand for gas from the pool and would
by definition (Section 65-3-3 E NMSA 1953 Comp.) cause waste.
éib) That in order to prevent waste, the application

should be denied!

IT IS THEREFORE ORDERED:

_p,ﬂmw

(1) ,That the application @f David Easken for,speoied
Qh&dxuh&'(IKﬁMAu)VﬂWA~'z:;::§££ éz: FU’JL
at-lowabien—ior ?

Now-tiaitiadas be and the same is hereby denied.

(2) That jurisdiction of this cause is retained for the

entry of such further orders as the Commission may deem necessary.

DONE at Santa Fe, New Mexico, on the day and year herein-

above designated.
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(Case 4765 continued from page 1)

CASE 4771:

wineral interests underlying the W/2 of Section 3, Township 26
South, Range 24 Eaat, adjacent to the Washington Ranch-Morrow Gas
Pool, Eddy County, New Mexico, comprising, approzimately, a 407.20-
acre non-standard proration unit. Said acreage to be dedicated to
a well located 1980 feet from the North line and 1980 feet from

the West line of said Section 3.

Also to be consildered will be the costs of drilling sald well,

a charge for the risk involved, a provigion for the allocation of
actual operating cosis, and the establishment of charges for super=-
vigsion of said well.

Upon application of Rutter and Wilbanks Corporation this case will
be heard De Novo under the provisions of Rule 1220.

(De Novo)

CASE 4772:

Application of Black River Corporation for a non-standard gas unit,
Eddy County, New Mexico. Applicant, in the above-styled cause, seeks
approval of a 402.22-acre, more or less, non-standard gas unit adja-~
cent to the Washington Ranch-Morrow Gas Pool, comprising the W/2 of
Section 4, Township 26 South, Range 24 East, Eddy County, New Mexico,
to be dedicated to a well to be located at an unorthodox location
1985 feet from the North line and 2087 feet from the West line of
sald Section 4.

Upor: application of Michael P. Grace II and Corinne Grace this case
will be heard De Novo under the provisions of Rule 1220.

(De Novo)

Application of Black River Corporation for compulsory pooling, Eddy
County, New Mexico. Appiicant, in the above-styled cause, seeks an
order pooling all leasehold, mineral, and royalty interests under-
lying the W/2 of Section 4, Township 26 South, Range 24 East, adjacent
to the Washington Ranch-Morrow Gas Pool, Eddy County, New Mexico,
comprising a 402,22-acre, more or less, non-standard gas unit. Said
acreage to be dedicated to a well to be located at an unorthedox
location 1985 feet Zrom the North line and 2087 feet from the West
line of said Section 4.

Also to be considered will be the costs of drilling said well, a
charge for the risk involved, a provision for the allocation of
actual operating costs, and the establishment of charges for superx-
vision of said well.

Upon application of Michael P. Grace II and Corinne (. ¢ ~his casc
will be heard De Novo under the provisions of Rule 122¢.
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DOCKET: REGULAR HEARING - TUESDAY ~ NOVEMBER 21, 1972

9 A.M. - STATE LAND OFFICE CONFERENCE ROOM, STATE
LAND OFFICE BUILDING - SANTA FE, NEW MEXICO

CASE 4763:

(De_Novo) (Continued from the October 18, 1972 Regular Hearing)

CASE 4764:

Application of Black River Corporation for compulsory pooling and
non-gtandard proration unit, Eddy County, New Mexico. Applicant,

in the above-styled cause, seeks an order pooling all mineral
interests in the Morrow formation underlying the E/2 of Sectioa 3,
Township 26 South, Range 24 East, adjacent to the Washington Ranch-
Morrow Gas Pool, Eddy County, New Mexico, comprising, approximately,
a 409,22-acre non-standard proration unit. Said acreage to be
dedicated to its Cities "3'" Federal Well No. 2 located 2212 feet .
from the North line and 1998 feet from the East line of said

Section 3.

Also to be considered will be the costs of drilling said well, a
charge for the risk involved, a provision for the allocation of
actual operating costs, and the establishment of charges for super-

vision of said well.

Upon application of Rutter and Wilbanks Corpcration this case will
be heard De Novo under the provisions of Rule 1220,

(DPe_Novo) (Continued from the October 18, 1972, Regular Hearing)

CASE 4765:

Application of Black River Corporation for compulsory pooling, and
non~standard proration unit, Eddy County, New Mexico. Applicant,

in the above-styled cause, seeks an order pooling all mineral
interests in the Morrow formation underlying the W/2 of Section 3,
Township 26 South, Range 24 East, adjacent to the Washington Ranch-
Morrow Gas Pool, Eddy County, New Mexico, comprising, approximately,
a 407.20-acre non-standard proration unit. Saild acreage to be dedi-
cated to its Cities "3" Federzl Well No. 1 located 1980 feet from
the North line and 1980 feet from the West line of said Section 3.

Also to be considered wil) be costs of drilling said well, a
charge for the risk involved, a provision for the allocation of
actual operating costs, and the establishment of charges for super-

vision of said well.

Upon application of Rutter and Wilbanks Corporation this case will
be heard De Novo under the provisions of Rule 1220.

(De Novo) (Continued from the October 18, 1972 Regular Hearing)

Application of Michael P, Grace and Corinne Grace for compulsncy
pooling and non-standard proration unit, Eddy County, New Me:rico.
Applicants, in the above-styled cause, seek an order pooling il
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(Case 4865 continued from page 3)

in Township 21 South, Range 24 Fast, Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool,
Eddy County, New Mexico, at the capacity of the wells to produce,
or in the alternative, to permit the production of the wells at a
rate in excess of the allowable sufficient to offset the alleged
decline in pressure due to production from wells to the south.
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CASE 4766:

(De Novo)

" CASE 4796:

Application of Michael P. Grace and Corinne Grace for compulsory
pooling and a non-standard untit, Eddy County, New Mexico. Applicants,
in the above-styled cause, seek an order pooling all mineral interests
underlying the W/2 of Section 4, Township 26 South, Range 24 East,
adjacent to the Washington Ranch-Morrow GCas Pool, Eddy County, New
Mexico, comprising approximately a 402-acre non-standard prorstion
unit, Said acreage to be dedicated to a well to be drilled 1980 feet
from the North line and 1980 feet from the West iine of sgaid Sec~
tion 4. Also to be considered will be the costs of drilling said
well, a charge for the risk involved, and a provigion for the alloca-
tion of charges for supervision of said well.

Upon application of Michael P. Grace II and Corinne Grace this case
will be heard De Novo under the provisions of Rule 1220.

(Continued from the August 16, 1972 Regular Hearing and October 18,

CASE 4733:

1972 Regular Hearing)

Application of Michael P. Grace 11 and Corinne Grace for capacity
allowable, Eddy County, New Mexico. Applicants, in the above-styled
cauge, seek an exception to the General Rules and Regulations governing
the prorated gas pools of Southeast New Mexico, promulgated by Order
No. R-1670, as amended, to produce their City of Carlsbad '"COM" Well
N6. 1, located in Unit O of Section 25, Township 22 South, Range 26
East, South Carlsbad-Morrow Gas Pool, Eddy County, New Mexico, at

full capacity.

(De_Novo)

CASE 4865:

Application of David Fasken for pool contraction and creation of a
new gas pool, Eddy County, New Mexico. Applicant, in the above-
styled cause, seeks the contraction of the horizontal limits of the
Indian Bagin-Morrow Gas Pool, Eddy County, New Mexico, by the dele-
tion therefrom of all of Sectiocns 4 and 5, Township 21 South, Range 24
East. Applicant further seeks the creatlon of a new gas pool with
horizontal limite comprising all of eaid Sections 4 and 5 for the
production of gas from the Morrow formation.

Upon application of David Fasken, this case will be heard De Novo
under the provisions of Rule 1220.

Application of David Fasken for special allowables, Eddy County,

New Mexico. Applicant, in the above~-styled cause, seeks an exception
to the general rules and regulations governing fhe prorated gus pools
of Southeast New Mexico, promulgated by Order M-, ® 1670, as suended,
to pnroduce his Ross Federal Well No. 1 located 11ty [eet from the
South and West lines of Section 4 and his Shell Federal Well No. 1
located 1980 feet from the South and West lines of Section 5, bhoth




e N

: STATE OF NEW MEXICO COUNTY OF EDDY
IN THE DISTRICT COURT

DAVID FPASKEN,
Patitioner,

LA AR R e SR Y 4 s

vB. Cause Nos. 28482 ¢ 28483 |

0OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION
OF THE STATE OF NEW MEXICO,

H | | Respondent.

RESPONDENT 'S Walish BRIEF

STATEMENT QF THE CASE

This case is a statutory petition for judicial review of:
an action of the 0il Conservation Cormission of New Mexico under

Section 65-3-22(b), NMSA 1953, The action in question involves

motions for summary judgment filed by both Petitioner and Respondeigt
in the appeal of David Fasken from Oil Conservation Commizsion ;
Orders Nos. R-4409~-A and R-4444, which issued pursuant to a heaziné
; before the 0il Conservation Commission on Hovember 21, 1972, ?
é Order R-4409-A denied Petitioner's request t~ .ve
Sections 4 and 5, Township 21 South, Range 24 East, NMPM, Lddy
County, Hew Maxico, declarnd a gae pool separate from the rest of

the Indian Bacin-iorrow Gas Pool. In issuing this order the Com-

o e b A

mission found:

1. Communication existed between zaid Sections 4 and 5

and the rest of the pool (Finding 4},

2. That those sections were part of a single common

L; f gource of supply with the rest of the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool

(Finding 5):
3. That granting sald application would cauvse €

unratable take and would violate the correlative rights of otherx

mineral interest owners in the pool (Finding 6).

Order R~-4444 denied Petitloner's alternative request for

s e ST e
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a capacity allowable for both of Petitioner's wells in said Sec-
tions 4 and 5. The Commigsion found that both the David Fasken- 7
Ross Pederal Well No. 1 and the David Fasken-Shell Federal Well é
No. 1 were complated in the same single source of supply as other |
wells in the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool (Finding 6) and that
increasing their allowables would permit them to take an undue
share of the recoverables gas rescorves in the pool (FPinding 7).

This would have resulted in - unratable take and would have vio-

lated the correlative rights of the other mineral interest owners

in the pool (Finding 7). The Commission further found in this

e e

Order that the area in which the aforasaid two wells are located
contains a substantial amount of productive acreage not dedicated {
to any well (Finding 4) and that the Petitioner might provide his ‘
own relief to any gas migration by further development of the gas

reserves in this part of the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool (FPind-

ing 5).
On December 22, 1972, the Petitioner made application toé

rehearing to the Commission with respect to Orders los. R-4403-A

and R-4444. Pursuant to Section 65-3-22(a), NMSA 1953, the Com-
mission tocock no action on th7Lpplication for rehearing thereby

denying it.

SCOPE OF REVIEW

This hearing involves motions for summary judgment tiledf

i

by both the Petitioner and Raspoﬁdent in this action. As such,
. ; “idens ¢¢=4:=£

the court may only decide if there are ) ; ; : -
- -n&aﬂ&hiu& oo Ound Y ¢E+QUL et Ho

o4 Yo

ri-lhror—wir ”'eS
1 (Rulae 56(2) N.M.R.C.P.). The court may only grant or deny

these motions. It may neither modify the orders nor grant alterna-+
3

tive relief.
Tha scope of review is further limited by the fact that

this is an appasal from administrative orders issued pursuant to

-2
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g

hearings before the 0il Conservation Commission.
\-——-—--Tho court, therefore, may only look at the record wmade
in the administrative hoaring.fgontinontgl 041l Co. v. 041l Consex-

vation Commission 70 NM 310, 373 P.24 805}, It should determine ié
{

the Commission asted arbitrarily, capriciously or unreasonably:;

acted outside the scope of ite statutoxy responsibilities; or 53
g ' ‘ oms Y. WM. S VancE WwoaRmd, 497 vu-sm-[&

issued orders not supported by substantial evidcncc.& In the ab- g
4922

sence of a determination that the Petitioner can roasonably show

that the Commission acted in one of the above ways, the motion

RN T e

of the Raspondent, 0i)l Conservation Commission, for summary judg-
ment should be granted. | ]
',Vﬁduﬂi. Thera is conflict in the technical evidence in these
cases but in this proceeding, the real question is whaether or not
there is substantial evidence which supports the orders of the

/ Commission. : !

Jhﬁ}' Since this case nmust be declided hy the Court solely on §

the basis of the rxecord made before the 0il Conservation Commls'ioﬁ

without the aid of additional avidence, a review of that avidence
% is iup.-t-ub..ﬂddﬁnﬂk;ue.

THE EVIDENCE

it s 7. ek A T TP A 4 e e

1

The evidance presented in this case consiasts of the testi
nony of Mr. Henry and twelve exhibits offered by the Petitioner,
*“w";% mla, Ao bne oyl
and the, RespOndant, 011 Conservation Commission. Petitioner's
primary contention is set forth in Sxhivie 1 (Tr. 10) which is a

structure map of the Morrow formation that shows the possible

F; | presance of a water trough through the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool

In support of this hypothasis ths Petiticner offered Bxhibit 2

(Tr. 13} which is a cross section of a series of gama ray neutron

i ; logs through this portlon of tha Morrow forration and.ixhibit 3 i
(Tr. 18) which is a map showing the thickness of the Indian Hills

8and interval in this area. Exhibit 4 (Tr. 20) is an expanded !




|

v-rticagﬁvinv of the Indian Hillas Sand cut along a trace pcrtxayod§

on Exhibit 1.
In addition to this information on the structure of the |

Indian Hills Sand interval, the Petitioner offered six exhibits i
that demonstrated pressure variations over a period of time in f
this formation. These exhibits indicated that originally between §
what Petitionsr calls tho‘ybrth and‘ﬂéuth basins thore was a pres-
sure differential of 111 pounds (Tr. 30). The testimony further
indicates that the pressure had varied and increased between thaoe‘
portions of the pcol during the time records had bheen kept on wells
in the pool.

Exhibit 10 (Tr. 40) is a comparison of the total gas in
place in the North and South portions of this gas pool and is
based on ianformation drawn from Exhibits 8 and 9. The Petitioner
showed that the indications of how much gas was in place fluctuatec
gresatly over a period of time in the reservoirs and:£§::*22 cor-
rect the situation a capacity asllowable was needed for the wells
in the northern pozrtion of this gas pool (Tr.38~41l). Exhibit 11
{Tr. 43) is the initial findings from bottom hole pressuras build- !
up tests being conducted on certain wells in the area.

| Although the 0il Conservation Commission offered littla
testimony of its own, on the cross-examination of Mr. Henry
serious questions were raised as to these basic issucs on which ;
the Petitioner’'s applications rest: First, is there a trough A
running through this gas field which divides it into two separate :
sources of supply. Second, are the correlative rights of the
Petitioner violated by reason of prorating and administering his ;
twe northern most wells in this pool under the special rules and
regulations applicable to the Indian Basin~-Morrow Gas Pool.
Third, is any alleged waste a result of the policy of the 0il

Conservation Commission orx is it the result of operating practices

of the Peatitioner. :
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These are the basic issues in this case and will Le

discussed separately below.

SEPARATE SOURCE OF SUPPLY ISSUE

Tr.e powers of the 0il Conservation Commission are enumer{

ated in Section 65-3-11, NMSA 1953. Subsection 12 of this statutej

confers on the Commissicn the following power:

Order No. R-3758, which pursuant to its statutory powers set out
in Section 65-3-11 declared that the north and scuth Indian Basin-
Moxrrow Gas Pools were one single source of supply and therefore
one pool.

as to Orders No.

fore, to look at the basic weaknesses in the evidence presented

To determine the limits of any pool or pools
producing crude petroleum oil or natural gas
or both, and from time to time to redetermins

such limits.

On June 1, 1969, the 0il Conservation Commission issued

R~4409-A and No. R-4444.

by the Petitioner to establish the existence of a trough which

separates the north and south portions of the Indian Basin-Morrow

Gas Pool into separate sources of supply.

(Tr. 50), the sufficiency of the evidence

existence of this trough was challenged.

"Q

"A

"Q

"A

On the cross—examination by Mr. Nutter of Mr. denry
establishing the

The transcript reads:

Well, it's ;gdeed_negﬁﬁgary to do quite a bit of extrzpolating

to draw an abatementy re between them, the Number 1 Well
and the Marathon-North Indian Basin Number 2 Well, when
they are three miles apart, is that not true?

That's not entirely true--That's not true. It did require
some extrapolation, and I believe it is a reasonable
engineering and geological extrapolation with the data we
had at hand. Certainly the contrel is not complete, and

W, we _have qreater density ol the wel;g.
(emphas:s aiﬁzﬂ-

As a matter of fact, you don't have any well that actually
shows you the gas-water contact for the north reservoir,
as you call it, with the exception of the Mobil dry hole
over there, 1is that correct?

1

That's correct....'

This case represents a challenge to that order as well

It is important, there-~:

AN A W s
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e therefores can sea that the conclusions the P.titlonori

drew were based on sormewhat sketchy information.

Mr. Nutter then inquired if the information might not

just indicate that the formation merely sloped to the east.

At Page 50 the transcoript reads:
<w) -
"Q whether the abatement,is thora, that @ Mobil Weil isn't
necessarily evidence of it, is it? I mean, it could be a
low well on the cast side of the structure whether the

abatement, $is pressnt or not, isn't that true?

“A That was our interpretation until the drilling of the Corinne
Grace-Indian Kills Well in Township 21, 24 and that well
indicated & substantial north dip over and above what wve
had seen beutween the David Pasken~Indian Hills Well No. 7
in 2:ction 16, and the David Pasken-8kelly Federal Well in
Section 9...."

It is apparent that the concept 0f a trough was devised
based on information derived from the Corinne Grace-Indian Hills
Well.

A question was raised 25 to the accuracy of this infor-
mation on cross-examination by Mr, Cooley (Tr. 6%).

Mr. Henry testified as followa:

*"Q My, Henry, are you avare of ell the perforations and the
conpletion that was nade with respect to the Grace Well?

*"A Y was awvare of those that are on file with the How Mexico
0i1 Conservation Commission office in Artesia, New Maxico,
prior to May l5th.

“Q Are you aware that the highest perforations in the Grace well
would be in the same producing zone that you raferred to here
in most of your testimony if that zone is at least ton feet
thick? Do I nakse myself clear?

*A Neo, would you say that again?
“Q Tha highest perforations for the Grace well would be, sir,

in what you call the Indian Hills Zone if that zone is as
much as ten feat thick.

"A Y went through the Commission recoxds and they have the pcrtoxi-

tions as of May 15th, and they had on file a log of the Grace
well, and from the data that I had, this zone at that tiwe
was not perforated. £ it has been perforated

to May 15th wvhen I checked the xrecords, then I have no

knowledge of that.” lemghesid added),
At Page 71 the transcript continues:

(By Mr. Cooley)
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*Q Arc you aware of the fact that the Grace well initially
produced a substantial quantity of gas?

*A No, eair.

“Q They tested the capability of #€ producing a substantial
quantity of gas.

“A They testsd gas, but I would not call it substantial.

"Q Whatever gas it {s capadble of producing, where would it be
coming from in your opinion?

"A It is coming out of the Avalon Zone. Under the firet set
of perforations, it was gas and water coming from the Avalon
Zone, that is, from the first set of perforations reported
to the Commission.”

It is apparent that the conclusions drawn by the
Petitioner as to the existence of a trough in this pool were
based on information from the Corinne Grace-Indian uUills well.
The problem {s that the Petitioner relied on information that was
not complete and may have been inaccurate. PFurther doubta were
raised as to whether or not a trough exiats in this formation on

cross-examination by Mr. Nuttar (Tr. 57):

(By Mr. Kutter)

*Q But when you draw a straight line from the Skelly Federal Wall
Number 1 to the Ross Federal Number 1, we simply see a dipping
gensrally from the wouth to the north, and we don’'t have this
tramandous sincline in hatween the wells, is that correct?

"A (by Mr. Henry) If you ignore the Corinne Grace Well, but-~

"0 I said if we wont from the Skelly Federal Nuymber 1 to the
Ross Federal Number 1, just straight across.

"A That's right....®

It is apparent that in attempting to show a trough
through the Indian Hills Morrow Gas Pool the Patitioner relied
upon certain information which was incomplete and in the case of
the étace wall probably incorrect. If Petitioner's evidaence is
coxrect, it still fails to establish the existence of a trough
for on cross-examination by Mr. Stamets (Tr. 67) it was revealed

that the evidence submitied by Petitionsr could be interpreted in

many different wvays:
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"Q This nmap (structure map, Petitioner CLxhibit Ho. 1) could be
interpreted in & number of diffarent ways. We could
accantuate this saddle, or we could of sort of diminish
the effect of the saddle just by the interpretation of
these points, and for the interpretation to be one hundred
percent cooperat 15y the pressure data, you would have
tg glace this thing about fifty fect desper, ian't that
right?

"A (Mr. Henry) Or you would have t)> place the gas-vator contact
above the Skelly~Federal Well.

"0 Just ignoring the water-gas contact, isn't it a matter of

connecting the geclogical points on the map and by doing
this, we could interprat it in a variety of ways?

A Well, aeg&;gentioned earlier, we have included in this
isopack.ma)’ and the structure map all of the data we have

accumulated,
"Q Mr. Henry, I realize that--
"A You will notice the zero limit of the sand.

"Q ~-You mantioned that several times. X would just like to ask
you & question, and I would just like you t0 answer whather
ox 5ot we could intarpret this structural map in different

ways?

*A

points.” epsas a.do
It should be noted at this point, that when the Petition

&

appeared before the Comaission with the original applications in
this case, the buxden of proof was on iim to establish that a
trough ran through this formation which was an effective barrier
hetwoen the north and south portions of the pool. In view of the
fact that Petitioner relied on information that was inaccurate
and incomplete, and further that Petitioner reschad one of a
variety of conclusions that could he drawn from thig information,
the Commission could not, based on the evidence, reach the conclu-
sion that the northern portion of the pool was a saparate source
of supply.

In aupport of Patitioner’s theorized trough, Exhibit ¢
was offared which is an expanded vertical view of the Indian
Hiills Sand. Plotted on this croes-section are various wells.

Patitioner‘s Exhibit No. 3}, the structurs map, has & red line or

t
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trace across it. 'This trace ahows where the vertical cut roflscted
in oxhibit 4 would lie, Now if 011 Conservation Comnission

Exhibit 1 is examinad, it roflects the actual line connecting the i

walls which are plotted on Petitionar’s ixhibit 4. It is importanﬁ
to look at Patitioner's =xhibit 1 and pay special attention to the
wells which lie close to the suggested water trougii. Pirst we
should look at the David Fasken-3kelly Federal wWell HNo. 1 in
Section 2, Township 21 Soutl:, Range 24 East, which is on the trace
on Petitioner's Exhibit Ho. 1. To get to the neaxt well plotted
on Petitioner’'s Exhibit 4 we would have to move to the west on

the structure map more than gg;z%;é;gjf of a mile to the Corinne
Grace~-Indian Hills Well in Section 8 of said Township 21 South,

Range 24 East, To get to the next well we would then have to

£

ct?m::5+ DR T I ST N
move eart in-swnceas-of -a-ile and & helf to the Mobil Federal

wmace ther
No. 1 in Section 10, and then we nust ¢go, two niles to the wast to

the noxt wall which is the David Fasken~ghell Federal Well Ro. 1l
in Section 5, and finally to the east again about a mile to the
David Fasken-Ross Federal Well Ho. 1 in Section 4. It is appuarcat
that Petitioner had to resort to a considerable amount of zilg-
zaggiag in proparing this exhibit., The Transcript on Rajyuux 54

and 55 raveals that without this zig-zagging pattern gquite a

different pilcture would be portrayed. It reads as follous:

*Q (By Mr. Nuttex) Now, Mr. Henry, 1f we look at your sivalght
line that you have drawn hetwaen the Skelly Fedaral lNunber
1 and the Ross Fedaoral Number 1, and if we ignored the
zig-zagging back and forth, and wa connectad those two
walls on Exhibit Numbesr Four, I believe wa would g from
this point on the Skaolly Pederal iumber 1 to this point
on the Ross Pederal Number 1, £{e that cctraect?

*A fThat'a correct.

"0 And we wouldn't ahow the big U-tubwe conncctiuy the two
wallia?

"A Not if you &re on the structura map.”
In viaw of the fact there was considorabls manipulating

of the information in the preparation of the Lxhibit 4, thae il
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Conservation Commission found that it could give it little welght é
for it did not, in the opinion of the Commission, indicate the l

existance of a water trough in the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool.

TIIE CORRELATIVE RICHTS ISSUE

Thea power of the 01l Conservation Commission to protect
thie correlative richtas of all operators in any oil or gas pool is
set forth in Section 65-3-10, NMSA 19%3. which reads:

65-3~10, POWNER OF COMMISSION TO PREVENT WASTE ANDL PROTECT
CORRELATIVE RIGHTS.<--The Commission is hereby
empowsrad, and it is its Quty, to prevent the
waste prohibited by this act and to protect
correlative rights, as in this act providsd.
To that end, the Cormisaion is empowered to
male and enforce rulaes, regulations and orders,
and to do whatever may be reasonably necessary
to carry out the purposes of this act, whatherx
or no: indicated or specified in any scction
hereof.

Corrolative rights is definod on Page A-2 of the Commis~
sion Rules as fnllows:

CORRELATIVE RIGHTS shall mean the opportupity afforded,
as far as it is practicable to {0 B0, to the ownax of
sach property in a pool to produce without waste his
just and equitable share of thes oil coxr gas, or both,

in the pool, being an amount, so fax as can be practicably
deternined, and so far as can be practicably obtained
without waste, substantially in the proportion that the
quantity of recoverable 0il or gas, or both, under such
property baars to the total recoverable oil or gas, or
both, in the pool, and for such purpose to use his just
and egquitable share of the raeservoir energy.

The wells in the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool are on
640-acre spacing. An exception has ivesn made, however, for the
two David Fasken wells in the northern portion of this pool,
and these wells have over 920 acres in each proration unit, It
should be noted that the allocations of allowables in this vool
are on a straight acreage basis, and thexefore Lihe Pgsken e
.!Sst able to produce consideribly more from each of wuwns
than are other operators in the pool., Ten wells produce froam
the Indian Hills Morrow Sand in this pool. Tha two Fasken wolls

in the Horthern portion of this pool constitute 20 percent of the




wells producing from the Indifan Sasin~Morrow Gas Pool {(7r. 58).
fudo P Y'Ds‘.l(& cod almost
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40 percent of

These wolls

the gas from this pool (Tr. $%9). Ase has been noted earlier in

e

this brief, the Petitioner is seeking a capacity allowable for
the two Fasken welle in the northern portion of the pool. Ths
present allowable for each of the David Fasken wells in the
northern portion of the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool is approxi-
wately 3,000,000 cubic feet of gas per day (Tr. 76-77). What
Mr, Fasken is attempting to do with ths applications in these
cases is to increase production from each of the subjact wells to
approximately 4,000,000 ocubic feet cf gas poer day and then to
eventually to as much as 11,000,000 cubioc feat of gas per day
{Tr. 76). Hr. Henry testified (Tx. 76~77) that the Petitioner,
Mr, Faskan, could inoresase the allowabile and thereby the amount
of gas he could produce in the northern portion of the Indian
Hills-Morrow Gas Pool by rsasonably developing that portion of
the pool. The transcript reads as follows:

*Q (By Mr. Utz) Me. Stamets askad ycu about drilling another
well up in Section 31. what is the reason you don't want
to develop that acrsage?

"A (By Mr. Henry) Well, to date, my cliaent has not provided
the money to do it with, he maintains very strict budgetary
control on what I drill and don't driil, and he's not
provided the money. %YWe have recommsnded it and discussed
it from time to time, and he does own the lease on that

acreage.
“Q Do you think it is productive?

“A Yus, sir,

“Q And that would increase your allowable by almost a thirxd,
wouldn't 1i¢?

“A I would hope sO.*

It is apparent that if Mr. Fasken would reasonably
develop the acreage which he loases in this pool, his allowablo

would be increased and he could substantially correct the problem

L]
of which he complains in these caszes. It is also apparent that ﬁt

~11-
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his correlative rights areAanh.bnine.&npa&-od—aa a4 rasult of

Commission policy but & a result of his unwillingness to adequately

i

develop the acreage ha has undor lease.

ISSUE OF WASTE

Section 65-~3~2, NMSA 1953, rsads as follows:

65-3~2. WASTE PRORIDITED.--The production or handling
of crude petroleum oil or natural gas of any type or in
any form, ox the handling of products thereof, in such
manner or under such conditions or in such amounts as to
constitute or result in waste is each hereby prohibited.

Waste i3 dafined in Secotion 65-3~3, NMSA 1953. The
portion of this definition reluvant to this cage is quoted below:

65-3-3., WASTE--DEFPINITIONS.~-~A8 used in this act tue
term °“waste,” in fddition to its ordinary meaning,
shall include:

A. “"Underground wasta® as those words are generally
understood in the oil and gas business, and in any
avent to embrace the inefficient, excessive, or
i{improper, use or disaivation of the reservoir
enoxgy, including gas onoxgy and water drive, of
any pool, and the locating, spacing, drilling,
squipping, operating, or producing, of any well
or wells in a manner to reduce oxr tend to reduce
the total quantity of orude pecroleum oil or
natural gas ultimately recovered from any pocl,
and the use of inefficient undaxground storage

of natural gas.

E. The production in this state of natural gas from
any gas well or wells, or from any gas pool, in
axcess of the reasonadble market demand from
such source for natural gas of the type produced
or in excess of the capacity of gas transportation
facilities for such type of natural gas. The words
“reasonable narket demand,” as used herein with
respect to natural gas, shall be construed to mean
the demand for natural gas for reasonable current
regquirements, for current consumption and for use
within or ocutside the state, togethexr with the
derand for such amounts as ars necessaxy for
building up or maintaining reascnable storage
reservas of natural gas or products thereof,
oxr both such natural gas and products.

These statutory provisions are recited again in the
rulas and regulations of the 0il Conservation Commission.
The Petitioner in this caso allages that undexggound

waste is ocourring due to underground gas migration and a loss




of gas into the allcged water trough. “The Petitioner alleges that
this waste is caused by administering and regulating the pool in
accordance with the Rules and Regulations of the lew !Maxico 04l
Conservation Commission which prorate the pool. A close review

of the evidence reveals, howaver, that:

1, Patitionar failed to establish that wasta is
occurring in this pool and

2. 1if wasto is occurring, it is not the result of
regulation by the 04l Conservation Commission,

but inatead is a result of irprudent operating
procedures.

FPirst, we will recall that serious questiona have been
raised as to whether or not a water trough runs through the
Indian Basin~-Morrow Gas Pool. 1If it does not, it is very deoubtful
that the theories advanced by the Patitioner on the isaue of
waste are valid.

A change in the rules of the Hew Maxico 0il Conservation
Comnission in relationship to this pool will not provide rsal
relief to the operator for at the time of the hearing the ovparator
was producing fin excess of market demand. On cross-examination

by Mr. Cooley, Mr. Henry testified (Tr. 72):

*Q (By Hr. Cooley) Referring to your testimoay on Cross-—
exanination, it came out that you have certain gas purchaue
contract problems with raesgoct to what you describe as the
north pool, is that correct?

A We have them with respect to all of the connesctions in the
Indian Baein,

*Q The entire pool has a groater capacity to produce than Mr.
Fasken is able to pasa on to the pipe line company?

“A We have an excess capacity to produce, yes.

"0 Xf the present capacity under ths present allowabla is in
excess of your present market, what is to be gainred by
giving capacity allowables or increasing the allowable for
any well in the field or giving the capacity allowable as

you suggest?

"A (No responss)
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complains. €t should be recallpd that the Petirioner allwad“‘%

"Q Artxyou already capablae of producing more gas than you can
sell? :

*A That's right.”

The testimony also shows (Tr. 74) that certain allowables
havae alrsady been cancelled and reallocated in the pool bacause
of the contract problems Mr., Faskon has had with the purchasger.
It would appear from the record, therefore, that the Commission
could not and cannot offer any real reliaef to the Petitioner for
he is already producing more than the market demand and already
allowables have had to bhe cancelled in this pool.

As was noted earlier in this brief, ¥Mx. Fasken could
provida his own relief in this situation by reasonably daveloping
the northern portion of the Indian Basin-Norrow Gas Pool.

Not only has the Petitioner not properly developad the
field, he is, in fact, aggravating the vary problem of which he

that there ! caused by greatey pressure

in the northern ronmiz.w He further

allegas that this pressure differential is caused by the fact that
Aou Yt Lo oo cnotHummm o

there is greater production in the,

If we agssume these alleged facts to be truw, it appears
that the Petitioner in this case is practicing imprudent operating
proceduraes for he is overprolducing a well in the southexrn portion
of the pool (Tr. 60) and at the same time, due to contract problemp,
has reduced production on certain wells in the nortiern portion of
the pool, as reflected on Petitioner's Exhibit No. ¢. Certainly
it is not the duty of the 0il Conscorvation Commission to protect
imprudent operators from their own operating prac:.~es. And if
wasta is occurring, it is not a result of the reczonable standards

imposed by the Commiszsion on operators in this gas pool.




SUFFICICZHCY OF FIKDINGE 'g

Potiliioner allagas that Orders R-4409-A and 12-~4444 are
invalid in that they contain no findings to explain, support or
indicate the xeasoning of the Commission in concluding that
Patitioner's applications should be denied in order to prevent
waste.

' If Petitioner's reasoning that thare must be findings
L : on the issue of waste is carried to its logical conclusion, it

| would appear that he should insiet that all other considerations
recited in statute be nade findings of fact as a condition
precedent to the validity of any Commission order.,

; It should be furthaer observed that the Hew Mexico statutes
g relating to oil and gas (with an axception for underground storage
é reservoirs) make no requirewent that the Commission wake any
findings whatever.

In antering Orders R-4409-A and R-4444, the Commission
made genaral findinge which effectively show that =he Commiasion
concluded that it would be contrary to the statutory responsibili-
? ties of the Commission to grant aitherbthe Petitionaer's applica-
| tion for capacity allowable for his wells in the Indian Basin~
Morrow Gas Pool or his application to declaxe the northern portion
of this pool to be a separate source of supply.

| The United States Supreme Court held in Unlted States

et al, v, Loulisiaiia et al., 290 U.8. 70 (19133), that f£indings

were not essential to the validity of an adninistrative oxder

where an agency was operating undex & atatute vhich was indefinite

an tho quastion of findings of fact and did not reguire then.
In Truck Insurance Exchange v. Industrial Accident

Commission, 226 P.2d 583 (1851), the Suprams Court of California

found that whers an ultimate finding has beon made a subordinate




finding results by necessary isplication.

Whera the scope of the review of the District Cocurt
encompassos the entire record as it does under the Oil Consorva-
tion Commission statutes, findings arc not necessary to sustain
the order of the Commission and are not binding on the reviewing

court. Seward v. Donver and Rio Grande Railroad Co., 13) P. 980,

17 u.¥. 557 (1913); Harris v. State Corpoxation Commisaion,

1329 P.2d 323, 46 N.M, 352 (1942).
If the Patitioner had requestod a finding on the quustio*
of waste, it could then raise objaction to the absence of auch

finding. Ferguson-Steere Motor Co. v. State Coxporation Commissi

288 P.2d 440, 60 N.HM, 114 (1953).

In Ferguson-Steers Motor Co, v. State Corporation Com-

mission, the Mew Mexico Supremo Court cited with approval
Railroad Commission v. Groat Southern Railway Co., 185 Ala. 354,

64 So. 15, where it was stated that the Court aacepts the making
of an order by the Commission as a finding by the Commission that
the circumstances are such as to justify the ordsr.

It appears, therefore, that there is no statutory
requirament that the Commission make any particular finding of
fact in denying either of Petitionex's applications. 8ince the
Patitioner did not request any specific findings when this
matter was hoard, under New Maxico law, he cannot object to the

order on appeal to the Distrigt Court on the grounds of insuffi-

cient findings of fact.

CONCLUBION
Respondent, 0Oil Conservation Commission, respectfully

submits that the record sustains each of the findings upon which
the orders in question rest, The evidence shows that Petitioner's
conolusion that a txough oxists in this gas pool may in fact bhe

exronecus. Close review of the evidence further shows that
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CirbompetbrinntemOTnpasttaidetm \ that

J Patitionar falled to estaplimh that this trough, if it oxists, is

an effactive barrier., If it is not, the Fasken wella in the
northern portion of the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool are not

completed in a scoparate source of supply.

,ﬁ,’. ".

to the land le¢ased by ir. Fasken could bo increasad if the Peti-~
tioner was only willing to drill enough walls, reasonably develop
the area and dedicato the acreage that he leasaz to these wells.
It is clear fron the record that 4if any wasto 1s occurring it
is not the result of the prorationing of the pool under the
Cormmission Rules and Regulations but the result of imprudent
oparating proceduras by the Petitioner.

Thera are sufficient findings to support tha orders.
The allegations of Petitioner in Paragraph 6-C of the Petition
for Review of Order R~4444 are sinply erronecus. For on caraful
reading, the findings challenged &o not recognize a prassure
differcential as alleged in the Petition for Review.

In Paragraph 6-C of the Petition for Raview challenging
Order R-4409-A, the Petitioner notes that the original order
(R-4499) finds that a water trough, in fact, does exist. Carxeful
reading here again is required. 7The finding recognizes that
there may be a water trough but says it does not constitute an
effective barrier and that the real question in this case is
vhether or not theore is a barricx which causes the northern por-
tion of this pool to in fact be a scparate source of supply.

The Potition for Reviow allegas that the Commission has
not carried out its statutory regsponsibilities in this case. It
should be noted that the Commnisaion is a astatutory body vested

with jurisdiction over matturs relating to the conservaticn of

R O B

the allowablo attributable




f crude 0ill and natural gas in Hew Mexico, the prevention of waste,
the protection of corrxelative rights and the enforcament of the
Conservation Act of the State of Hew Moxico. Pursuant to thaese
responsibilities, the Cormission promulgates rules and ragulations.
Hhen an applicant appears bafore the Commisgeion and raguests a
change in the 1ules and regulations applying to an oil or gas
field, the burden is on the applicant to prove their case. When
they fail to do so, they cannot hope to compensate for it by golng
to the district court. For in court, the burden of proof is again
on the applicant. He must show that what he seeks is in fact
justified by the facts and that thae Cornission acted contrary
thereto at the administrative hearing.

It is important to resember in closing that thia case
involves motiona for Summary Judgment. The guaestion is, therefora,
are thers any ganuine issues as to any nmaterial fact and io either
party entitled to judgment as a matter of law. |

For Petitioner to succeed on his mwotion, he must show
that the Orders in question of the 0il Conservation Commlssion are
not supportaed Hy substantial evidencs, are arbitrary, capricious,
Or unreasonable, or involve matters outside tho scopa of the
statutoxry responsihilities of the Commission.

The Commission is convinced that there is no such rea-
sonable chance and therse are no roasonable grounds on which the
Petitioner can succeed on its motion. The Cormission is further
convinced that it is entitled to judgment as a matter of law and,
thercfore.'the Respondent, 0Oil Conservation Comnission, prays this
Court to grant its motion for Summary Judgment ami to deny the
motion for Sumnmary Judgment of the Petitioner.

WITLLIRM 7., CARR T
General Counsel
041 Conservation Commizsion
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IN THE DISTRICT COURT OF EDDY COUNTY

STATE OF NEW MEXICO

DAVID FASKEN,
Patitioner No, 28483

VSae

OIL CONSERVATION COMMISSION
OF THE STATE OF NEW MEXICO,

& » Respondent,

ANSWER TO PETITION FOR REVIEW

Regpondent, 011 Conservation Commission of New Mexico,

answering the Petition for Review sgstates:
1. Respondent admits the allegations contained in Paragraphs
1 and 2 of the Petition for Review,

2. Respondent denies each and every allegation in Paragraph

3 of the Pe*ition for Review.
3. Respondent admits the allegation in Paragraph 4 that

production from Petitioner's said wells has been restricted by
reason of being administered and prorated under the special rules
‘ and regulations applicable to the Indian Basin-Horrow Gas Pool.
.i Respondent denies all other allegations contained in Paragraph 4

of the Petition for Review,
4, Respondent denies the allegation in Paragraph 5 that a

pressure differential exiats and states that Petitioner's applica-

tion for an order exempting its said wells from proxationing or,

B T T,

in the alternative, for the assignment of sgyecial allowables to

sald wells was made on October 24, 1972. Respondent admits all

b; other allegations contained in Paragraph 5 of the Petition for

Review,

5. Respondent Genies each and every allegation contained in

Paragraph 6 of the Petition for Review.

6. Raspondent admnits Paragraph 7 of the Petition for Reviaw,.
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WHEREFORL, Respondent pravyat
l, That the Petition for Review be dismissed,
2. That Commission Order No, R=4444 be affirmed,

3. That the Court grant Respondent such other and furtherx

relief as the Court deems just,

IAM F, CARR
ial Assistant Attorney Generxal
represanting the 01l Conservation
Commission of New Mexico, P, O.

DBox 2088, Santa Fa, New Mexico 87501
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IN THL DISTRICT COURT OF EZDDY COUNTY

STATE OF NEW MEXICO

DAVID FASKEN,
Petitioner,
v, Cause o, 28482

OIL COHSBERVATION COMMISSION
OF THE STATE OF NEW MEXICO,

Respondent,

ANSWER TO PETITION FOR REVIEW

Raspondent, Oll Conservation Commission of New axico,
answering the Petition for Review statas:

1., Respondant admits the allaegations contained in Paragraphs
1l and 2 of the Petition for Review,

2. Pespondent denies each and every allegyation in Paragraph
3 of the Patition for Review.

3. Respondent admits the allegation in Paragraph 4 that
production from Petitioner®s said wells has been restricted by
reason of being administered and prorated under the special rules
and regulations applicable to the Indian Basin-Morrow Gas Pool,
Respondent denies all other allegations containsed in Paragraph 4
of the Petition for Raview,

4. Respondent admits the allegations in Faragraph 3 of the
Petition for Raview.

5. Respondent denies each and svery allegation contained
in Paragraph 6 of the Petition for Review,

6. Respondent admits Paragraph 7 of the Petition for Review,

WHEREFORE, Raspondent prayss

1. That the Patition for Review bae dismissed.

2. That Cormission Order No, R=4409~A be affirmed,
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3., That the Court grant Respondent such other and further

relief as tha Court deems just,

IAM F, CARR
Special Assistant Attornay Genara
representing the 0il Conservation
Commission of New Mexico, P, O.

Doxr 2088, Santa Fe, New Mexico 87501
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